Prime-boost vaccination strategies using the *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* Apa (alanine-proline rich antigen)

A thesis submitted to the University of London in part fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

2004

JOSÉ CANDIDO DE SOUZA FERRAZ JÚNIOR Division of Mycobacterial Research National Institute for Medical Research Mill Hill London UMI Number: U602856

All rights reserved

INFORMATION TO ALL USERS

The quality of this reproduction is dependent upon the quality of the copy submitted.

In the unlikely event that the author did not send a complete manuscript and there are missing pages, these will be noted. Also, if material had to be removed, a note will indicate the deletion.



UMI U602856 Published by ProQuest LLC 2014. Copyright in the Dissertation held by the Author. Microform Edition © ProQuest LLC. All rights reserved. This work is protected against unauthorized copying under Title 17, United States Code.



ProQuest LLC 789 East Eisenhower Parkway P.O. Box 1346 Ann Arbor, MI 48106-1346

This thesis is dedicated to the memory of Dr. M. Joseph (Jo) Colston (1948-2003)

.

.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT		
LIST O	F FIGURES	9
LIST O	F TABLES	11
ACKNO	OWLEDGEMENTS	12
ABBRE	VIATIONS	14
1 IN7	FRODUCTION	17
1.1	HISTORICAL ASPECTS	17
1.2	THE CAUSATIVE AGENT: Mycobacterium tuberculosis	19
1.3	THE DISEASE: NOTES ON DIAGNOSTIC, TREATMENT AND EPIDEMIOLOGY	22
1.4	Th1-Th2 IMMUNE RESPONSES	29
1.5	TUBERCULOSIS IMMUNITY: OF MICE AND MAN	35
1.6	VACCINATION AGAINST TUBERCULOSIS	46
1.6	.1 Bacillus Calmette-Guérin	47
1.6	2 Current vaccine approaches against tuberculosis	53
1.7	THE PRIME-BOOST APPROACH	57
1.8	IMMUNODOMINANT ANTIGENS FOR VACCINATION AGAINST TUBERCULOSIS	59
1.8	.1 Mycobacterial HSP65 and HSP70	59
1.8	.2 MPT83 and MPT70	63
1.8	3.3 Mycobacterial Apa protein	64
1.9	PROJECT AIMS	68
2 MA	ATERIAL AND METHODS	69
2.1	MATERIALS, MEDIA, SOLUTIONS AND BUFFERS	69
2.2	BACTERIAL STRAINS	69
2.2	2.1 Escherichia coli	69
2.2	2.2 Mycobacterium bovis – BCG	70
2.2	2.3 Mycobacterium tuberculosis	70
2.3	PREPARATION OF E. coli COMPETENT CELLS AND BACTERIAL TRANSFORMATION	70

2.4	EUKARIOTIC CELL LINES	71
2.4.	СV1	71
2.4.2	2 THP-1	71
2.4.3	3 RAW 264	72 ·
2.4.4	4 EL-4	72
2.5	QUANTIFICATION OF DNA	72
2.6	AGAROSE GEL ELECTROPHORESIS	72
2.7	PRIMER DESIGN	73
2.8	AMPLIFICATION OF DNA BY POLYMERASE CHAIN REACTION (PCR)	74
2.9	ISOLATION OF MYCOBACTERIAL RNA FROM INFECTED MAMMALIAN CELLS	75
2.9 .	Dnase treatment	77
2.10	REAL-TIME [™] REVERSE TRANSCRIPTASE (RT) – PCR	77
2.11	CLONING INTO PLASMID VECTORS	78
2.11	.1 Construction of pCMV4.Apa and pSecT2C.Apa vectors	78
2.11	.2 Construction of pQE60.Apa vector	79
2.12	PURIFICATION OF PLASMIDIAL DNA FOR VACCINATION	79
2.12	.1 Restriction endonuclease mapping	80
2.12	2 Endotoxin determination	80
2.13	DNA TRANSFECTION	81
2.13	.1 Transient	81
2.13	.2 Stable	82
2.14	PREPARATION OF PROTEIN EXTRACTS AND CULTURE FILTRATES	83
2.14	.1 Transfected CV1 cells	83
2.14	.2 BCG-Glaxo	<i>83</i>
2.15	PROTEIN SEPARATION	84
2.16	WESTERN BLOT ANALYSIS	85
2.17	PROTEIN STAINING WITH COLLOIDAL GOLD	86
2.18	STAINING OF BLOTTED GLYCOPROTEINS	86
2.19	COLONY-BLOTS	87
2.20	PURIFICATION OF 6XHis-TAGGED RECOMBINANT PROTEIN	88
2.20	.1 Preparation of periplasmic extract	88
2.20	2.2 Ni-NTA affinity chromatography	89
2.21	ENDOTOXIN REMOVAL BY POLYMIXIN B COLUMNS	90
2.22	QUANTIFICATION OF TOTAL PROTEIN	91
2.23	QUANTIFICATION OF RECOMBINANT PROTEIN	91
2.24	ISOLATION OF MURINE BONE MARROW-DERIVED DENDRITIC CELLS (BMDCs)	92
2.25	ISOLATION OF MURINE SPLEEN CELLS	92
2.26	DNA VACCINATION	93
2.26	I Strains of mice used	93
2.26	2 Vaccination and challenge procedures	93
2.27	ENRICHMENT FOR MURINE SPLENIC CD4+ OR CD8+ T-CELLS	97

.

	2.28	ANTI-APA ENZYME LINKED IMMUNOABSORBANT ASSAY (ELISA)	98
	2.29	CYTOKINE MEASUREMENTS	98
	2.30	ELISPOT ASSAYS	100
	2.31	STIMULATION OF CD8+ T-CELLS	101
	2.32	THE JAM ASSAY	102
	2.33	INTRACELLULAR FACS STAINING	103
	2.34	CELL SORTING	104
3	RES	ULTS	106
	3.1	EXPRESSION OF THE M. tuberculosis apa GENE IN INFECTED CELLS	106
	3.2	EXPRESSION OF THE apa GENE IN E. coli	107
	3.2.1	Purification of RecApa with affinity chromatography	111
	3.3	DNA VACCINATION WITH THE M. tuberculosis apa GENE	112
	3.3.1	Construction of the Apa-plasmid DNA vaccines	112
	3.3.2	In vitro transfection of cell lines with mammalian vectors	115
	3.3.3	Antibody responses from ApaDNA-vaccinated mice	120
	3.3.4	Production of cytokines by spleen cells from ApaDNA-vaccinated mice	123
	3.4	CD8+ T CELL RESPONSES TO APA	127
	3.5	PRIME-BOOST VACCINATION WITH ApaDNA VACCINE AND BCG (PRIME-BOOST	
		I)	132
	3.5.1	Expression of Apa antigen by BCG-Glaxo	132
	3.5.2	Immune responses in animals receiving the prime-boost I vaccination protocol	134
	3.5.3	Protective responses in animals receiving the prime-boost I vaccination protocol	140
	3.6	PRIME-BOOST WITH DNA COMBINATION VACCINE AND BCG (PRIME-BOOST II)	140
	3.6.1	Immune responses in animals receiving the prime-boost II vaccination protocol	142
	3.6.2	Protective responses in animals receiving the prime-boost II vaccination protocol	145
	3.7	PRIMING WITH TWO OR THREE DOSES OF DNA COMBINATION VACCINES AND	
		BOOSTING WITH BCG (PRIME-BOOST III)	147
	3.7.1	Immune responses of animals receiving the prime-boost III vaccination protocol	150
	3.7.2	Intracellular cytokine staining of lung T cells from mice receiving the prime-boost III vaccination	
		protocol and challenged with M. tuberculosis	159
	3.7.3	Protective responses in animals receiving the prime-boost III vaccination protocol	159
	3.8	CONFIRMATION OF THE DNA-PRIME BCG-BOOST VACCINATION EFFICACY AGAINST	
		TUBERCULOSIS (PRIME-BOOST IV)	161
	3.9	PROTECTIVE RESPONSES OF ANIMALS RECEIVING THE ApaDNA VACCINE	167
	3.10	BOOSTING BCG WITH DNA VACCINES (PRIME-BOOST V)	169
		· · ·	

4	DIS	CUSSION	171
	4.1	UP-REGULATION OF M. tuberculosis apa GENE DURING INFECTION	171
	4.2	EXPRESSION OF THE <i>M. tuberculosis</i> apa GENE IN <i>E. coli</i> AND MAMMALIAN HOSTS	172
	4.3	DNA VACCINATION WITH THE apa GENE	176
	4.4	PRIME-BOOST VACCINATION USING DNA AND BCG	183
5	REF	FERENCES	192

LIST OF FIGURES

	Pages
Figure 1.1 Transmission of tuberculosis and progression from latent infection to reactivated	
disease	23
Figure 1.2 Schematic representation of induction and regulation of Th1 and Th2 cells	31
Figure 1.3 Intracellular pathways for M. tuberculosis	37
Figure 1.4 Host defenses against tuberculosis	41
Figure 1.5 Schematic representation of the position of the apa gene in the recently	
annotated M. tuberculosis H37Rv genome (Cole, 1998)	66
Figure 2.1 Real-time PCR with intracellular bacteria	76
Figure 3.1 Expression of apa by M. tuberculosis (MTB) infecting RAW264 murine cell	
line and bone-marrow derived macrophages (BM) from BALB/c mice	108
Figure 3.2 Expression of apa by M. tuberculosis (MTB) in human THP-1 cell line	109
Figure 3.3 The pQE60.Apa plasmid expression system	110
Figure 3.4 Aurodye [™] blot staining of RecApa Ni-NTA column eluates	113
Figure 3.5 Western-blot analysis of RecApa Ni-NTA column eluates	114
Figure 3.6 Schematic representations of ApaDNA vaccine vectors	116
Figure 3.7 Western-blot of cell lysates and supernatant filtrates of CV1 cells transfected	
with Apa expression plasmids	117
Figure 3.8 Fluorescent glycoprotein staining of Apa	119
Figure 3.9 Western-blot of Apa-expressing EL-4 clone	121
Figure 3.10 Serological responses to RecApa by ApaDNA vaccinated mice	122
Figure 3.11 Production of IL-2 by ApaDNA vaccinated mice	124
Figure 3.12 Specific IFN- γ levels produced by spleen cells from ApaDNA vaccinated mice	126
Figure 3.13 CD4+ T cells from ApaDNA vaccinated mice produce IFN-y in response to	
Apa	128
Figure 3.14 Production of IL-2 and IFN-y in Apa-stimulated CD8+ T cells from ApaDNA	
vaccinated mice	130
Figure 3.15 Dendritic cell processing of exogenous antigen for CD8+ T cells	131
Figure 3.16 Cytotoxic responses induced by ApaDNA and vector-vaccinated mice	133
Figure 3.17 Expression of Apa in BCG-Glaxo strain	135
Figure 3.18 Schematic representation of the vaccination protocol prime-boost I	136

Figure 3.19 Serological responses to RecApa in prime-boosted vaccinated mice	138
Figure 3.20 Cytokine production by spleen cells from prime-boosted I vaccinated mice	139
Figure 3.21 Protection provided by prime-boost I immunisation	141
Figure 3.22 Schematic representation of the vaccination protocol for prime-boost II	143
Figure 3.23 IFN- γ -secreting spleen cells from prime-boost II vaccinated mice	144
Figure 3.24 Specific IL-4 and IL10 cytokine responses produced by spleen cells from	
prime-boosted II vaccinated mice	146
Figure 3.25 Protection provided by prime-boost II immunisation	148
Figure 3.26 Schematic representation of the vaccination protocol prime-boost III	149
Figure 3.27 IFN-y+ CD4+ T cells induced by prime-boost III protocol	151
Figure 3.28 IFN-γ production by PPD-stimulated CD4+ T cells	152
Figure 3.29 Specific IFN-y+ ELISPOT responses of CD8+ T cells from prime-boost III	
vaccinated mice	153
Figure 3.30 Specific IFN-y+ ELISPOT responses of CD4+ T cells from prime-boost III	
vaccinated Balb/c mice	155
Figure 3.31 Specific IFN- γ production by CD4+ T cells from prime-boost III vaccinated	
Balb/c mice	156
Figure 3.32 Specific IFN- γ production by CD8+ T cells from prime-boost III vaccinated	
Balb/c mice	157
Figure 3.33 IFN-y+ CD4+ T cells induced by prime-boost III protocol in C57BL/6 mice	158
Figure 3.34 Intracellular IFN- γ staining of lung cells from infected prime-boosted III	
vaccinated mice	160
Figure 3.35 Challenge experiments in Balb/c mice from prime-boost III groups	162
Figure 3.36 Protection provided by prime-boost III immunisation in Balb/c mice	163
Figure 3.37 Protection experiment for prime-boost IV (first group)	165
Figure 3.38 Protection experiment for prime-boost IV (second group)	166
Figure 3.39 Protection provided by ApaDNA immunisation	168
Figure 3.40 Protection provided by boosting BCG vaccination with DNA vaccines	170

•

LIST OF TABLES

	Pages
Table 2.1 Primers used for amplification and cloning of apa in mammalian vectors	73
Table 2.2 Primers used for amplification and cloning of apa in pQE60 vector	74
Table 2.3 Restriction enzymes used for restriction mapping in mammalian vectors	. 80
Table 2.4 Vaccination scheme for ApaDNA groups	93
Table 2.5 Vaccination scheme for prime-boost I and II	94
Table 2.6 Vaccination scheme for prime-boost III	95
Table 2.7 Description of prime-boost IV groups	96
Table 2.8 Scheme for prime-boost V protocol	97

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I am very grateful to Sir John Skehel, Director of The National Institute for Medical Research, for the prime opportunity in completing my graduation studies at this prestigious laboratory. I am also thankful to the Principals of the University College London and its *in situ* representative Director of Studies Dr. Ann Ager and former Director Dr. Rod King and Kristine Crohnhelm.

I sincerely acknowledge the support from the Brazilian government through its development agency, CNPq (Conselho Nacional de Pesquisas e Desenvolvimento) in financing my studies and research project through its special program "Ação Induzida para formação de Doutores no Exterior: Microbiologia". Initiatives like these must be encouraged and continued for the sustainable scientific development of Brazil.

I am most indebted to my supervisors Drs. Ricardo Tascon and Jo Colston. Dr Tascon was my principal supervisor and the person who was on my side during all my studies; this work also belongs to him. His scientific knowledge and judgement, attitude, kindness and friendship were inspiring for me. It was both a pleasure and honour to have worked under the supervision of Dr. Michael Jo Colston. This thesis is dedicated to him.

I would like also to express my gratitude to the friends who have contributed significantly for the completion of my work with suggestions and scientific guidance: Dr. Anne O'Garra, from the Division of Immunoregulation, for her friendship, helpful criticism in reviewing my experiments and crucial suggestions; Dr. Min Yang, my lab companion, for collaboration and her expertise in teaching me with superb patience most of the techniques, but particularly for her admirable kindness and friendship, I am most glad to have her and her family as one of my closest friends; Dr. Catherine Raynaud, for her friendship and collaboration with the RT-PCR experiments, Drs. Silvia Ragno, Doug Lowrie, Philip Draper, K.G. Papavinasasundaram and Peter Jenner (*in memoriam*), for sharing their ideas, reagents and helpful suggestions on my experiments; Drs. Clara Espitia (Mexico), John T. Belisle (USA), Gitta Stockinger and Elaine Davis (NIMR) for donating important reagents. I also appreciated the help of Dr. Chris Atkins from the flow cytometry lab and the head technicians Colin Smith, Steven Coade, Vangelis Stravropoulos and Tony.

I have been very lucky to come to England and to meet a fantastic group of friends who made my stay so full of enjoyable moments. I must name all of them: my friend McKrishna, Ruth, my dear Preeti, Sapna, Colin Anderson and the "Lewinsky's team": Peter Preiser, Richard, Shaun, Bosco, Pal and Zhang. In the lab, Ellie, Jos, Lucinda, Stephen, Andre and Pedro. My mountaineering friends: Lynne, Brian, Lyle, Bob, Malcolm, Pat, Gordon and Colin. Some people are special to my heart and I would like them to know how deeply grateful I am for their help and care, thanks to Rute, Artur and Fran. Back home, Kitty and Giorgio, thanks for the push.

My career could not be possible without the encouragement and example from people like my Dad and Mom, my brother and specially my son. They always were and will be the inspiration of my life.

Arminda made me a better man. To her, all my love, forever.

13

ABBREVIATIONS

Most used abbreviations

Ala	Alanine
AIDS	Acquired immunodeficiency syndrome
Ара	Alanine-proline rich protein
APC	Antigen presenting cell
BCG	Bacille Calmette-Guérin
BMDC	Bone marrow-derived dendritic cell
BSA	Bovine serum albumin
CD	Cluster of differentiation
CDC	Centres of Disease Control
cDNA	Complementary DNA
CMV	Cytomegalovirus
CTL	Cytolytic T lymphocyte
DCs	Dendritic cells
DMSO	Dimethylsulfoxide
DNA	Desoxyribonucleic acid
DOTS	Directly-observed therapy short course
DTH	Delayed type hypersensitivity
EDTA	Ethylenediaminetetracetic acid
ELISA	Enzyme-linked immunoabsorbant assay
FACS	Fluorescence cell-activated sorter
Fc	Fragment crystallisable
FCS	Fetal calf serum
FDA	Food and Drug Administration
FITC	Fluorescein isothiocyanate
GATA3	GATA binding protein 3
GFP	Green fluorescent protein
Gly	Glycine
HCI	Hydrochloric acid
His	Histidine
HLA	Human leukocyte antigen

HIV	Human immunodeficiency virus
HPLC	High performance liquid chromatography
HSP	Heat shock protein
Ig	Immunoglobulin
IFN-γ	Interferon-gamma
IL	Interleukin
IMDM	Iscove's modified Dulbecco's medium
IPTG	Isopropyl thiogalactoside
kb	Kilobase
KCI	Potassium chloride
kDa	Kilodalton
КО	Knockout
LAM	Lipoarabinomannan
LPS	Lipopolysaccharide
MDR-TB	Multidrug-resistant tuberculosis
МНС	Major histocompatibility complex
MPB	Mycobacterium bovis-derived protein
MPT	Mycobacterium tuberculosis-derived protein
MPTR	Major polymorphic tandem repeat
MVA	Modified Vaccinia virus Ankara
NaCl	Sodium chloride
NADPH oxidase	Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate reduced oxidase
NaOH	Sodium hydroxide
NBT-BCIP	Nitroblue-tetrazolium and 5-bromo-4-chloro-3
NKT	Natural killer T cell
NO	Nitric oxide
NOS2	Nitric oxide synthase 2
NRP	Non-replicating persistence
SDS-PAGE	SDS-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis
PBS	Phosphate-buffered saline
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
PE	Proline-glutamic acid motif
PGRS	Polymorphic guanine+cytosine rich sequence

PMA	Phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate
PPD	Purified protein derivative
PPE	Proline-proline-glutamic acid motif
PVDF	Polyvinylfluoride
RANTES	Regulated upon activation, normal T cell expressed and secreted
RNA	Ribonucleic acid
RPM	Revolutions per minute
RT	Room temperature
SCID	Severe combined immunodeficiency
SDS	Sodium dodecyl sulfate
SFC	Spot-forming cells
STAT	Signal transducer and activator of transcription
TAP1	Transporter for antigen presentation 1
ТВ	Tuberculosis
TBE	Tris-borate EDTA
TBS	Tris-buffered saline
TCR	T cell receptor
TEMED	N,N,N',N' - tetramethylethylene diamine
TGF-β	Transforming growth factor-beta
TLR	Toll-like receptor
TNF	Tumour necrosis factor
TU	Tuberculin units
WHO	World Health Organisation

CHAPTER ONE

Introduction

1.1 Historical aspects

"This is arterial blood: I cannot be deceived by its colour. It is my death warrant."

John Keats (Cook, 1995)

On a winter evening in London in 1818, the Romantic poet John Keats coughed up blood on his pillow. As a qualified doctor, he knew what it meant. In February 23, 1821, after hopeless treatments, Keats was pronounced dead.

Tuberculosis (TB) is one of the most historically important diseases. A number of characteristic and pathognomonic lesions in prehistoric skeletons and in Egyptian mummies have been attributed to it (Zink, 2003). A slowly but inexorably progressive and debilitating disease called *pthisis* (a Greek word; the lay equivalent would be "consumption") was certainly known to Hippocrates and his circle. Roman doctors described terminal tuberculosis with accuracy. The Black Death of the fifteenth century is said to have wiped out a third of Europe's population and Cholera epidemics and other diseases still killed more than tuberculosis. But TB was unlike any of these. It was a killer but it also transformed the lives of its victims; it became a formative influence in art, music and literature (Dormandy, 1999), it challenges doctors, governments and society from antiquity well into our days.

Tuberculosis was one great engine pushing the Romantic Movement in the eighteenth and nineteenth century. It seemed to single out the young, talented and famous - writers, poets and playwrighters; artists; musicians; courtesans; society beauties and scientists. The list of famous people who died from TB is long: from Renee Laënnec to Edward Trudeau; from Moliére to Chekov; Dostoyevsky; the Brontë family; Modigliani; writers like Franz Kafka, D.H. Lawrence and George Orwell (Reichman & Tanne, 2001). Although TB picked out and killed a few princes, it slaughtered the poor by the million. Overcrowding, poverty and malnutrition were all found together during the Industrial Revolution. It is not surprising that especially during this period, death toll by tuberculosis had a massive increase, particularly between the young and poor in England (Dormandy, 1999). The phenomenon is transposable, with the appropriate adjustments, to other countries. In America, TB became epidemic closely after the arrival of industrialisation. Tuberculosis spreads more easily when people are in close contact with an infected person. Men, women and children working packed against each other into poorly ventilated factories ("the dark satanic mills", as the poet William Blake used to call them), were the perfect breeding site for TB (Reichman & Tanne, 2001).

Escape from illness by moving to another place is probably as ancient as hope. In Europe, the pilgrimage of consumptives initially started to leave the northern fog for more gentle skies in Italy or the south of France. Following this, the sanatorium movement arrived, which combined the features of a hospital with those of a luxury hotel, in towns situated at high altitude. The beginning of this movement (between other reasons) could have its origins from a mistaken belief that tuberculosis was caused by a weakened heart and that reduced atmospheric pressure could help (Dormandy, 1999). As expected, sanatoriums, with its regimen of an intended healthy lifestyle, good nutrition and gradually increasing exercise (sometimes too forceful on TB sufferers) became very fashionable on the 19th and first half of the 20th century. *The Magic Mountain* (1927), a novel written by the 1929s Nobel Prize winner Thomas Mann, described this lifestyle superbly. By 1923, there were 656 sanatoriums with 66.000 beds in the United States alone. However, the sanatoriums, with its draconian demands, had absolutely no effect in curing TB (Reichman & Tanne, 2001), although the effects of direct sunlight, more specifically ultraviolet rays, are fatal for TB bacteria (some forms of skin tuberculosis were even cured by a special lamp in the 19th century), the death rate in and out of the sanatoriums were about the same (Reichman & Tanne, 2001). In reality, perspectives of cure and prevention of this terrible disease looked distant and were yet to come.

1.2 The causative agent: Mycobacterium tuberculosis

Mycobacterium tuberculosis (MTB) is a bacterium and causes tuberculosis. However this concept has only been known for 122 years. Before, tuberculosis was commonly attributed to several causes, from heredity to "dampness of the soil", but few believed it would be contagious and caused by a microbe. However the past is punctuated with clues. The Italian physician Girolamo Fracastoro postulated in 1546 that diseases such as *phtisis* were transmitted by invisible particles that could survive outside the body and still infect. Jean Antoine Villemin (1827-1892), a French army doctor performed a series of convincing and controlled experiments on the infectious nature of tuberculosis in animals. However, the medical establishment at the time could not accept such "heretic ideas" (Dormandy, 1999). It came to Robert Koch, a brilliant 38-year-old German physician, to present to a stunned audience on March 24, 1882, that through an elegant four-step procedure (the "Koch-Henle postulates"), tuberculosis was indeed an infectious disease caused by a bacterium. He won the Nobel Prize for medicine and physiology in 1905 (Kaufmann, 2001).

The genus Mycobacterium, belonging to the order Actimicetales and to the Mycobacteriaceae family, consists of members of the Mycobacterium tuberculosis complex and more than 80 species of non-tuberculous mycobacteria, including pathogenic, opportunistic, and non-pathogenic species (Soini & Musser, 2001). M. tuberculosis and M. leprae (causing leprosy) are the human pathogens of most notable significance in this genus. In the tissues, M. tuberculosis are non-motile straight rods, measuring 0.4 X 3 micrometers, which do not sporulate. They are characterised by a resistance to destaining by 95% ethanol, 3% hydrochloric acid (acid-fast stain), a feature that depends on the thick and complex cell envelope, an additional layer after the peptidoglycan, rich in lipids and glycolipids. M. tuberculosis is a slow-growing organism (average generation time of 24h) and is considered a Gram-positive bacteria since they possess a single cytoplasmic membrane (Black, 2001). The M. tuberculosis complex comprises M. tuberculosis together with M. africanum, M. bovis, M. canettii and M. microti. The subspecies are very alike (99.9% similarity at the nucleotide level) and can only be distinguished by a limited number of phenotypic or genotypic characteristics, but differ remarkably with respect to host range and pathogenicity; whereas M. microti is an almost exclusive rodent pathogen, *M. bovis* infects a variety of species including humans (Brosch, 2001).

It has been said that *M. tuberculosis* has evolved from *M. bovis* (which causes bovine TB) by adaptation of the animal pathogen to the human host (Stead, 1995), approximately 10,000 years ago, when people first settled down to tend their cattle. In a comparative genomic analysis between the *M. tuberculosis* H37Rv genome (see below) with the partially sequenced *M. bovis* genome, Brosch and colleagues (2002) have proposed that *M. bovis* has undergone several deletions relative to MTB; in fact, it is the final member of a separate lineage inside of the MTB complex that branched from a progenitor of MTB isolates (Brosch, 2002). Whether this progenitor, at the time of branching of MTB strains and *M. africanum* \rightarrow *M bovis* lineage, was already a human pathogen is subject to speculation. Complete sequencing of the *M. bovis* genome has confirmed these predictions (Garnier, 2003).

The completion of the whole-genome sequence for *M. tuberculosis* H37Rv strain (Cole, 1998) is a hallmark in tuberculosis research. The annotated sequence has revealed a 4.41 megabase genome with regions of higher than average G (guanine) + C (cytosine) content. Few organisms display the extensive array of genes for lipophilic molecules identified in MTB (Cole, 1998). The genome of MTB is rather stable, single-nucleotide polymorphisms are rare; insertion and deletion events (InDels) are the principal source of genome plasticity (Brosch, 2001). However, a recent study (Fleischmann, 2002) comparing whole genomes *in silico* of laboratory strain H37Rv and clinical isolate CDC1551 has identified frequent polymorphisms and suggests that these may be not so rare between MTB strains.

The MTB genome sequencing also brought to light two large families (roughly 10% of the genome) of novel glycine-rich proteins; they were characterised by a conserved amino-terminal segment with either a proline-glutamic acid (PE) or a proline-proline-glutamic acid (PPE) motif; some were combined with a carboxyterminal domain comprising varying numbers of short repetitive motifs (PE-PGRS or PPE-MPTR). These proteins are highly polymorphic and were suggested to be a source of antigenic diversity in the bacillus (Cole, 1998; Banu, 2002). In addition, members of this family have been implicated in the pathogenesis of *M. tuberculosis* (Camacho, 1999), *M. marinum* (Ramakrishnan, 2000) and *M. bovis* BCG (Brennan, 2001). The Gly-Ala-rich domain (PGRS) present in some PE proteins may influence proper antigen presentation to the host and may prevent the development of an effective cellular immune response (Delogu, 2001).

1.3 The disease: notes on diagnostic, treatment and epidemiology

In the nineteenth century, health officials prohibited the act of spitting in public; they thought erroneously that it was a major cause of tuberculosis infection (Reichman & Tanne, 2001). However, virtually all *M. tuberculosis* is transmitted by airborne particles that are 1 to 5 μ m in diameter (fig.1.1). Usually, only the pulmonary form of tuberculosis is transmissible. Transmission is greatly influenced by characteristics of the source case (number of bacteria excreted, etc.) and the nature of the encounter (such as the duration and closeness of exposure). However, regardless of these factors, infection can result when as few as one to five bacteria are deposited in a terminal alveolus (Small & Fujiwara, 2001).

After infection, a precarious balance is struck between the host and the pathogen. In about 5 percent of persons, the infection progresses from a latent form to active disease within two years after infection, and an additional 5 percent have active disease at some later point in their lives (Small and Fujiwara, 2001). Although less common, exogenous reinfection instead of reactivation can occur, especially in individuals who are highly exposed or HIV-infected (van Rie, 1999).

A subgroup of infected people may develop primary tuberculosis, which in most cases is a self-limited, mild pneumonic illness that generally goes undiagnosed. Briefly, at the site of the bacilli, there is an alveolitis with arrival of monocytes and polymorphonuclear cells. The tubercle is then organised with histiocytes, surrounded by epithelioid cells. These are differentiated macrophages with large endoplasmic reticulum. They fuse to form giant multinucleated Langerhans cells (Roitt, 2001). At



Figure 1.1 Transmission of tuberculosis and progression from latent infection to reactivated disease. Approximately 10% of infected, HIV-seronegative individuals will develop tuberculosis at some point in their lives. In five percent of people with latent infection, active disease will develop within two years, and in an additional 5%, progression to active disease will occur later. The rate of progression to active disease is dramatically increased among people co-infected with HIV. Modified from Small and Fujiwara (2001). the periphery, there are lymphocytes and fibroblasts. The centre of the tubercle may suffer caseous necrosis (caseification). The described structure is called a tuberculous granuloma and is a hallmark of tuberculosis (Robbins, 1986). From this structure, the bacilli may be drained to the regional lymph nodes where other granulomas may also form. The complete structure is called the primary complex (Ghon's complex). Often, the infection is aborted at this stage without further significance; a calcified nodule is eventually observed in a x-ray of the area. Nonetheless, viable bacilli may persist for years (Tarantino, 2002).

Again, in a small proportion of the infected, usually children, there is progression of the primary disease. Exudative infiltration with variable degree of consolidation can be seen in the pulmonary parenchyma. If caseation is present, the progression of the disease is faster and the prognosis is worse. Miliary dissemination can occur; the term "miliary TB" refers to the small, discrete granulomatous lesions in lungs and other organs that result when blood-borne tubercle bacilli seed many tissues (Fanning, 1999). Pathology of pulmonary lymph nodes during the primary disease is a frequent finding in children. An increase in volume of the hilarparatracheal nodes can seriously compress the bronchi and restrict airflow (Tarantino, 2002).

There are clinical and experimental evidence that *M. tuberculosis* can persist in tissues for months to decades without replicating, yet with the ability to resume growth and activate disease, a characteristic named "dormancy" or "nonreplicating persistence (NRP)" (Wayne & Sohaskey, 2001). *Post-mortem* examination of tissues from asymptomatic individuals living in high-incidence areas and that died from causes unrelated to tuberculosis frequently reveals the bacillus in culture (Young, 2002). With time to adapt, the tubercle bacilli can survive on microaerophilic or anaerobic environments, restrictive conditions found inside granulomas and necrotic tissues *in vivo*; in these conditions of hypoxia, genes coding for regulatory functions are activated (Wayne & Sohaskey, 2001). In response to alternative energy sources, the NRP bacilli increase expression of isocitrate lyase, an enzyme from the glyoxylate cycle that allows the bacteria to use acetate or fatty acids as the sole carbon source (McKinney, 2000). Changing the cell wall architecture seems also important for the persistence of MTB *in vivo* (Seiler, 2003). In such cases of latent tuberculosis, the host mounts a strong immune response that frequently contains but does not eliminate the infection; disruption of immune mechanisms can lead to reactivation of the disease in both humans and animals (North & Jung, 2004).

Secondary tuberculosis could start with an early exudative-inflammatory process with pneumonic characteristics. The lesion, as seen in x-rays, shows 1-2 cm of diameter. With progression, classical symptoms may appear: cough, fever, and expectoration, sometimes with traces of blood; anorexia, night sweats and weight loss. Caseation and cavitation can be present in the lungs, frequently in the upper lobes. The dissemination of caseous material can spread the infection to other regions of the lung. If this process develops in an acute form it can result in caseous pneumonia with extensive consolidation areas or caseous bronchopneumonia, both being very serious forms of TB. When the early infiltrate is driven to chronicity, the process can stabilise and fibrosis develops (Tarantino, 2002). The person with the disease can live for many years, however periodic episodes of haemoptisis are not uncommon and can be life-threatening.

Besides its preference for the lung, the tubercle bacillus can ultimately infect and cause disease in any human organ (Tarantino, 2002). The extrapulmonary forms of tuberculosis are again raising in frequency nowadays, an event particularly linked to the AIDS epidemic. Extrapulmonary TB accounts for 62% of cases in HIVinfected people compared to 20% in non-HIV-infected (Fanning, 1999). The most commonly affected extrapulmonary site is the lymph node. TB meningitis has the highest rates of mortality (Fanning, 1999).

Definitive diagnosis of mycobacterial disease usually involves the isolation and identification of the infecting organism in the laboratory. The recommended procedure for clinical specimens involves decontamination and solubilisation of the material, microscopic examination for the presence of acid-fast bacilli, isolation by culture, identification and drug susceptibility testing. However, because of the slow growth rate of the organism, these procedures can take several weeks (Hale, 2001). Recently, several molecular methods have been developed to reduce diagnostic time. Nucleic-acid amplification (NAA) with genus-specific primers based on the 16S ribosomal RNA gene (Amplicor; Roche Diagnostic Systems, Branchburg, NJ) can detect specifically M. tuberculosis complex bacteria directly from smear-positive clinical specimens in a few hours (Watterson & Droboniewski, 2000). Another NAA kit, the Enhanced Mycobacterium Tuberculosis Direct Test (E-MTD, Genprobe, San Diego, CA), based on isothermal amplification of reverse transcribed ribosomal RNA from mycobacteria, has been approved by the FDA to aid the diagnosis of smearnegative specimens (Soini & Musser, 2001). Culture of mycobacteria in liquid and solid media is still required because of its higher sensitivity, growth of the organism for precise species identification and drug susceptibility testing. In this regard, the use of nucleic-acid probes (AccuProbe[®], Gen-Probe Inc) allows differentiation between tuberculous and non-tuberculous bacteria such as M. avium complex (Hale, 2001). Identification of species within the *M. tuberculosis* complex is a difficult task. Highperformance liquid chromatography (HPLC), for the analysis of mycolic acid esters, allows differentiation of BCG from M. tuberculosis and M. bovis (Floyd, 1992). Although imperfect (cross-reactivity with BCG and environmental bacteria), the tuberculin skin test, an intradermal injection of purified protein derivative in the surface of the forearm, remains the gold standard for the diagnosis of latent tuberculosis (Small & Fujiwara, 2001). A significant induration at the site, measured in millimeters, 48-72 hours after injection, when correlated with the medical history of the patient, can frequently indicate a long-standing infection.

Tuberculosis cases must be reported to public health authorities; besides treating the patient, protection of the community is essential. Five first-line antimicrobial agents (isoniazid, rifampin, pyrazinamide, ethambutol and streptomycin), form the basis of the currently recommended anti-tuberculosis therapy. The recommended protocol include initial treatment with three or four drugs for two months, followed by a four-month continuation phase in which two drugs are administered (Small & Fujiwara, 2001).

Second-line medications (capreomycin, ciprofloxacin and others) could be less effective and more toxic than first-line drugs; only patients who cannot tolerate first-line drugs or are infected with organisms that are resistant to them should use second-line drugs. HIV-infected persons with full compliance to standard treatment for tuberculosis do not have increased risk of treatment failure (Small & Fujiwara, 2001). In addition, anti-tuberculous chemoprophylaxis has been shown to reduce the incidence of tuberculosis in HIV-infected patients (Maartens, 2002). Preventive therapy of immunocompetent adults with latent tuberculosis infection has a protective efficacy in the range of 60-80% (Borgdorff, 2002).

If untreated, TB is frequently lethal. Modern chemotherapy is highly successful provided a well-designed drug regimen is taken as planned. Programs of directly observed therapy (DOT) where an individual is assigned to assure compliance of TB patients to chemotherapy have been devised. A review of ten years of trials has concluded that, if well implemented, such programs are indeed superior to unsupervised pill taking (Hill, 2002). DOTS, an acronym used since 1995, originally stood for directly observed therapy short course, but actually, as developed by the International Union against Tuberculosis and Lung Disease (IUATLD), consists of a menu of five specific elements: a national TB control program, laboratory monitoring, directly observed therapy, a constant supply of first-line antimycobacterial drugs, and good recording and reporting. It represents the current World Health Organisation (WHO) TB control strategy (Elzinga, 2004).

Multidrug-resistant tuberculosis (MDR-TB) is defined as infection with strains resistant to at least isoniazide and rifampicin. Rifampicin is bactericidal to mycobacteria and the most important anti-tuberculous drug. It inhibits the synthesis and function of mycobacterial DNA-dependent RNA polymerase (Sefton, 2002). A mutation in a region of the mycobacterial rpoB gene that encodes the β -subunit of RNA polymerase leads to an alteration of the rifampicin-binding site and resistance (Hirano, 1999). Isoniazide resistance is most commonly associated with missense or null mutations in the katG gene, which codes for a catalase-peroxidase enzyme that converts isoniazide into its bioactive form (Pym, 2002). MDR-TB strains with resistance up to twelve anti-mycobacterial drugs at the same time have been found in patients from a study in Peru (Mitnick, 2003). Nonetheless, MDR-TB is curable, but therapy is complex. A community-based method to treat MDR-TB named DOTS-plus has been reported to attain high rates of treatment success (Mitnick, 2003). Secondline drugs are used and the regimen includes two or more drugs to which the isolate is susceptible, including one drug given parenterally for six months. The duration of this observed treatment is 18-24 months (Sterling, 2003).

Pathogens from the *M. tuberculosis* complex cause epidemics that run over centuries (Dye, 2002). A consensus statement by a panel of experts from the WHO estimated that in the year of 1997, there were 7.96 million new cases of TB in the world with around 2 million deaths and 1.86 billion people infected (Dye, 1999). TB

is the most frequent cause of death due to a single pathogen. It is a leading killer between people with HIV/AIDS. Comments such as "TB is arguably the most successful pathogen on the planet" (Jacobs, W. R., in Enserink, 2001) are not out of place. In the later 1980s, after decades of steady declining, TB was considered a disease of the past in first-world countries. However, the synergistic combination of a deteriorating public health infrastructure, inadequate institutional control, urban crowding, the epidemic of HIV infection, and immigration resulted in the resurgence of tuberculosis in the United States between 1985 and 1992 (Small & Fujiwara, 2001). A highly infectious MDR strain (strain W), invariably untreatable with five anti-mycobacterial drugs, was identified and disseminated rapidly in New York City, an epidemic epicenter (Bifani, 2002). In this scenario, molecular techniques, like DNA-fingerprinting, have been important to study pathways of TB transmission. The transposable element IS*6110* is the most used marker; it varies both in copy number and location inside the genome (Bifani, 2002).

The perceived threat of pandemic drug-resistant TB is enormous, with the potential to destabilise society. However, MDR-TB is at critical levels only in specific regions of the world. Highest rates of MDR strains have been observed mainly in Eastern Europe and in some provinces of China (Espinal, 2003). Most of the cases are generated by poor treatment protocols with first-line drugs.

1.4 Th1-Th2 immune responses

The immune response has primarily evolved to defend the host against pathogens and to avoid reactivity to self. Thymus-derived lymphocytes (T cells) are the prime conductors of this response and they vary in type and function. By the early 1970s, it was commonly accepted that T cells could be divided into two distinct subsets on the basis of their cell-surface markers: CD4+ (Lyt 1) T cells that could "help antibody synthesis" (therefore, helper T cells) and CD8+ T cells (Lyt 2), which lysed pathogen-infected target cells on direct contact (Liew, 2002). Evidences suggesting that helper CD4+ T cells were heterogeneous were confirmed in 1986 when Mosmann, Coffman and colleagues characterised two distinct types of CD4+ T cells from a panel of murine T helper (Th) cell clones, according to patterns of cytokine production (Mosmann, 1986). Adopting an earlier nomenclature (Tada, 1978), they named **Th1** the T cell clone producing interleukin-2 (IL-2), interferongamma (IFN- γ), granulocyte-macrophage colony stimulating factor (GM-CSF) and IL-3 in response to antigen presented by antigen-presenting cells (APCs). Type 2 T helper cells (**Th2**) on the other hand, produced a B-cell stimulating factor (identified later as IL-4), mast-cell growth factor (IL-5) and IL-3 (Mosmann, 1986). In addition, the Th2 clone had the ability to enhance the production of immunoglobulin (Ig) E and IgG1 by lypopolysaccharide (LPS)-induced B cells. Th1 cells are responsible for the induction of IgG2a switching by B cells (Stevens, 1988).

These findings were confirmed later in humans with the characterisation of specific clones producing either IFN- γ or IL-4/IL-5 in response to *M. tuberculosis* or *Toxocara canis*, respectively (Romagnani, 1991). After encountering antigen, i.e., engagement of the T cell receptor (TCR) by the appropriate peptide-major histocompatibility complex (MHC) molecule, which triggers clonal expansion, naive Th cells rapidly undergo programmed differentiation to become effector Th1 or Th2 cells. The products of these lymphocytes can act as autocrine growth factors to promote further expansion of these cells, as well as reciprocal inhibitory agents for the opposite cell type (fig.1.2). In general terms, IL-4 can help the clonal expansion of Th2 population and limit the proliferation of Th1 cells; conversely, IFN- γ enhanced Th1-cell growth and inhibits Th2-cell development (Liew, 2002).



Figure 1.2 Schematic representation of induction and regulation of Th1 and Th2 cells. The Th-precursor (ThP) cell can differentiate into T-helper (Th)1, Th2 or Th0 cells depending on factors such as the cytokine microenvironment. Interleukin (IL)-12 drives Th1 cells, and IL-4 can promote Th2 cells. Th0 cells differentiate in neutral conditions with optional IL-2. Interferon- γ (IFN- γ) and IL-4, produced by Th1 and Th2, respectively, can also act as autocrine growth factors as well as inhibitory factors for the opposite subset. Functionally, Th1 mediate the destruction of intracellular pathogens and organ-specific autoimmunity. Th2 cells are anti-helminthic and increase allergic reaction through IL-4, IL-5 and IgE. IL-4R, IL-4 receptor; NKT, natural killer cells; TCR, T-cell receptor. Modified from Liew (2002).

In addition to TCR engagement, IL-12 produced by macrophages and dendritic cells, has been shown to be a major factor in the production of IFN- γ and the development of the Th1 phenotype (Hsieh, 1993; Robinson & O'Garra, 2002). On the other hand, IL-4, which besides T cells, is produced by different cell types such as natural killer T cells and mast cells, has been shown to be essential for Th2 cell development (Seder, 1992), although inducible Th2 responses *in vivo*, have been reported in absence of IL-4 (Fallon, 2002). Therefore, Th1/Th2 T cell populations may share a common precursor and at the onset of the response, the cytokine milieu is primordial in lineage decision. Nonetheless, antigen dose and affinity, MHC haplotypes and co-stimulators may have crucial roles in determining the dominance of a Th response (Liew, 2002; Murphy & Reiner, 2002; Szabo, 2003). This is actually an area of intense investigation and lively controversy.

The Th2 cells are typically involved in optimal antibody production, nonphagocytic immunity (protection against extracellular invaders such as helminthes) and in inappropriate immune responses generated in atopic diseases and asthma. Cross-linking of IgE bound to its receptor results in degranulation of mast cells, basophils and eosinophils (Roitt, 2001). Besides IL-4 and IL-5, Th2 cells often produce IL-6, IL-9, IL-10 and IL-13 cytokines, and this cytokine network can operate redundantly to sustain a Th2 response even in the lack of one or more key cytokines (Fallon, 2002). The binding of IL-4 to the IL-4 receptor in the surface of naive Thcells activates STAT6 (signal transducer and activation of transcription 6) protein, which efficiently increases the expression of a zinc-finger transcription factor called GATA3 (Zheng & Flavell, 1997). GATA3 is crucial to some key attributes of Th2 cells (Pai, 2004), acting directly on certain cytokine promoters, or indirectly trough *cis* elements, to instruct the cell to revert chromatin-based loci repression of Th2 cytokines (Murphy & Reiner, 2002). The IL-4/STAT6 signalling pathway can mediate selective proliferation of Th2 cells by inducing a new transcription factor, the growth factor-independent 1 (Gfi-1) (Zhu, 2002).

Appropriate induction of a Th1 response is required for effective control of intracellular pathogens; in contrast, disproportionate Th1 responses could ultimately lead to immunopathology and organ-specific autoimmunity (Robinson & O'Garra, 2002). Th1 cells produce IL-2, lymphotoxin- α 3 and IFN- γ (Roitt, 2001), the latter being essential for activity and maintenance of Th1 responses. Transcription factor T-bet has been identified as a Th1-specific transcriptional regulator that could induce production of IFN- γ even by Th2 cells (Szabo, 2000). T-bet is strongly induced in naive T cells by IFN- γ signalling trough STAT1 and can promote expression of IL-12 receptor β 2-subunit in such cells (Afkarian, 2002; Szabo, 2003). An onset scenario for Th1 responses would involve, between other factors, the engagement of the TCR by antigen in a milieu of IFN- γ produced by natural killer (NK) cells, favouring T-bet expression and initiation of Th1 cell-differentiation.

Other cytokines are also reportedly involved in the development of the Th1 responses. IL-18, a cytokine produced by both immune and non-immune cells, is an important later player in Th1 development, synergizing with IL-12 for the enhancement of IFN- γ secretion by Th1 cells and NK cells, even in the absence of TCR engagement (Robinson, 1997; Nakanishi, 2001). IL-18 KO mice are less resistant to infection by *M. tuberculosis* than wild type (Sugawara, 1999). IL-23, another pro-inflammatory cytokine, is composed of the specific p19 subunit (IL-23 α) attached to the p40 subunit of IL-12 (Oppmann, 2000). IL-23 induces secretion of IFN- γ in memory T cells, dendritic cells and macrophages (Cua, 2003). A recently discovered cytokine, IL-27 (Pflanz, 2002), acts together with IL-12 to induce early IFN- γ production and proliferation of naive but not memory CD4+ T cells and also

help Th1 development. IL-27 has been detected in human tuberculous granulomas (Larousserie, 2004).

Polarised Th1 and Th2 responses are also seen *in vivo*, after chronic immunisation or disease. In acute immune responses particularly, distinct bipartition is not always found; clones making simultaneously type 1 and type 2 cytokines (**Th0** clones) can be seen *in vivo* (Polakos, 2001). **Th3**-CD4+ lymphocytes, are regulatory T cells producing transforming growth factor- β (TGF- β) and involved in mechanisms of oral tolerance (Weiner, 2001).

Dendritic cells (DC) are the initiators, the modulators, the major antigenpresenting cell generating adaptive immune responses. They perform multiple tasks with high efficiency, and may determine the specificity, magnitude and nature (Th1 versus Th2) of the immune response (Moser & Murphy, 2000).

At an immature stage of development, DCs have higher phagocytic capacity. They also perform receptor-mediated adsorptive endocytosis and macropinocytosis (Banchereau & Steinman, 1998). DCs act as sentinels in peripheral tissues, continuously sampling the antigenic environment. Encounter with microbial products initiates the migration and the activation of DCs. There is up-regulation of costimulatory and MHC molecules coupled with increased processing of peptides for presentation for T cells and effective initiation of immune responses. (Moser & Murphy, 2000). Dendritic cells can also cross-present antigens to T cells, and this could be important in generating cytotoxic responses (Kaufmann, 2001; Schaible, 2003). Matured DCs usually express moderate to high levels of MHC-II, which become very stable complexes with peptide in the surface of these cells (Shortman & Liu, 2002). DC maturation also triggers production of T cell responses (Reis e Sousa, 2001). Maturing DCs produce under tight regulation, the bioactive p70 form of IL-12 (p40 and p35 components), which is a potent inducer of Th1 responses as explained before (Moser & Murphy, 2000). IL-12 signalling is mutually antagonistic with GATA3 expression, providing a mechanism of regulation on lineage fate decision (Ouyang, 1998). IL-10 down-regulates the production of IL-12 by murine and human DCs (Maldonado-Lopez & Moser, 2001).

DCs can be subdivided in different subsets according to patterns of expression of surface molecules such as CD11b, CD8 α and CD4 and by cytokines they produce. A number of studies have suggested that different DC subsets induce T cells to differentiate either into Th1 or Th2 (Maldonado-Lopez & Moser, 2001; Szabo, 2003). Other reports show dendritic cells to be quite flexible in driving either Th1 or Th2 responses (Boonstra, 2003). TLRs on DCs provide the link between the innate and adaptive immune responses (Medzhitov, 1997). These conserved, germline encoded co-receptors expressed in macrophages and DCs, recognise specific microbial products such as LPS, peptidoglycan, hypomethylated CpG motifs and doublestranded RNA (Barton & Medzhitov, 2002). Besides up-regulation of MHC and costimulatory molecules and the secretion of proinflammatory cytokines TNF- α , IL-1 and IL-6, TLR signalling also lead to high IL-12 production by some DCs, driving differentiation of T cells to Th1 pattern (Barton & Medzhitov, 2002). TLR receptorsignalling pathways controlling Th2 responses are less well characterised (Schnare, 2001; Jankovic, 2002).

1.5 Tuberculosis immunity: of mice and man

Pathogenic *Mycobacterium* spp. survives within the macrophages of their host, contrasting with the accepted view that these cells afford an effective initial barrier to bacterial infection. Multiple receptor molecules can mediate the uptake of

mycobacteria into macrophages (fig.1.3). Complement receptors (CR1 and CR3) are among the most widely used receptors for mycobacteria, for both opsonized and nonopsonized entry (Hu, 2000). Although in some cases not altering significantly the outcome of infection in vivo (Hu, 2000), triggering of complement receptors leads to the activation of Rho, a member of the small GTPases family, and this pathway downregulates bactericidal mechanisms in macrophages (Pieters & Gatfield, 2002). Mannose receptor (Kang & Schlesinger, 1998), transferrin receptor, CD14 scavenger receptor, fibronectin (Pasula, 2002) and leukosialin CD43 (Fratazzi, 2000), all promote the attachment of mycobacterial ligands to the macrophage surface and may be involved in bacterial uptake. Interestingly, cholesterol appears to be important for the mycobacterial invasion, since cholesterol-depleted macrophages are unable to specifically internalise mycobacteria (Gatfield & Pieters, 2000). In summary, it appears that the bacilli can gain entry into the cell through ligation of many phagocytic receptors. Mycobacteria can also be phagocytosed by other cell types such as dendritic cells (Bodnar, 2001). Both human and murine dendritic cells have a bacteriostatic but not bactericidal activity against mycobacteria in vivo (Bodnar, 2001; Jiao, 2002). In DCs, M. tuberculosis targets the dendritic cell-specific C-type lectin **DC-SIGN** (DC-specific intercellular-adhesion-molecule-3-grabbingnonintegrin), leading to inhibition of immunostimulatory function by the DC and, hence, promoting pathogen survival (Tailleux, 2003).

As early as 1971, Armstrong and D'Arcy Hart discovered that phagosomes containing live *M. tuberculosis* do not fuse with lysosomes. By contrast, dead mycobacteria were readily transported to lysosomes (Armstrong & Hart, 1971). Pathogenic mycobacteria have evolved a strategy to arrest the normal maturation process of phagosomes after uptake by macrophages, living in a vacuole with characteristics of an early endosome (Russell, 2001). How the bacillus achieves this



Figure 1.3 Intracellular pathways for M. tuberculosis. Macrophages can promote phagocytosis of large particles. Both endosomal and phagosomal pathways undergo interconnected maturation processes that merge at a later stage, prior to lysosomal fusion. Various receptors interact with MTB at the surface of the macrophage. Cholesterol serves as a docking site, facilitating the interactions between mycobacteria and surface receptors (Gatfield & Pieters, 2000). Once inside, MTB ends up in a phagosome, the maturation of which is arrested at an early stage. Infected, the organelle characteristically retains TACO, which apparently prevents its further maturation (Ferrari, 1999). MTB inhibits phagosomal acidification (Russel, 2001) and prevents fusion with the endosomal pathway. This last arrest is incomplete, and some phagosomes mature to form phagolysosomes, particularly in activated macrophages. LAMP-1 and Cathepsin D are lysosomal markers. TLR, Toll-like receptor; CR, complement receptor; MR, mannose receptor; TACO, tryptophane, aspartate-containing coat protein; LAMP-1, lysosomal-associated membrane protein 1. Modified from Kaufmann (2001).
effect is still unclear. A molecule termed tryptophan-aspartate-containing coat protein (TACO) has been found in phagosomes harbouring living mycobacteria and seems to prevent lysosomal fusion by a yet unknown mechanism (Ferrari, 1999). There are also evidence to suggest that *Mycobacterium* spp. survive in phagolysosomes within macrophages in granulomas (Cosma, 2003). Mycobacteria-containing vacuoles are less acidic than their neighbouring lysosomes (Russell, 2001); mycobacterial porins could contribute in setting a favourable pH within the vacuole (Raynaud, 2002).

In professional APCs, MHC-II molecules bind peptides derived from soluble proteins, particulate antigens, and microbes that are internalised by endocytosis or phagocytosis and degraded in the endocytic pathway. In both human and murine systems, the MHC-II antigen processing machinery is inhibited in *M. tuberculosis*-infected APCs, by either reduced synthesis of MHC-II molecules or by sequestering these molecules intracellularly in an immature state (Ramachandra, 1999). In contrast, antigens present in the cytosol are degraded to antigenic peptides by proteasomes and enter the endoplasmic reticulum via the transporter for antigen presentation (TAP) to bind MHC-I molecules. It has been recognised that CD8+ T cells play an important role in immunity to tuberculosis (Tascon, 1998; Lewinsohn, 1998); uptake of mycobacterial antigen from extracellular vesicles from apoptotic cells by APCs resulting in MHC-I presentation has been reported (Schaible, 2003) and is important in the process of specific anti-mycobacterial CD8+ T cell priming.

In the initial steps of infection, a fine-tuned interaction between innate and adaptive mechanisms of immunity would be essential for the host response. Mycobacterial antigens such as 19-kDa lipoprotein and lipoarabinomannan (LAM), a glycolipid that dominates the mycobacterial cell wall, are recognised by TLR2 with induction of TNF- α and nitric oxide (NO) production (Brightbill, 1999; Means, 1999). Whereas most purified mycobacterial ligands activate macrophages via TLR2, whole killed or live mycobacteria seem to interact with TLR2, TLR4 and other unknown TLRs (Stenger & Modlin, 2002). Only a high-dose aerosol challenge with MTB was able to show defective responses in TLR2^{-/-} mice (Reiling, 2002). Recent work in C3H/HeJ, a strain of mice mutant in the *tlr4* locus, demonstrated that TLR4 might not be critical for MTB control in mice (Kamath, 2004). Finally, MyD88deficient mice, which are unable to signal internally through TLRs, failed to control mycobacterial replication and showed a definitive participation of a TLR (or a combination of TLRs) in the immune response against the tubercle bacilli (Scanga, 2004).

M. tuberculosis induces the up-regulation of several important host genes in the process of initial resistance to the bacteria; most are chemokines, others are cytokines such as IL-1 β and TNF- α (Ragno, 2001). Recruitment of macrophages and T cells to the infection site is essential for protection. Chemokines are potent leukocyte activators and chemoattractants, and are important in granuloma formation *in vivo* (Van Crevel, 2002). The β -chemokines macrophage inflammatory protein-1- β (MIP-1 β) and RANTES (regulated upon activation, normal T cell expressed and secreted) are induced by and can suppress intracellular *M. tuberculosis* growth (Saukkonen, 2002). Significantly, C-C chemokine receptor 2 (CCR2) deficient mice are very susceptible to MTB infection (Peters, 2001). Cellular migration to MTB invasion sites in the lung is also affected in intracellular adhesion molecule 1 (ICAM-1) deleted mice, which do not form granulomas (Johnson, 1998). Interestingly, protective immunity against MTB infection is not affected in this model, although long-term survival of the host may ultimately depends upon the production of a stable mononuclear granuloma (Saunders, 1999).

TNF (TNF- α) is a pleiotropic cytokine produced by monocytes and macrophages after *M. tuberculosis* infection and Th1 T cells (Giacomini, 2001). This

cytokine synergizes with IFN- γ to activate murine infected macrophages (fig.1.4), and is essential for the protection against murine tuberculosis (Flynn, 1995). A critical role in humans has been demonstrated by reactivation of tuberculosis in patients treated with anti-TNF antibodies (Keane, 2001). Neutralisation of TNF in a low-dose latent disease model induces death with severe histopathological changes, suggesting a role for TNF in ameliorating pathology of mycobacterial disease (Mohan, 2001). This cytokine also has a pathological facet. TNF appears to be linked to cachexia and increased multiplication of virulent bacilli in human macrophages (Engele, 2002). Absence of synergizing effects of TNF and IFN- γ has been observed in infected human monocytes (Engele, 2002). A tentative explanation for these contrasting effects could be related to dose-dependency: low levels of TNF *in vivo* mediating protection, whereas high levels provoking tissue damage (Bekker, 2000). In mice, TNF is crucial for the formation of tuberculous granulomas (Roach, 2002).

Although not intensively investigated, natural killer (NK) cells and T cells that express the gamma-delta ($\gamma\delta$) TCR may play significant roles in TB immunity. Killing of intracellular *M. tuberculosis* by unstimulated human NK cells is not mediated by granule exocytosis or Fas/Fas ligand interaction but by an unknown apoptotic mechanism (Brill, 2001). In mice, $\gamma\delta$ T cells have been shown to protect partially against a high but not low inocula of MTB and are involved in granuloma formation (Kaufmann, 2001). Human $\gamma\delta$ T cells are stimulated by a unique group of non-proteinaceous antigens that contains phosphate and they express a specific combination of TCR variable chains (V γ 2 δ 2); these cells appear to contribute to control mycobacterial infections in non-human primates (Kaufmann, 2001; Shen, 2002). As described before, IL-12 is a critical cytokine connecting innate with the adaptive host response to mycobacteria (van Crevel, 2002).



Figure 1.4 Host defenses against tuberculosis. In most cases, *M. tuberculosis* is initially contained and disease develops later. The granuloma can be the site of infection, persistence, pathology and protection. Effector T cells (conventional CD4+ and CD8+ T cells and unconventional T cells, such as $\gamma\delta$ T cells, double-negative and CD1-restricted cells) and macrophages participate in the control of tuberculosis. IFN- γ and TNF-_ are important macrophage activators. Macrophage activation permits phagosomal maturation and the production of antimicrobial molecules such as reactive nitrogen intermediates (RNI) and reactive oxygen intermediates (ROI). LT-_3, lymphotoxin- α 3. Modified from Kaufmann (2001).

Mycobacteria are very strong IL-12 inducers; they can even skew the immune response to a secondary antigen towards a Th1 phenotype (Flynn & Chan, 2001). It has been recently reported that IL-12 is induced after phagocytosis of mycobacteria by dendritic cells but not by resting macrophages (Hickman, 2002). This inhibitory effect on IL-12 production by macrophages is probably caused by MTB-induced IL-10 and is reversible with cell-activation by IFN- γ (Giacomini, 2001; Hickman, 2002). Inappropriate IL-12 production or signalling is implicated in increased susceptibility to mycobacteria in mice and humans (Flynn & Chan, 2001; Casanova & Abel, 2002).

Cell-mediated immunity is of critical importance to combat tuberculosis; mice genetically deficient in $\alpha\beta$ -TCR T cells are highly susceptible to infection and succumb rapidly to acute tuberculosis infection (Mogues, 2001). The role of B cells in protection against tuberculous disease has been more difficult to demonstrate. Nonetheless, Teitelbaum and colleagues (1998) had reported increased survival in wild type and immunocompromised mice injected with a monoclonal antibody specific for surface arabinomannan and challenged with the tubercle bacilli.

Since *M. tuberculosis* resides primarily in a vacuole and mycobacterial antigen presentation by MHC class II molecules takes place, is not surprising that CD4+ T cells are the most important in protective responses against MTB. Murine studies with antibody depletion of CD4+ T cells, adoptive transfer and gene-disrupted mice support this concept (Flynn & Chan, 2001). MHC-II-/- (Tascon, 1998) and CD4-/- (Saunders, 2002) are very susceptible to infection, the former more than the latter. In humans, the importance of the CD4+ T cell subset is easily demonstrated with HIV infection, which increases the susceptibility to tuberculosis from an averaged 10% lifetime risk (PPD+ HIV- individuals) to a 10% annual risk in PPD+ HIV+ subjects (de Jong, 2004). The primary known effector function of CD4+ T cells would be to produce IFN- γ to activate macrophages, which then can combat infection

by M. tuberculosis (Flynn & Chan, 2001). However, other roles controlling tuberculosis have been also attributed to this subset; in CD4-/- mice infected with MTB, IFN-y production is eventually compensated by CD8+ and NK cells, but these animals show delayed, non-typical granulomas and ultimately succumb to infection (Saunders, 2002). Involvement in disease persistence is shown by depletion of CD4+ in a low dose latency mouse model, which results in reactivation of tuberculosis despite expression of IFN-y (Scanga, 2000). Structural integrity of granulomas is compromised in humans with HIV/TB co-infection (Raupach & Kaufmann, 2001). Granulysin is a molecule expressed by human T cells and other cell types which can direct kill intracellular M. tuberculosis (Stenger, 1998). Canaday and colleagues (2001) had reported a yet unknown mechanism of human CD4+ (and CD8+) T cellmediated restriction of intracellular MTB growth that is perforin-, Fas/Fas-ligandand granulysin-independent. CD4+ T cells are important for cytotoxic activity, and possibly to support memory functions of CD8+ T cells in the lungs of MTB infected mice (Serbina, 2001). CD4+ T cells also produce homotrimeric lymphotoxin- α 3 (LT α 3) and this molecule has been found to be essential to control MTB infection in mice; in its absence, lymphocytes fail to migrate into infected tissues (Roach, 2001).

CD8+ T cells (Tascon, 1998) and macrophages (Frucht, 2001) also participate in IFN- γ production. IFN- γ knockout animals have demonstrated the critical need for this cytokine in the outcome of murine tuberculosis; in its absence, the animals died rapidly of disseminated disease with increased bacterial numbers and purulent necrotic granulomas (Flynn, 1993; Cooper, 1993; Cooper, 2002). Human mutations in either chain of the IFN- γ receptor IFN- γ R1 and IFN- γ R2 (Casanova & Abel, 2002), as well as mutations on the STAT1 IFN- γ -signal transducer (Dupuis, 2001), can lead to partial or complete deficiency of response to the cytokine and these subjects show increased susceptibility to mycobacterial disease (Casanova & Abel, 2002). IFN- γ is a major activator of macrophages and activated macrophages produce elevated reactive oxygen and nitrogen intermediates (fig.1.4). The former has only a few contributory effects in controlling tuberculosis in mice (Cooper, 2000). The latter, however is essential for protection (Cooper, 2002). IFN- γ activates expression of inducible nitric oxide synthase (NOS2), which produces NO[•] and other nitrosative intermediates from L-arginine; all major killer molecules for *M. tuberculosis* (Raupach & Kaufmann, 2001). Of interest, as well as participating in granuloma formation, both IFN- γ and NO[•] seem to be involved in limiting extensive inflammation in MTB lung sites (Cooper, 2002). Interestingly, mycobacteria are able to disrupt association of transcription activator STAT1 with CREB binding protein and p300, restricting macrophage activation (Ting, 1999).

On the other hand, IL-4 and other Th1-supressive cytokines could be playing a role in limiting the actions of IFN- γ . However, a clear dichotomy in Th1/Th2 responses is difficult to demonstrate in both murine and human models of tuberculosis; a depressed Th1 response rather than a strong Th2 response is more likely seen (Flynn & Chan, 2001; García, 2002). IL-4, IL-10, IL-4/IL-13, IL-4R α or STAT6 KO mice are not more resistant to *M. tuberculosis* infection than wild type (North, 1998; Jung, 2002; North & Jung, 2004). IL-4 is not always detected in lung granulomas of human patients (Aung, 2000). However, IL-10 production may be important in both late/chronic stages of disease in mice (Turner, 2002a) and in regulating mycobacterial infections in humans (Weir, 2004; Demissie, 2004). TGF- β 1, another pleiotropic cytokine, has been detected in patients with active TB (Toossi, 1995; Bonecini-Almeida, 2004).

In addition to MHC-II, MHC class-I restricted T cells contribute importantly to immunity against TB infection. Early adoptive-transfer experiments (Orme & Collins, 1984) and cell-depletion studies in vivo (Muller, 1987) have demonstrated that CD8+ T cells were involved in protective immunity against murine TB. Mice deficient in β_2 -microglobulin (Flynn, 1992), a molecule that participates in the structure of MHC-I and other non-classical MHC molecules (Behar, 1999), show a rapid lethal outcome in response to MTB infection. CD8+ T cells could contribute to the immune response against MTB by at least three pathways: the release of IFN-y, lysis of infected targets, and direct antimicrobial activity. Tascon and colleagues (1998) had demonstrated the importance of IFN-y production by CD8+ T cells to mediate partial protection of athymic mice. Mycobacterium-specific CD8+ cytotoxic T cell clones recognising defined specific antigens and producing IFN-y have been isolated from mice (Silva & Lowrie, 2000) and humans (Lalvani, 1998; Cho, 2000; Lewinsohn, 2001). Although not well defined, cytotoxicity mechanisms against MTB-infected cells by CD8+ T cells have been reported to be at least partially perforin-dependent in mice (Serbina, 2000; Sousa, 2000). CD95/CD95L also seem to participate later in control of murine chronic tuberculosis (Turner, 2001a); but in humans, alternative mechanisms of lysis by CD8+ T cells do exist (Canaday, 2001). Granulysin, a member of the saposin-like protein family, is present in human MHC class I-restricted CD8+ T cells and directly kills MTB (Stenger, 1998). Studies have shown that CD8+ T cells migrate to the lung with similar kinetics to CD4+ T cells in young but not in old mice (Serbina & Flynn, 1999; Turner, 2002b), and interestingly, infection in elderly mice seems to activate a phenotypically different CD8+ T cell population, expressing several NK markers (Turner, 2002b).

CD8 α - and MHC-I deficient mice are less susceptible to MTB infection than β_2 -microglobulin (β_2 m) KO (Sousa, 2000; Mogues, 2001), therefore other β_2 mdependent mechanisms of resistance are suspected. Interestingly, β_2 m is involved in iron metabolism, as it stabilises surface expression of a gene that regulates iron uptake (Kaufmann, 2001); β_2 m KO mice suffer from iron overload and correction of this imbalance by lactoferrin restored immunity to MTB infection to levels comparable to MHC-I KO mice (Schaible, 2002).

Evidence for the participation of unconventional subsets of T cells in the immune response to the tubercle bacillus is well supported. Formylation of proteins represents a characteristic feature of prokaryotic origin (Kaufmann, 2001) and a nonclassical MHC class Ib molecule (H2-M3) presenting N-formylated peptides from M. tuberculosis, elicited cytotoxic responses in C56BL/6 mice (Chun, 2001). In humans, a group of β 2-microglobulin-associated, non-MHC locus-encoded proteins (CD1a, CD1b, CD1c) were found to present hydrophobic lipids and glycolipids to T cells (Beckman, 1994). CD8+ and CD4-CD8- with specificity for mycobacterial glycolipids presented by CD1 molecules were demonstrated (Stenger, 1997). The CD1-restricted CD8+ T cells appeared to specifically kill M. tuberculosis via the newly discovered granulysin (Stenger, 1998). Only homologous CD1d molecules are found in mice and natural killer T cells (NKT) are a subset of CD1d-restricted T cells (Chackerian, 2002). The absence of CD1d molecules did not impair survival of mice towards a challenge with MTB (Behar, 1999). However, activation of the NKT population with α -galactosylceramide, a heterologous antigen, has been reported to protect susceptible mice against infection with *M. tuberculosis* (Chackerian, 2002).

1.6 Vaccination against tuberculosis

46

1.6.1 Bacillus Calmette-Guérin

In 1798, Edward Jenner, an English country doctor, employed effectively the concept of vaccination that would save millions. Robert Koch knew about vaccination and hoped to find a treatment against tuberculosis. In August 1890, he hinted he had found a promising substance (later called tuberculin), a solution prepared by killing MTB, then filtering and concentrating the liquid. In a published paper, Koch stated that tuberculin induced strong reactions in people with tuberculosis, protecting and helping to heal tubercles in the lungs of animals with TB (Reichman & Tanne, 2002). He was mistaken; clinical trials soon demonstrated the ineffectiveness of his therapy; nonetheless, the substance he discovered became the precursor of modern PPD (Kaufmann, 2001). The quest for a TB vaccine continued and in the beginning of the twentieth century, two French scientists, Albert Calmette and Camille Guérin, started passaging in culture a virulent M. bovis strain. With astonishing dedication, they transferred the bacteria from one test tube to another during approximately thirteen years. After 231 passages, the bacillus was unable to infect but protected experimental animals (Reichman & Tanne, 2002). Called bacille Calmette-Guérin (BCG), it was given by the oral route to an infant with high risk of tuberculosis infection in 1921; the newborn remained healthy during its childhood (Reichman & Tanne, 2002).

The encouraging initial trials lead BCG vaccination to spread worldwide and it has been used for over six decades. More than three billion doses were administered. It is considered very safe (is usually administered to neonates). The risk of disseminated disease (BCG-itis) is about 1 in a million of vaccinees (Horwitz, 2000). Nonetheless, there is a progressive infection in BCG-vaccinated SCID (severe combined immunodeficiency) mice (Mills, 2001); hence, the vaccine is not recommended for the immunocompromised or those with established HIV infection (Horwitz, 2000). WHO has included BCG on its expanded program of immunisation (WHO-EPI). For many years it was administered orally, but now is used intradermally, due to decreased side effects (Lagranderie, 2000). Several experimental studies for more efficient routes have been undertaken: aerosol (Goonetilleke, 2003), intragastric (Lagranderie, 2000), rectal (Lagranderie, 2002) and intravenous (Palendira, 2002a). However, a study in the mouse model has suggested the protective efficacy of BCG to be independent of the route of immunisation (Palendira, 2002a).

Mice usually show less susceptibility to tuberculosis than humans, but it is the animal of choice for initial vaccine testing and infection studies because it is less expensive and has a large research database (Orme, 2001; McMurray, 2001). BCG can protect BALB/c and C57BL/6 against TB, but the quality of the immune responses seems to be different. BALB/c strain shows decreased levels of IFN- γ , IL-12 and TNF- α cytokines, low-magnitude cellular responses and atypical granulomas, in comparison with the C57BL/6 strain. In terms of colony counts, both strains control infection with BCG (Wakeham, 2000).

The classical animal model for mycobacterial infection is the guinea pig, because of its exquisite susceptibility and some remarkable similarities with human infection (McMurray, 2001). Infected guinea pigs commonly present similar DTH reactions to humans and also caseous necrosis in its granulomas (Orme, 2001). Vaccination of guinea pigs with BCG increases resistance to MTB challenge; after vaccination, increased levels of CD8+ T cells have been noted in the spleen (Klünner, 2001).

BCG is the only vaccine available against human tuberculosis. It performs very well in animal models and remains the "gold-standard" against which candidate

TB vaccines with improved efficacy are measured. It is strikingly efficient in protecting children against early and severe forms of tuberculosis such as miliary and tuberculous meningitis, as well as extrapulmonary forms and glandular tuberculosis (Jason, 2002). It exerts excellent levels of heterologous protection against leprosy (Fine, 1995). Nonetheless, BCG has produced more than acceptable variance in protection against pulmonary TB, as seen in several human trials (Fine, 1995). A famous major trial in schoolchildren from the United Kingdom, run by the Medical Research Council (MRC), showed more than 75% of protection, on a twenty-years follow-up (Hart & Sutherland, 1977). In remarkable contrast, trials in Georgia and Alabama (USA) and Puerto Rico, all demonstrated levels of protection below 30% (Fine, 1995). Even worse, 0% protection to infection has been found in trials in South India/Chingleput (Fine, 1995) and Malawi (Ponnighaus, 1992). Even in successful trials, the efficacy of BCG was predicted to wane over time, imparting protection for a decade or so (Sterne, 1998). Although human trials are underway (Dourado, 2003), there is no clear evidence that BCG revaccination would improve protection and this procedure is not recommended by the WHO (WHO-Global Tuberculosis Programme and Global Programme on Vaccines, 1995).

Several hypotheses have been proposed to explain the observed failures in BCG vaccination; genetic variability in the population and vaccination of previously infected individuals are possibilities (Fine, 1995; Andersen, 2001). There have also been suggestions of over-attenuation of BCG substrains (Behr & Small, 1997). After 1921, cultures of BCG were delivered for propagation in laboratories all over the globe (Oettinger, 1999). Continuous passage in different ways of culturing may have lead the original BCG strain to a profusion of phenotypically and genotypically different daughter strains. Work by Mahairas and colleagues (1996) have found that BCG was missing blocks of DNA from its genome in comparison to *M. tuberculosis*. The deletions were called regions of difference (RD): RD1 and RD3 were missing from all substrains of BCG examined and contained virulence-associated genes such as ESAT-6 and CFP10; RD2 contained, between others, the mycobacterial protein tuberculosis 64 (MPT64) gene (Mahairas, 1996) and affected BCG substrains obtained from Institut Pasteur after 1926 (Oettinger, 1999). In comparison with M. bovis, all BCG vaccines lack RD1, which may indicate it was lost during the 1908-1921 attenuation (Behr, 1999). Knock-in studies have shown that RD1 contributes importantly to the loss of virulence observed in BCG (Pym, 2002). Reintroduction of this region made BCG a more effective vaccine against MTB in mice (Pym, 2003). Loss of virulence in BCG appears specifically linked to the lack of cytolytic activity and tissue invasiveness mediated by secreted ESAT-6 (Hsu, 2003). In addition, by using microarray technology, Behr and collaborators (1999) have found further deletions and named them RD1-RD16, four of them (RD2, RD8, RD14, RD16) deleted only in specific substrains. Besides these major deletions and other less conspicuous changes (Behr, 2000), there is little evidence that certain strains would be more immunogenic than others (Oettinger, 1999), and the same vaccine substrain has also been found to provide good protection in one region while performing badly in another (Fine, 1995).

A prevailing hypothesis to explain the variation in BCG efficacy has been related with the heterologous infection of the host with environmental mycobacteria. In animals, a recent study (Brandt, 2002) has complemented previous observations initiated by Palmer & Long (1966). In this study, two strains of the *M. avium* complex, isolated from the Karonga district in Malawi (absence of BCG protection), were found to block BCG activity; prior sensitisation with *M. avium* resulted in a broad immune response which controlled the multiplication of BCG and avoided protective immunity to MTB in mice (Brandt, 2002). Evidences in humans:

correlation of strong efficacy of BCG in trials in which skin-test positive individuals were excluded (Hart & Sutherland, 1977); the success of BCG in neonates, before sensitisation with non-tuberculous mycobacteria occurs (Colditz, 1995). Importantly, poor IFN- γ and DTH responses are associated with no protection by BCG in individuals from areas rich in environmental mycobacteria (Malawi) when compared with individuals living in areas with good records of BCG efficacy and less exposure to atypical mycobacteria (Black, 2002).

Independent of this variation, researchers have tried to improve upon the immunogenicity of BCG with some success (Dietrich, 2003; Pym, 2003; Horwitz, 2003). Expression of cytokines (IL-2, IFN- γ , GM-CSF) has been attempted (Murray, 1996; Biet, 2002). By overexpressing the extracellular antigen 85B in BCG, Horwitz and colleagues (2000) have obtained for the first time a recombinant bacterium that was better than the original in reducing significantly organ associated pathology in the guinea pig model of tuberculosis infection. This vaccine (rBCG30) performed better than BCG in enhancing the survival of guinea pigs in long term infection studies and is being prepared to start human trials soon (Horwitz, 2003).

BCG has little or no effect on the predominant adult pulmonary disease and there is a pressing need for improved vaccines against tuberculosis (Young, 2003). *M. microti* is a natural pathogen of wild voles and causes a progressive and lethal disease in these animals; however, other rodents and humans are relatively resistant even to high doses (Manabe, 2002). In the fifties, the MRC started a comparative trial to test *M. microti* as a better vaccine against tuberculosis (Hart & Sutherland, 1977). Over 50000 children participated. A 20 year follow up showed 77% protective efficacy for both BCG and the vole bacillus (Hart & Sutherland, 1977). In mice, when given orally, *M. microti* was actually better protective than BCG given subcutaneously (Manabe, 2002). Although offering important advantages over BCG such as genomic stability (the bacillus can be maintained naturally in voles), *M. microti* was abandoned as a vaccine against tuberculosis for unclear reasons (Manabe, 2002). *M. vaccae*, an environmental mycobacteria, is being investigated in a heat-inactivated form as a TB preventive vaccine for HIV+ individuals (Vuola, 2003).

Attenuated strains of *M. tuberculosis* unable for long-term survival in the host have been generated (Hingley-Wilson, 2003). Given the genetic differences between BCG and MTB (Behr, 1999), one would predict that rationally attenuated *M. tuberculosis* would have a more relevant repertoire of species-specific antigens. The matter of safety is a primary concern: the tubercle bacillus must be non-reversibly attenuated and tested in immunocompromised animals (Hondalus, 2000). Along this line, an auxotrophic deletion created by allelic exchange disrupting a gene encoding isopropyl malate isomerase (*leuD*) of MTB generated a mutant dependent of leucine which cannot survive in immunodeficient SCID mice yet providing protection similar to BCG in a mouse challenge model (Hondalus, 2000). Pavelka and colleagues (2003) generated a lysine auxotrophic mutant of MTB able to induce protection equivalent to BCG in the aerosol mouse model of infection. Attenuated MTB mutants have been reported as being ready for phase I trials for safety and immunogenicity soon (Ginsberg, 2002).

Although exposure to certain mycobacteria can provide protection against pulmonary tuberculosis, this protection is not complete; human reactivation and reinfection emphasise that it may not be possible to induce more than about 80% of protection against MTB by exposure to natural mycobacterial antigens (Fine, 1995). Therefore, vaccinologists are left with the difficult task of designing an innovative vaccine, one that induces responses superior to the immune responses raised by the natural infection (Andersen, 2001).

52

1.6.2 Current vaccine approaches against tuberculosis

The subunit and DNA vaccination approaches are based on the assumption that a few antigens are sufficient to induce and maintain a protective immune response. In addition, they have the advantage to be stable and safe even for immunocompromised individuals (Andersen, 2001). Attention to the vaccine potential of mycobacterial culture filtrate proteins (CFPs) came with the observation that compared to live bacilli, only marginal protection was observed in mice after vaccination with heat-killed tubercle bacilli (Weiss, 1955). Hubbard and colleagues (1992) were the first to show protection against an aerosol MTB challenge in mice immunised with fractionated CFP. Strong protection mediated by CFP plus incomplete Freund's adjuvant was also obtained in the guinea pig model, with the 30kDa fraction (Ag85B) (Horwitz, 1995).

Several subunit vaccine candidates are currently being tested in animal models. An interesting example is based on the fusion of two immunogenic tuberculosis proteins, Ag85B and ESAT-6; challenge assays in mice demonstrated that this recombinant fusion protein is capable of inducing strong IFN- γ responses and protection levels comparable to BCG even thirty weeks after the last dose (Olsen, 2001). Coler and collaborators (2001) had described a low molecular weight-secreted protein, MTB8.4, which induces IFN- γ production from cells of PPD+ donors and increased protection against MTB in mice when delivered either as a protein or in DNA format. Another fusion protein: recombinant Ag72f+/-Ag85, has been reported as being prepared for human testing soon (Ginsberg, 2002; Reed, 2003). Despite the encouraging results, there is a constant drawback due to the need of a suitable adjuvant to be used in humans to potentiate host responses towards these proteins.

DNA vaccination was first introduced approximately 14 years ago. In his seminal paper, Wolff and colleagues (1990) demonstrated that naked plasmid DNA could be injected into the muscle and the foreign gene that it carried could be transferred and expressed in the muscle cells *in vivo*. Subsequently, Ulmer and colleagues (1993) were the first to report protection induced by a DNA vaccine against an infectious disease. Few years later, Tascon and collaborators (1996) and Huygen and colleagues (1996) simultaneously reported the protective effect of naked DNA vaccination against TB using plasmid DNA coding for a 65-kDa heat shock protein (HSP) from *M. leprae* and the 32-kDa mycolyl transferase or antigen 85A (Ag85A) from *M. tuberculosis*, respectively. Afterwards, the number of reports on the use of DNA vaccines for the immunoprophylaxis of mycobacterial diseases increased steadily; currently, there are several DNA-vaccine candidates under pre-clinical evaluation in the USA and other countries (Huygen, 2003).

The principle of naked DNA vaccination is simple, yet is surprisingly efficacious. Basically, a chosen gene is cloned into a plasmid vector and the purified plasmid injected into the tissue; expression of the coding information is driven by either a strong viral or eukaryotic promoter and the gene of interest is followed by a polyadenylation site for efficient protein production by the eucaryotic cell (Huygen, 2003). The cellular targets are usually myocytes (muscle injection) and keratinocytes (epidermal "gene gun" immunisation) and quantities of antigen produced *in vivo* are usually in the picogram to nanogram range (Gurunathan, 2000). Nonetheless, DNA vaccines trigger efficient humoral and cellular responses, particularly Th1 type and strong activation of CD8+ T cells; both B and T cell memory responses are also generated (Gurunathan, 2000). The antigen encoded by the plasmid DNA may be processed and presented to the immune system by at least three mechanisms (Gurunathan, 2000; Akbari, 1999): (*a*) direct transfection and priming of somatic

cells; (*b*) direct transfection and priming of dendritic cells; and (*c*) cross-priming, a process in which non-transfected dendritic cells take up antigens secreted extracellularly and/or derived from apoptotic bodies of DNA-transfected cells and present the processed peptides to CD4+ and CD8+ T cells. Dendritic cells are fundamental for DNA-induced immune responses (Akbari, 1999). Bacterial DNA has inherent adjuvant properties and can activate dendritic cells and trigger the production of co-stimulatory cytokines such as IL-12, IFN- α and - γ and TNF- α (Gurunathan, 2000), through interaction with the Toll-like receptor 9 (Hemmi, 2000). In one study, treatment of mice with unmethylated oligodeoxynucleotides could increase Th1 responses and reduce MTB growth in the lungs, even if given to infected mice (Juffermans, 2002). However, there are contradictory results to the real protective effect of these oligodeoxynucleotides in tuberculosis (Hsieh, 2004).

After the initial reports on DNA vaccination against TB, a series of new antigens were tested as DNA vaccines with variable degrees of success in different animal models and researchers again concentrated efforts on secreted proteins (CFPs) (Orme, 1997). DNA vaccines based on the extracellular antigen 85 complex, a set of three mycolyl transferases (85A, B and C), had been seen as promising candidates since the initial protective results against MTB obtained by Huygen and colleagues (1996). Successful vaccination with Ag85B in both mice (Kamath, 1999a) and guinea pigs (Baldwin, 1998) was also demonstrated. Interestingly, the protective effect of Ag85A and B vaccines seem to be mediated in mice by CD4+ T cells only (D'Souza, 2000) when administered by the intramuscular route of vaccination (Tanghe, 2000). Vaccination with MPT64 and ESAT-6 DNA also stimulated significant reductions in bacterial load of MTB in the lungs of mice, although not at the same level as BCG (Kamath, 1999a). MPT63, a 17-kDa secreted protein of MTB, conferred increased protection to a MTB challenge in mice when given in DNA form (Morris, 2000).

Potent T cell antigens are not exclusively seen in the CFP but also found in the cytoplasm of *M. tuberculosis*. Dillon and colleagues (1999) using a two-step immunoscreening of a genomic MTB library isolated MTB39, a cytoplasmatic protein containing the proline-proline-glutamic acid motif (PPE protein), showing increased protection in mice immunised with the DNA format. Yet another member of the PPE family, MTB41, induced protection comparable to BCG in mice (Skeiky, 2000). A complete and updated review of experimental DNA vaccines tested against TB can be seen in more detail elsewhere (Huygen, 2003).

Although powerful, DNA vaccines are still of limited efficacy and only rarely comparable to BCG. Several laboratories are testing different protocols to augment the efficiency of DNA vaccination and the prime-boost vaccination approach is one of the most promising strategies found (see below). Meanwhile, Kamath and collaborators (1999a) attempted multi-subunit vaccination with different vectors (MPT64, ESAT-6 and Ag85B), reporting better protection with simultaneous vaccination compared to single vaccines; similar results were obtained using different plasmid sets (Morris, 2000). Combinations up to ten plasmid vectors coding for different MTB antigens have been tested in mice, with improving rates of survival after infection, but still not better than BCG (Delogu, 2002). In this study, the authors fused the antigens either to the signal sequence of the human tissue plasminogen activator, for antigen secretion, or, to ubiquitin proteins, for increased MHC I processing (Delogu, 2002). Co-immunisation with DNA vaccines coding for Ag85B and MPT64 and plasmids expressing cytokines such as GM-CSF (Kamath, 1999b) or IL-12 (Palendira, 2002b) increased T cell immunity but results regarding protection in the murine-MTB challenge model were not very impressive. In addition, DNA coding for Ag85B has been also formulated in cationic lipids in order to improve immunogenicity and the targeting to APCs (D'Souza, 2002).

1.7 The prime-boost approach

Although versatile and being able to generate humoral immunity as well as CD4+ and CD8+ T cell responses, DNA vaccines have not shown impressive results in humans as compared to rodent models (Seder & Hill, 2000). In 1995, Leong and colleagues (Ramsay, 1999) have shown that consecutive immunisations, involving priming with DNA and boosting with poxvirus vectors, both encoding a common vaccine antigen, could generate unprecedented levels of specific immunity against a challenge with the native pathogen (Kent, 1998). This protocol could be defined as the heterologous prime-boost strategy. It involves giving two different vaccines, nonconcomitantly, each encoding the same antigen (Li, 1993). Recombinant fowlpox viruses and attenuated vaccinia viruses such as modified Ankara strain (MVA) were considered safe for this protocol, because of their inability to replicate in mammalian cells (Ramsay, 1999). The superiority of this approach was evident against intracellular infections and tumours, enhancing CTL responses which are not easily induced by usual vaccines; Adrian Hill and colleagues at Oxford have obtained high numbers of specific IFN- γ + CD8+ T cells and protection against malarial challenge using prime-boost of DNA and MVA, encoding for pre-erythrocytic antigens of Plasmodium berghei in a murine model (Schneider, 1998). This regimen induced strong cellular responses (although no protection) in a non-human primate malaria model (Schneider, 2001) and partial protection in humans (McConckey, 2003). Interestingly, only the sequential administration of priming with DNA and boosting with MVA appears to induce protective responses (Schneider, 1999); although in terms of mucosal immunity, the reverse order of vaccination seems to work better (Eo, 2001).

Effective results on the use of the prime-boost concept are available for several diseases: successful protection in experimental models is reported for viral diseases such as caused by Ebola virus (Sullivan, 2000) and hepatitis C (Matsui, 2003); protozoal *Leishmania infantum* (Ramiro, 2003) and tumours (Pasquini, 2002). Studies with immunodeficiency virus showed promising results in non-human primates (Amara, 2001; Wee, 2002) and in human phase I trials (Mwau, 2004). Prime-boost including proteins also worked in human papilloma (van der Burg, 2001) and dengue virus models (Simmons, 2001).

The mechanism that generates these high frequencies of CD8 T cells observed after prime-boost protocols still needs better clarification. Antigens carried by viral vectors and DNA vaccines are able to enter in both classical and alternative MHC-I processing pathways (Schneider, 1999). Α potential mechanism is immunodominance, where a highly focused but moderate CD8+ T cell response to a few epitopes is induced after priming with DNA; the boost with the virus carrying the same antigen would again prime new cells but would enhance the previously primed "memory" CD8+ T cell population, which can react rapidly to the "danger signals" sent by the viral infection (Schneider, 1999; McShane, 2002). Ramsay and colleagues (1999) had proposed that, because of the low amounts of antigen available, a high avidity CTL population would be preferentially generated.

McShane and collaborators (2001) were the first to report the use of the primeboost concept against tuberculosis: levels of protection similar to BCG were obtained in a murine model using a polyprotein construct (containing ESAT-6 and MPT63 antigens), cloned in a plasmid DNA vaccine and in MVA (McShane, 2001). Interestingly, in this protocol, IFN- γ +CD4+ T cells were significantly boosted but no evidence of CD8+ T cells producing IFN- γ was seen (McShane, 2001). Only partial protection to MTB infection was seen when using DNA-ESAT-6 plus recombinant Salmonella typhimurium, instead of MVA as a booster (Mollenkopf, 2001). A DNAprotein prime-boost approach using antigen 85A and B has been able to increase Th1 responses and protection significantly although not equally to BCG in a MTB model (Tanghe, 2001). Similarly, Vordermeier and colleagues (2003) reported significantly better Th1 responses (both humoral and cellular) in a cattle model of tuberculosis, with heterologous DNA prime-protein boost using mycobacterial HSP65 (Vordermeier, 2003); lack of protection in cattle was reported when employing a similar strategy using MPB70 DNA-prime protein-boosting (Wedlock, 2003).

A few studies have evaluated prime-boost strategies including BCG. In a *M. avium* mouse model, prime-boost with recombinant BCG overexpressing the immunodominant 35-kD protein was not more efficient in terms of immune response or protection than the DNA vaccine alone (Martin, 2001). Priming with a DNA vaccine expressing antigen 85B and boosting with BCG improved the protective efficacy of BCG in the murine-MTB aerosol challenge model and depletion of CD8+ T cells clearly impaired the protection reported in this study (Feng, 2001). Finally, boosting BCG-primed mice with purified antigen 85A has significantly improved levels of protection against MTB aerosol challenge when the animals were elderly (Brooks, 2001).

1.8 Immunodominant antigens for vaccination against tuberculosis

1.8.1 Mycobacterial HSP65 and HSP70

Approximately forty years ago, someone inadvertently turned up the temperature of an incubator full of fruit flies; the salivary gland chromosomes from the flies, thus heat-shocked, showed the characteristic puffs, indicative of transcriptional activity at discrete loci. These loci came later to be known to encode heat shock proteins (HSPs), which were gradually identified in all species tested (Srivastava, 2002a). HSPs are expressed in all cells, in all forms of life and in a variety of intracellular locations: from the cytosol of prokaryotes to several compartments of the eukaryotic cell. They constitute the single most abundant group of proteins inside cells and their expression can be powerfully induced as a result of heat shock and other forms of stress including toxins, oxidative stress and glucose deprivation. A collection of functions such as folding, unfolding and degradation of proteins, assembly of multi-subunit complexes, thermotolerance and others, have been attributed to HSPs (Srivastava, 2002a). These proteins can be classified into ten families; each consisting of one to five closely related proteins (Srivastava, 2002b). There is little homology between families but all families are present in every organism (Srivastava, 2002b).

In the 1980s, it was observed that homogeneous preparations of certain HSPs that were isolated from cancer cells elicited immunity and specific protection, whereas corresponding preparations from normal tissues did not (Srivastava, 1998). The immunogenicity of tumour-derived HSPs resulted from the non-covalent association of molecules such as gp96, HSP70, HSP90, calreticulin and GRP170 with peptides generated by the degradation of proteins expressed by tumour-cells (Srivastava, 2002b). HSP-peptide complexes were also reported to be protective for infectious diseases such as tuberculosis (Zügel, 2001). Further clarification of these effects came in subsequent studies: stripped of chaperoned peptides, HSP70 was ineffective in immunising against cancer cells (Udono, 1993). Exogenously administered HSP-peptide complexes behaved as adjuvants, inducing CD8+ T cell responses (Blachere, 1997). A surface receptor for HSPs in macrophages and dendritic cells has been recently identified: CD91 (which also binds α 2-

60

macroglobulin), binds several HSPs with different affinities (Basu, 2001). Interaction of HSP-complexes with CD91 facilitates the transport of the complex to the cytosol (a proportion of the HSP-peptide complex also ends in acidic compartments for MHC-II processing). Other receptors such as TLR2, TLR4, CD36 and CD14 were suggested to be involved in different immunogenic functions induced by HSPs such as production of cytokines, chemokines and APC activation (Srivastava, 2002a; Srivastava, 2002b). Interestingly, mycobacterial but not human HSP70 bind to CD40 and stimulate production of CC-chemokines MIP-1 α , MIP-1 β and RANTES in human cell lines (Wang, 2001).

The M. tuberculosis HSP70 (MtbHSP70) is homologous to the DnaK protein from E. coli and was initially described in 1989 (Mehlert & Young, 1989). It was noticed that this protein had potential for immunomodulation; purified MtbHSP70 plus a powerful adjuvant were able to induce high levels of protection in the guinea pig model (Horwitz, 1995). In the DNA format, mycobacterial HSP70 also elicited a significant prophylactic effect against MTB in outbred and BALB/c mice (Tascon, 1997; Lowrie, 1997), although had lower efficacy when administered therapeutically to infected mice (Lowrie, 1999). Mycobacterial peptides complexed with MtbHSP70 evoked increased DTH reaction in mice (Roman & Moreno, 1997). Interestingly, MtbHSP70 fused with human papilloma virus (HPV) E7 protein and administered in DNA format, improved protection against cervical cancer (Chen, 2000). Gene fusion with MtbHSP70 generates potent CD8+ CTL responses to the fusion partner, independent of CD4+ T cell help (Huang, 2000). Regarding M. tuberculosis, overexpression of HSP70 (and other HSPs) is not beneficial for survival of the bacilli, particularly in the chronic phase of infection (Stewart, 2001), supporting the idea of "danger signals", whereby the host immune system recognise high levels of HSPs as a warning signal for the presence of pathogens (Lowrie, 1998; Colaco, 2001; Srivastava, 2002b).

A DNA vaccine encoding the 65-kDa-heat shock protein (HSP65) of M. leprae has demonstrated significant levels of protection against experimental infection with *M. tuberculosis* in mice (Tascon, 1996). The HSP65 protein from *M.* leprae shares 95% of homology with the M. tuberculosis protein (Tascon, 1996). Most bacteria encode only one chaperonin 60 (also known as GroEL in E. coli), however, in the MTB genome there are two genes: cpnL1, encoding the HSP60.1 and cpnL2 (encoding the known HSP65 or HSP60.2); HSP60.1 from M. tuberculosis has been found to be between 10- to 100-fold more active in inducing proinflammatory cytokine synthesis than its counterpart HSP65 (Lewthwaite, 2001). HSP65 DNA vaccine induced substantial protection against intravenous or intraperitoneal MTB challenge; animals immunised with several doses of this antigen expressed significant reductions in bacterial load in target organs after challenge infection, with protection levels comparable to BCG (Tascon, 1996; Lowrie, 1997; Bonato, 1998). This effect appeared to be strictly dependent of the endogenous nature of the delivery process; HSP65 protein alone was ineffective but a murine tumour cell line transfected with the gene and injected in mice exhibited high degree of protection (Silva & Lowrie, 1994). Although HSP65 DNA induced both CD4+ and CD8+ T cell responses, the cell population most effective at transferring protection was associated with activated CD44^{high} CD8+ IFN-γ+ T cells (Lowrie, 1997; Bonato, 1998; Silva & Lowrie, 2000). The HSP65 DNA vaccine was also administered to mice as an immunotherapeutic vaccine (Lowrie, 1999). However, lack of protection and autoimmune pathology has been also reported with the use of DNA vaccines in aerosol models of MTB infection, both in mice and guinea pigs (Turner, 2000;

62

Taylor, 2003). HSP65 and Ag85A DNA, were also reported to induce failure or severe reactions in both prophylactic and immunotherapeutic modes (Repique, 2002).

1.8.2 MPT83 and MPT70

Mycobacterial protein 70 (MPB70) was initially isolated from culture filtrates of Mycobacterium bovis BCG (Nagai, 1981). MPT is used in similar designations for proteins purified from M. tuberculosis (Harboe, 1998). Cloning of this 22-kDa protein revealed the sequence of a polypeptide chain preceded by a signal peptide that is typical from secreted proteins and in addition, that this protein was soluble and non-glycosylated (Harboe, 1998). MPB70 structure has been resolved recently (Carr, 2003). There are no differences between M. bovis and M. tuberculosis in terms of amino acid sequences, for the proteins encoded by the mpb70/mpt70 genes (Wiker, 1998). MPB70 is an important target for humoral and cellular immune responses during infection with bovine tubercle bacilli and has been exploited in the development of tests for diagnosis of bovine TB (Rhodes, 2000). Cellular in vitro immune responses to purified MPB70 were also prominent in human TB (Roche, 1994; Al-Attiyah, 2003). When used as a DNA vaccine, MPT70 was able to induce CD4+ T cell based-proliferative responses in cattle (Vordermeier, 2001). Moreover, given as an immunotherapeutic DNA vaccine to MTB-infected Balb/c mice, MPT70 was able to induce a very significant decline in bacterial counts in both lungs and spleen (Lowrie, 1999). However, vaccination of cattle with DNA coding for MPB70 did not show protection against bovine tuberculosis (Wedlock, 2003).

MPT83 shares 61% homology with MPT70 at the amino acid level; the genes encoding these two proteins are arranged in an operon-like structure and are expressed under identical conditions (Hewinson, 1996; Juarez, 2001). The genes from *M. bovis* and *M. tuberculosis* are indistinguishable. Mature MPB83 differs from MPB70 by the presence of a typical lipoprotein consensus motif and also an insert of 35 amino acids at its N-terminus with a putative glycosylation site; the 26-kDa form is an exported lipoprotein associated with the bacillary cell surface while the 23-kDa variant is secreted, glycosylated and non-lipoylated (Wiker, 1998; Harboe, 1998). MPT83 has no identifiable function; it is well recognised by T lymphocytes from *M. bovis* infected- but not BCG-vaccinated cattle, demonstrating potential as a diagnostic tool (Vordermeier, 1999; Vordermeier, 2001). Vaccination with plasmid encoding the MPT83 gene was found to protect mice to a certain extent against a challenge with *M. bovis* (Chambers, 2000) and *M. tuberculosis* (Morris, 2000), but was not able to provide protection against bovine tuberculosis in cattle (Wedlock, 2003). In a *M. bovis* infection model in guinea pigs, DNA vaccination with MPT83 slightly reduced lung pathology but not at the same level as BCG (Chambers, 2002).

1.8.3 Mycobacterial Apa protein

During a series of purification procedures on culture filtrates of *M. tuberculosis*, Nagai and colleagues (1991) identified and purified to homogeneity a secreted protein named by them as MPT32. When injected intradermally in Guinea pigs previously sensitised with dried cells of MTB, this protein induced a lower but quite distinct reactivity (Nagai, 1991). In an independent work, a fraction of 45/47kDa bands was purified from culture filtrates of BCG (Romain, 1993); it interacted only with the sera from Guinea pigs injected with live but not dead BCG. This fraction showed to be forty times more potent in eliciting DTH responses in animals sensitised with live versus dead BCG, yet it represented less than 2% of the total material excreted by BCG (Romain, 1993).

In 1995, the gene coding for the 45/47-kDa complex (or MPT32) of M. tuberculosis was cloned and sequenced (Laqueyrerie, 1995). The gene had an open reading frame of 975bp (base pairs), coding for a protein of 325 amino acids (predicted molecular mass of 28.7-kDa), with a N-terminal signal sequence for secretion of 39 amino acids; the gene, present as a single copy in the genome, was named as apa (alanine-proline-rich protein) due to the high percentages of proline (21.7%) and alanine (19%) in the purified protein (Laqueyrerie, 1995). The apparent high molecular mass as determined by SDS-PAGE could be explained from the increased rigidity of molecules due to the high content of proline residues. The function of Apa remains undetermined. Apa protein had sequence homology of 66% with a fibronectin-binding protein of *M. leprae* (43L gene), but no specific consensus sites or motifs had been found to characterise the function of the molecule (Laqueyrerie, 1995). The apa gene [(named ModD, after the compilation of the M. tuberculosis genome (Cole, 1998)], was found in the same operon of a putative ABC transporter system highly similar to the molybdate importer system of E. coli (fig.1.5); interestingly, this putative operon, encoded by three genes (modA-modBmodC), seems already functionally complete without the apa gene itself (Braibant, 2000).

Protein glycosylation is an unusual finding in eubacteria. Initial evidence showed the Apa protein to react with Concanavalin A, demonstrating the presence of mannose (Dobos, 1995; Espitia, 1995). Further characterisation revealed universal Oglycosylation of threonine residues with α -D mannose units only; glycosylation sites were located at threonines 10 and 18 (mannobiose), 27 (single mannose) and 277 (either mannose, mannobiose or mannotriose) (Dobos, 1996).

A more detailed study revealed that the 47-kDa glycoprotein purified from *M*. *tuberculosis*, *M. bovis* or BCG was composed of nine glycoforms; a small number of



Figure 1.5 Schematic representation of the position of the *apa* gene in the recently annotated *M. tuberculosis* H37Rv genome (Cole, 1998). The *apa* gene is found in the same operon as the putative ABC molybdate transporter. The transporter is composed of a substrate binding protein (SBP-modA), two copies of a membrane spanning domain (MSD-modB) and two copies of the nucleotide binding domain (NBD-modC), according to the prokariotic prototype system in *E. coli* (Braibant, 2000). Modified from Cole and collaborators (1998).

molecules were non-glycosylated, whereas others had up to nine mannose residues per mole of protein (Romain, 1999; Horn, 1999). The 45-kDa band was found to be a COOH-terminal- truncated form of the native Apa (Romain, 1999; Horn, 1999). Interestingly, Apa molecules when deglycosylated, had a significant decrease in the capacity to induce DTH and were also less potent in stimulating *in vitro* proliferation of lymphocytes from BCG-vaccinated Guinea pigs (Romain, 1999; Horn, 1999).

In 1995, Espitia and collaborators presented the first evidences for the potential of Apa for diagnostic use. These authors reported that sera from 70% of individuals with pulmonary tuberculosis recognised the native protein specifically (Espitia, 1995). Using two-dimensional electrophoresis, Samanich and collaborators (1998) demonstrated the native form of Apa to have serodiagnostic potential, being recognised by sera from both early cavitary and non-cavitary TB patients. But further results were not as encouraging. HIV-positive-smear positive TB patients were poor reactors to Apa (Samanich, 2000). The recombinant form of the protein also had reduced reactivity to human TB sera (Samanich, 2000). In addition, tests on patients from Madagascar concluded that imunodiagnosis based on the Apa protein were not sufficiently predictive when compared to routine microscopy (Chanteau, 2000).

Immune responses to Apa protein were reported initially in Guinea pigs to be CD4+ but not CD8+ T cell-dependent (Romain, 1999; Horn, 1999). Besides induction of a significant amount of IFN- γ , a DNA vaccine encoding the *apa* gene was not protective in mice against a challenge with *M. tuberculosis* (Morris, 2000). However, more recent results demonstrated partial protection levels after *M. bovis* BCG infection (Garapin, 2001). Recently, a prime-boost regimen using Apa as DNA vaccine plus live MVA-Apa as the booster, were claimed to be as protective as BCG in an intramuscular MTB infection model in Guinea pigs (Kumar, 2003). In the same article, the authors identified peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) from

healthy PPD+ human donors proliferating and producing significant amounts of IFN- γ to recombinant Apa *in vitro*, suggesting a role for this particular mycobacterial protein in the protective immunity against tuberculosis (Kumar, 2003).

1.9 Project aims

The aim of this thesis was to study new ways to obtain better protection against tuberculosis in a well-characterised model of infection. I first cloned and expressed the *M. tuberculosis* Apa antigen and then proceeded to investigate the immunogenicity of this antigen when used as DNA vaccine in mice. Importantly, I also tried to improve the efficacy of DNA vaccination against tuberculosis by using a DNA-prime BCG-boost vaccination strategy using different DNA plasmids expressing mycobacterial immunodominant antigens: Apa and other antigens such as HSP65, HSP70, MPT83 and MPT70 were tested alone or in various plasmid cocktail combinations and doses in two mice strains. Concomitantly, humoral and cellular responses with cytokine profiles were dissected, both before and after challenge with *M. tuberculosis*. Ultimately, the final aim of this project was to find a regimen capable of improving BCG protective abilities in mice.

CHAPTER TWO

Material and Methods

2.1 Materials, media, solutions and buffers

All chemicals and reagents used were of analytical grade and were obtained from BDH Chemicals Ltd., Poole, UK, unless otherwise stated. Compositions of media, solutions and buffers are described when necessary in each technique.

2.2 Bacterial strains

2.2.1 Escherichia coli

E. coli One ShotTM TOP10 competent strain (Invitrogen, Groningen, NL) was used as the host for pSecT2C.Apa and pCMV4.Apa vectors and also for the propagation of pHSP65 and pHSP70 vectors. Epicurian ColiTM Supercompetent *E. coli* XL1-BLUE strain (Stratagene, La Jolla, CA) was used to propagate the pQE60.Apa vector. Bacteria were grown in Luria-Bertani (LB) medium (Sambrook, 1989) containing 100 μ g/ml of ampicillin at 37^oC with rotation. *E. coli* M15 strain (QIAgen, Sussex, UK) was transformed with pQE60.Apa for expression and purification of the recombinant Apa protein. The M15 strain harbours a second plasmid, pREP4, expressing both a Lac-I regulator and a kanamycin resistance gene (see fig.3.3). The M15 strain was grown at 37^oC in LB medium containing 100 μ g/ml ampicillin and 25 μ g/ml kanamycin.

2.2.2 Mycobacterium bovis - BCG

BCG-Glaxo (Glaxo-SmithKline, UK) vaccine strain was grown in Petri dishes of Middlebrook 7H11 Bacto-agar (Difco, Becton Dickinson, Oxford, UK) plus Bacto Middlebrook OADC (oleic acid, albumin, dextrose, catalase) enrichment (Difco), at 37°C. Single colonies were inoculated and grown statically as a surface pellicule in Sauton's media (for 1L, this medium contains 4g asparagine, 2g citric acid, 0.5g KH₂PO₄, 0.5g MgSO₄·7 H₂O, 50mg iron (III) citrate, 1.4mg ZnSO₄·7H₂O, and 57 mL glycerol; the pH is adjusted to 7.2 with NH₄OH) or dispersed in Difco's Dubos broth (Becton Dickinson) plus 0.2% glycerol and Dubos broth albumin (Difco), and was harvested at O.D.₅₀₀ of 0.5-0.8.

2.2.3 Mycobacterium tuberculosis

M. tuberculosis H37Rv and 1424 (streptomycin-resistant) strains were grown in rolling bottles under rotation at 37°C, containing Difco's Dubos broth (Becton Dickinson) plus 0.2% glycerol and supplemented with Dubos broth albumin (Difco). MTB strains were harvested at O.D.₅₀₀ of 0.5. For colony counting, serial dilutions of organ homogenates from infected animals in saline were plated in 7H11 Petri dishes and grown for 2-3 weeks at 37°C.

2.3 Preparation of *E. coli* competent cells and bacterial transformation

E. coli M15 cells were grown in LB broth until O.D.₆₀₀ reached 0.35 - 0.4. The cells were collected, cooled in ice for 10min, centrifuged at 5000rpm for 10min at 4°C and washed twice with 20ml of cold 0.1M CaCl₂ with an incubation of 30 minutes in ice between the washes. The bacterial pellet was finally resuspended in $2\text{ml} \text{ of } 0.1\text{M} \text{ CaCl}_2$. 0.6ml of glycerol was added and this suspension was frozen in a dry-ice-ethanol mix. Aliquots were kept at -70° C. Transformations were performed by adding 50ng of plasmid to each aliquot of cells and heat-shocking it at 42° C (Sambrook, 1989). Cells were grown with shaking for one hour in SOC medium (0.5% yeast extract, 2% tryptone, 10mM NaCl, 2.5mM KCl, 10mM MgCl₂, 20mM MgSO₄, 20mM glucose) and then plated in LB-agar containing the appropriate antibiotics for selection.

2.4 Eukariotic cell lines

2.4.1 CV1

CV1 cells (African green monkey kidney cells, a kind gift from Dr. Tony Magee, NIMR) were grown in Iscove's modified DMEM medium (IMDM, Sigma) plus 4mM L-glutamine (Sigma), 80uM of 2- β -mercaptoethanol and 5% fetal calf serum (complete IMDM) in 5% CO₂ at 37°C. Cells were passed by scraping when 50-70% confluent. These cells were used in transient transfections for *in vitro* expression of DNA vaccines.

2.4.2 THP-1

THP-1 cells (human acute monocytic leukaemia, ECACC No. 88081201) was maintained by dilution passage in RPMI 1640 medium (Invitrogen) plus 10% FCS, $80\mu M \beta$ -mercaptoethanol and 2mM L-glutamine. This cell line was used for *in vitro* infection with MTB and RNA purification from the intracellular bacteria. This cell line (mouse monocyte-macrophage leukaemia, a kind gift from Dr. Ruth Aubrey, NIMR) was grown in complete IMDM. RAW264 cells were also used as host for infection with MTB.

2.4.4 EL-4

This cell line (ECACC No. 85023105) is lymphoblastic in morphology and resulted from a T cell lymphoma induced in C57BL/6. The cells were grown in suspension and were maintained by dilution passage in complete IMDM. This cell line was used to obtain stable transfectants expressing the *apa* gene and as labelled targets in the JAM cytotoxicity assay (Matzinger, 1991).

2.5 Quantification of DNA

DNA concentration and relative purity in solution were determined by measuring the absorbance at 260 and 280nm using a Unican UV/Vis spectrophotometer ($A_{260} = 1.00$ corresponds to a DNA concentration of 50µg/ml). A ratio A_{260}/A_{280} between 1.8 – 2.0 indicated low amounts of DNAse contamination.

2.6 Agarose gel electrophoresis

Fragments of DNA and RNA were separated by electrophoresis in molecular biology grade agarose (BioRad, Gottingen, The Netherlands) dissolved in TBE buffer (1-1.5% w/v in 89mM Tris-Borate, 2mM EDTA, pH 8.0). The gels contained

 0.5μ g/ml of ethidium bromide (EtBr) for visualisation of the bands in UV light. Routinely, an 1kb DNA-ladder (Invitrogen) was used. The samples were diluted in loading buffer solution containing 20% Ficoll 400 and 0.1g Orange G.

2.7 Primer design

Primers were designed based on the full-length *apa* gene (Rv1860) sequence (Acession no. x80268 from the NCBI Genbank Database (<u>http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/</u>)). Primers for the amplification of the entire coding sequence of Apa, including the N-terminal signal peptide, were constructed with a BamH I and a Not I site for directional cloning in both pSecT2C (Invitrogen) and pCMV4 (Tascon, 1997) vectors (Table 2.1).

5'-ATTGGATCCGGATGCATCAGGTGGAC-3'
5'-TATGCGGCCGCCCAGGCCGGTAAG-3'
5'-ATTGGATCCGCCATGCATCAGGTGGAC-3'
5'-TATGCGGCCGCCTCAGGCCGGTAAG-3'

Table 2.1: Primers used for amplification and cloning of *apa* in mammalian vectors.

For cloning into pQE60 vector (QIAgen), primers to amplify the entire coding sequence of the *apa* gene, including the N-terminal signal sequence, were designed to contain a BamH I and a Nco I sites (Table 2.2). All primers described were synthesised by Oswel (Southampton, UK).
pQE60 forward	5'-CATGCCATGGTACAGGTGGACCCCAACTTGACA-3'
pQE60 reverse:	5'- TTAGGATCCGGCCGGTAAGGTCCGCTGCGGTGT-3'

Table 2.2: Primers used for amplification and cloning of *apa* in pQE60 vector.

For use in Real-Time[®] reverse transcriptase (RT)–PCR, internal primers specific for the apa gene were constructed. In addition, an internal labelled probe specific for the *apa* gene containing both a fluorophore (FAM^M: 6-carboxy-fluorescein) and a quencher was also synthesised. Both were designed with the help of the Primer Express[™] program (ABI-Prism, Applied Biosystems). Primers and probe were synthesised by Applied Biosystems (Foster City, USA). For the apa gene: forward GGAAGCGCGTCGTATTACGA; primer, reverse primer, FAM[™]-labelled ATTACGCCCGTCCAGATCTG; probe, CAAGTTCAGCGATCCGAGTAAGCCGAAC. For the control gene: sigA forward primer. TCGGTTCGCGCCTACCT; primer, sigA reverse sigA FAM[™]-labelled **TGGCTAGCTCGACCTCTTCCT:** probe, TTGAGCAGCGCTACCTTGCCG.

2.8 Amplification of DNA by Polymerase Chain Reaction (PCR)

PCR reactions (50µl reaction) were performed using 32ng of genomic DNA of *M. tuberculosis* H37Rv diluted in PCR buffer [10mM KCl, 10mM (NH₄)₂SO₄, 20mM Tris pH 8.74, 0.1% Triton 100, 100µg/ml BSA]. Amplifications were done using 0,5µl of 20µM primers plus 2.5U per reaction of high accuracy cloned *Pfu* DNA polymerase (Stratagene, La Jolla, USA). The annealing temperature was 55° C and

extension time of 1.5min. For the construction of pQE60.Apa, PCR reactions were performed as described above but with an increase in the annealing temperature from 55°C to 60°C. Amplification reactions were run in 0.5ml Eppendorf tubes in a CycleAmp PCR machine (Perkin-Elmer). The resulting PCR product was electrophoresed in agarose gels.

2.9 Isolation of mycobacterial RNA from infected mammalian cells

Bone marrow (BM) derived macrophages were isolated as described previously for BM-derived dendritic cells (Tascon, 2000) and reported in **2.24** of this thesis. Only adherent cells were selected. Approximately 5 x 10^7 cells were seeded to 175cm^2 culture flasks with 30 ml of medium. RAW 264 cells were adjusted at 1 x 10^8 cells/175cm² culture flasks. In both cases, to activate the cells, 100U/ml of mouse recombinant IFN- γ cytokine (Roche) was added to the flasks for 16 hours at 37° C. THP-1 cells were distributed at 5 x 10^7 cells in 175cm^2 flasks containing 50ml of media. The cells were stimulated for 24 hours with 12ng/ml of PMA (Sigma), diluted in DMSO. When the cells were adherent, 100U/ml of human recombinant IFN- γ (Roche) was added and incubation proceeded for further 16 hours.

Infection with *M. tuberculosis* was carried out at 10:1 bacteria/cell ratio during 8 hours of incubation at 37^oC. BMDCs and THP-1 cells were infected with the 1424 streptomycin-resistant MTB strain. RAW 264 cells were infected with the H37Rv reference strain. Afterwards, the cells were washed 3 times with cold and sterile PBS to remove extracellular bacteria. Lysis of the cells was induced by the addition of saponin (fig.2.1), diluted in media (final concentration of 1%), followed by a period of 40 minutes at RT. The saponin was eliminated by two washes with PBS by centrifugation at 3000rpm. RNA was extracted from the intracellular mycobacteria,



Figure 2.1 Real-time PCR with intracellular bacteria. Intracellular *M. tuberculosis* is partially separated from eukariotic cellular debris by centrifugation. Specific primers and probes for *apa* and *sigA* genes were used. The probes undergoes spontaneous fluorogenic conformational change if hybridised with the specific target but not in solution. Capture of fluorescence allows for the direct measurement of the amount of amplicons when PCR reaction is on logarithmic phase. Q, quencher molecule; p, primer; F, fluorophore.

using a Hybaid RyboLyser apparatus in conjunction with a Hybaid Recovery Blue kit (Hybaid, Little Chalfont, UK), for lysing the cells and isolation of mycobacterial RNA, according with the manufacturer's protocol. The resulting RNA was dissolved with 50 μ l of RNAse-free water and kept at -70^oC until DNAase treatment was performed.

2.9.1 Dnase treatment

This RNA was treated twice with RNAse-free DNAse RQ1 (Promega) in order to avoid carrying contamination of genomic DNA. Briefly, the RNA dissolved in water was mixed with 6U of DNAse, 2µl of RNAsin inhibitor (Promega), 20mM MgSO₄, 100mM Sodium Acetate pH 5.2, in a final volume of 150µl. This mixture was initially incubated 1 hour at 37^{0} C, and 6U of enzyme plus RNAse inhibitor added afterwards, followed by another hour of digestion at 37^{0} C. The reaction contents were cleaned of protein contamination with the RNEasy mini kit (QIAgen Ltd, West Sussex, UK), according to the manufacturers protocol. RNA was finally eluted with 50μ l of RNAse-free water. A routine PCR reaction was performed using mycobacteria gene-specific primers and the processed RNA as the template, to assure the absence of DNA contamination.

2.10 Real-Time[™] reverse transcriptase (RT) – PCR

The mycobacterial RNA was reverse-transcribed to cDNA using specific reverse primers for the *apa* gene and *sigA* factor, the latter showing constitutive expression in *M. tuberculosis*, was considered a good candidate to be the internal

control (Manganelli, 1999). The reverse transcription reaction was performed using Superscript RT II (Invitrogen) reverse transcriptase as described previously (Raynaud, 2002). The resulting cDNAs were used in a quantitative RT-PCR assay determined in real time using fluorescent molecular beacons: oligonucleotide probes homologous to central parts of the gene and coupled to a quenched fluorophore. The fluorescence is restored at the binding of the probe to the target, which in this case is the resulting PCR product (fig.2.1). The intensity of the fluorescence in each amplification step is a direct measure of amplicon concentration (Piatek, 1998). A standard curve was set using serial dilutions at pg/ml of mycobacterial DNA. Samples were assayed in duplicate and to increase the statistical significance of the results, several assays were run for the same sample. In all assays, the 25µl reactions consisted of 12.5µl of PCR master mix (Promega), 4µl of template, 5 picomoles of each primer and 2.5 picomol of the appropriate probe. Reactions were carried out in sealed tubes. The Real-Time PCR reaction was performed in a Taqman[™] PCR machine (ABI-PRISM 7700 Sequence detector, Applied Biosystems, Foster City, USA). Results were analysed with the Sequence Detector program (ABI-PRISM, Applied Biosystems).

2.11 Cloning into plasmid vectors

2.11.1 Construction of pCMV4.Apa and pSecT2C.Apa vectors

A 1Kb DNA product was obtained by PCR using *apa*-specific primers, containing the restriction sites; the DNA product was gel-purified for further cloning using the QIAquick gel extraction kit (QIAgen). Vectors pCMV4 and pSecT2C and insert were digested with BamH I and Not I and gel-purified. The ligation reaction

was performed using 1µl of T4-DNA ligase in 10µl of ligation buffer (Boehringer-Mannheim, Sussex, UK) plus purified plasmids and PCR products at 1:2 molar ratio, respectively. A small aliquot of this mixture was used to transform *E. coli* One Shot TOP10 supercompetent cells (Invitrogen). Selection was done in 100mm LB–agar Petri dishes containing 100µg/ml of ampicillin. Colonies were selected at random and plasmids purified using the QIAprep spin miniprep kit (QIAgen). Restriction enzyme mapping identified the recombinant plasmids pCMV4.Apa and pSecT2C.Apa.

2.11.2 Construction of pQE60.Apa vector

The bacterial expression vector pQE60 was obtained from QIAgen. This vector allows fusion of the cloned sequence with a 6xHis tag in the C-terminal part of the recombinant protein. The vector was also gel-purified and double-digested with BamH I and Nco I. PCR fragment and open vector were ligated using T4-DNA ligase in the same conditions described above. *E. coli* XL1-BLUE cells were transformed with the ligation mixture. Recombinant colonies were selected in ampicillin plates and restriction enzyme analysis was used to identify positive clones.

2.12 Purification of plasmidial DNA for vaccination

Plasmids were purified using Endofree QIAfilter Plasmid Giga Kit (QIAgen), according to supplier's protocol. However, in order to improve yields of plasmid DNA per starter culture, the QIAgen plasmid purification columns were re-used, according to a protocol developed by Gregory and colleagues (1999). Briefly, after the initial run, the columns were washed with 100ml of endotoxin-free water and equilibrated with 50ml of buffer QBT, supplied with the kit. The flow-through lysate from the previous run was saved and passed again on the regenerated column up to three times still yielding significant amounts of plasmid DNA. Volumes of starter bacterial cultures were typically two litres, with yields varying between 5-12mg of purified plasmid DNA per run. Plasmids were dissolved in low-endotoxin sterile saline (Sigma) and kept at -20° C.

2.12.1 Restriction endonuclease mapping

Plasmids	Restriction enzymes	
pCMV4.83 (MPT83)	BamH I, Xho I	
pCMV.70 (HSP70)	Hind III, Pst I	
pCMV4.65 (HSP65)	Bgl II	
pBT7 (MPT70)	BamH I, Xba I	
pCMV4.Apa (Apa)	BamH I, Not I, Hind III	
pCMV4 (vector)	BamH I, Not I, Hind III	

Table 2.3: Restriction enzymes used for restriction mapping in mammalian vectors.

To certify for the true type of plasmid being used, a diagnostic panel of restriction enzymes was used (Table 2.3). Digestions were monitored by agarose-gel electrophoresis. All plasmid batches were tested before use in animal vaccination. The enzymes were used according to the manufacturer's protocol (New England Biolabs, Gibco-BRL and Roche).

2.12.2 Endotoxin determination

Plasmids were tested for endotoxin levels with the limulus amebocyte lysate QCL-1000 assay (Biowhittaker, Walkersville, MD), according to the manufacturer's instructions. This is a very sensitive chromogenic test to detect gram-negative bacterial endotoxin (LPS). Basically, the LPS catalyses the activation of a proenzyme in the limulus amoebocyte lysate (LAL) and the rate of activation is dependent on the concentration of LPS present. The activated enzyme catalyses the splitting of p-nitroaniline (pNA) from the colourless substrate supplied with the kit and the pNA is measured photometrically at 405nm in a EL312 microplate ELISA reader (Bio-Tek Instruments, Winooski, USA), after the reaction is stopped with 25% v/v glacial acetic acid in water. Samples were routinely tested in duplicate by the microplate method. Plasmids were used only when endotoxin levels were below 0.1 EU/µg of DNA. All plasmid DNA destined for injection and also, recombinant proteins for *in vitro* cell culture use were evaluated for endotoxin content by this assay.

2.13 DNA transfection

2.13.1 Transient

Transient transfections were performed to certify the ability of the plasmid constructs to express the encoding gene in mammalian cells and for purification of histidine-tagged recombinant Apa. Briefly, 180µg of endotoxin-free plasmids pCMV4.Apa or pSecT2C.Apa, diluted in 9ml of serum-free Optimem[™] medium (Invitrogen), were incubated at RT for 45 minutes. 364µl of Lipofectin reagent (Gibco-BRL, Paisley, UK), was diluted in 3.64ml of the same media and also incubated at RT for 45 minutes. DNA and liposome solutions were mixed gently and left undisturbed at RT for further 15 minutes. At the end of this period, 28ml of media

was added to the DNA-liposome mix and this solution transferred to one 175cm^2 bottle containing CV1 cells at 40-50% confluency in 15ml of Optimem[®]. At t = 16 hours of incubation at 37° C, the cell monolayer was washed and new media added. Supernatants were recovered at t = 21hs and t = 48hs, filtered through 0.2µm membranes and concentrated by lyophilisation. The cells were grown for 48h before being collected for the preparation of a cell extract to test for specific protein expression.

For purification of recombinant Apa, transfection procedures were similar to what is described above, but the plasmid used was pSecTag2C.Apa and the number of 175cm^2 flasks used increased to ten. Supernatants were concentrated by ultrafiltration and dialysed against sterile PBS buffer. A protease-inhibitor cocktail (Roche, Sussex, UK) was added to some batches. All procedures were done at 4^oC. Concentrated samples were kept at -70° C until further purification by affinity chromatography.

2.13.2 Stable

For the generation of stable transfectants expressing the Apa antigen, EL-4 cells were plated at a density of 1 x 10^5 cells/well in a 24-wells plate containing 0.5ml of IMDM complete media. For one plate, 30µg of sterile endotoxin-free pCMV4.Apa was diluted in 1.5ml of IMDM media without fetal calf serum (FCS). 62.5µl of Lipofectamine 2000 reagent (Invitrogen) was also diluted in 1.5ml of media without FCS. These components were mixed gently but immediately and incubated at room temperature for 20 minutes. Afterwards, 100µl of the DNA-cationic lipid mix were added per well, and the plate rocked gently. After 4 hours of incubation at 37^{0} C, 1.5ml of complete IMDM was added to each well. After 16 hours, the cells were collected, centrifuged and transferred with new media to 80cm^2 Nunc flasks. After 48 hours, selection reagent GeneticinTM (G418-Gibco) was added to the transfected cultures at 0.8mg/ml. The cells were left incubating for two weeks and the media changed weekly. At the end of this period, survivor clones were selected by limiting dilution at less than 1 cell/well. Apa-expressing clones were identified by Western-blot of cell extracts with monoclonal antibody 6A3 and kept in liquid nitrogen.

2.14 Preparation of protein extracts and culture filtrates

2.14.1 Transfected CV1 cells

The cells were grown for 48h before being scraped off for the preparation of a lysate. After centrifugation for 5 minutes at 1200rpm, the pellet was washed once in Dulbecco's PBS. Both cell lysate and lyophilised supernatant were resuspended in RIPA buffer [PBS, 1% Igepal CA-630 (Sigma), 0.5% sodium deoxicholate, 0.1% SDS)] plus protein inhibitor cocktail [(AEBSF 100 μ g/ml, 2 μ g/ml of leupeptin (ICN, Aurora, OH), sodium orthovanadate 100mM and aprotinin 30 μ l/ml (Sigma, Dorset, UK)]. This mixture was allowed to stand for 30 minutes in ice, transferred to Eppendorf tubes and finally centrifuged for 10 minutes at 10.000xg; supernatants were recovered and kept at –70°C.

2.14.2 BCG-Glaxo

BCG-Glaxo strain was inoculated in Sauton's broth and grown for 2 weeks at 37°C. Acid-fast staining confirmed the purity of the cultures. Cells were harvested by

centrifugation for 40 minutes at 10.000xg, 4°C. The cell-pellet was snap-frozen in dry ice- absolute ethanol mix and kept for 24 hours at -70°C. Approximately 200ml of culture fluid was initially filtered through a GF/F membrane (Whatman, Maidstone, UK) and later concentrated 20X by ultrafiltration in a Stirred Cell model 8400 (Amicon-Millipore, Watford, UK) equipped with a 3000MW regenerated cellulose membrane (Millipore). Afterwards, the concentrated sample was dialysed overnight against water. This material (8ml) was lyophilised and resuspended in 1ml of sample buffer for SDS-PAGE. The cell pellet was thawed and processed according to the method described by Urquhart (1997); briefly, the pellet was resuspended in 10ml of sample washing buffer (SWB: KCl, 3mM; KH₂PO₄, 1.5mM; NaCl, 68mM; NaH₂PO₄, 9mM). After washing three times (10.000xg, 50 minutes) in this solution, the pellet was mixed with 0.5g of 150-212 microns glass beads (Sigma) and 1ml of Lysis Buffer (0.11M Chaps; 0.11M Dithiotreitol; 58mM Tris; 10M Urea) plus a protease-inhibitor cocktail (Roche, Sussex, UK). Samples were processed 4 x 45 seconds at speed 6.5 in a Hybaid Ribolyser (Hybaid). Tubes were centrifuged 13.000xg for 10 minutes and supernatant recovered. Samples were subjected to a final centrifugation of 30.000xg for 30 minutes at 4°C to clear up the supernatant, which was kept at -70° C until further testing by Western-blot.

2.15 Protein separation

10% SDS-PAGE (one-dimension polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis under denaturing 0.1% w/v SDS conditions) was performed using a Mighty Small II Mini-Gel System (Hoeffer Scientific Instruments, Little Chalfont, UK), in order to separate proteins based on their molecular size. Protein samples were denatured in sample buffer (for 10ml: 2.2ml Tris 0.5M pH 6.8, 2.25g SDS, 1.77ml glycerol, 0.4ml 2-βmercaptoethanol and 2mg bromophenol blue) and added to the gel alongside prestained Kaleidoscope[®] molecular weight markers (BioRad). A maximum of 20µl of sample was added per lane. The gel dimensions were 83 x 63 x 0.75mm and electrophoresis was performed at 28mA for approximately 2 hours with cooling. Resolving gel mixes were prepared by mixing Protogel solution (National Diagnostics), a 37.5:1 acrylamide to bis-acrylamide stabilised solution, to a final concentration of 10% in 1.5 M Tris pH 8.8. After addition of 200µl of 10% SDS solution, polymerization was achieved by adding ammonium persulfate and TEMED (BioRad). Stacking gel was overlayed onto the resolving gel. The Protogel mix concentration in the stacking gel was 4%, diluted in 0.5 M Tris pH 6.8. After electrophoresis, gels were either used for immunoblotting or fixed in 25% (v/v) isopropanol, 10% (v/v) acetic acid for 30 min, and stained in 0.006% (w/v) Coomassie Blue R-250 (Sigma) diluted in 10% (v/v) acetic acid, for 1 hour or overnight. The gels were destained with a mixture of 5% methanol and 7% glacial acetic acid.

2.16 Western blot analysis

For the transference, the gel was briefly immersed into transfer buffer (48mM tris, 39mM glycine, 0.037% SDS, 20% methanol) and added to the PVDF membrane previously soaked in the same buffer. Transfer was performed in a semi-dry blotting system (Biometra, Göttingen, DE) for one hour at 60mA. Afterwards, the PVDF membrane was incubated in blocking-buffer (TBS: 10mM Tris/HCl (pH 7.5), 150 mM NaCl, 0.1% Tween 20[®] plus 10% of skim milk and 2mM EDTA) for 2h at room temperature. After washing once in TBS-0.1% Tween 20[®] for 15 min, the membrane was incubated with the first antibody for one hour. Mouse anti C-terminal 6xHis

antibody (Invitrogen) at 1:2000 dilution in TBS 0.05% Tween 20[®] (TBS/T) 3% skim milk was used for the detection of 6xHis-tagged proteins. For the detection of Apa protein, a specific monoclonal antibody, mAb 6A3 (Espitia, 1995) was used at 1:250 dilution. After washing 5X for 5 minutes, 1:1500 dilution of the second antibody, anti-mouse IgG alkaline phosphatase (DAKO, Ely, UK) was applied to the membrane for one hour at RT. The membrane was then washed 5X with TBS/T, 2X with TBS only and once with PBS. Bands were visualised after addition of substrate NBT-BCIP (Sigma-FAST) diluted in water. The reaction was stopped with tap water.

2.17 Protein staining with colloidal gold

Staining with stabilised colloidal gold solution (AuroDye forte[®], Amersham) was carried out after protein transfer to PVDF membranes. At low pH, the negatively charged gold particles bind to proteins by hydrophobic and ionic interactions. This type of staining is as sensitive as silver staining, although more simple to perform. After blot transfer, the membrane was incubated with an excess of PBS supplemented with 0.3% of Tween 20[®] at 37⁰C for 30 minutes with gentle agitation. Afterwards, the membrane was washed intensively with the same solution, at room temperature. The washed blot was drained, washed briefly with distilled water and incubated with an excess of AuroDye forte[®] solution for 2-4 hours, with gentle agitation. At the end, the blot was washed with tap water. Overstaining did not occur.

2.18 Staining of blotted glycoproteins

Purified recombinant Apa (RecApa) produced in the mammalian cell line CV1 was tested for the presence of carbohydrate groups. Typically, 1µg of purified protein was loaded per well and a 10% SDS-PAGE was performed, followed by transfer of the proteins to a PVDF membrane by semi-dry blotting procedure. CandyCane[®] glycoprotein molecular weight standard (Molecular Probes, Eugene, USA) was added alongside the samples; this standard contains a mixture of glycosylated and nonglycosylated proteins. The Pro-Q Emerald 300 blot staining kit (Molecular Probes, Eugene, USA) was used to identify the glycoproteins present in the blot according to the instructions provided by the manufacturer. Briefly, the blot was gently agitated immersed in Fix solution (50% methanol + 50% milli-Q water) for 45 minutes, followed by a 2X washing in 3% of glacial acetic acid (Wash solution) for 10 minutes. The carbohydrates were then oxidised by incubation for 30 minutes in periodic acid diluted in wash solution. After a series of 3 washes, the blot was incubated with the fluorescent Pro-Q Emerald 300 staining solution for 2 hours. After washing twice in the dark, the blot was air-dried and exposed to a 300nm ultra-violet light to visualise the fluorescent bands. The blot was photographed and reproduced with the image inverted using an Image Station 440CF (Kodak Digital Science), with assistance of the Kodak 1D 3.5 program (Kodak) and a f-stop of 4.5 for 2 seconds plus multiple 1-second exposures.

2.19 Colony-blots

Plasmid pQE60.Apa was transformed into *E. coli* M15 cells to obtain high levels of recombinant Apa expression; clones expressing high levels of Apa protein were selected by colony blot lifts. Briefly, the transformation mix of *E. coli* M15 and pQE60.Apa was plated in LB agar containing both ampicillin and kanamycin and

incubated 16 hours at 30°C. A replica of this plate was made by touching the agar surface with a nitrocellulose filter disc. The filter with the colonies side-up was transferred to a new LB agar plate containing 1mM of IPTG and incubated 4h at 37°C to induce expression of the recombinant product. The filters were placed sequentially in a serie of solutions: [SDS 10%, denaturing solution (1.5M NaCl, 0.5M NaOH), neutralization solution (1.5M NaCl, 0.5M Tris pH 7.4) and 2 x SSC (0.3M NaCl, 34mM trisodium citrate)] in order to lyse the colonies and induce the binding of proteins to the membrane. The filters were later washed twice in TBS and blocked for one hour with 3% bovine serum albumin (BSA) (Sigma) in TBS buffer. After another series of washes in TBS Tween/Triton (2 x 10 minutes) and TBS (1X), the membranes were incubated for 1 hour in 1:2500 dilution of mouse anti C-terminal 6xHis antibody in blocking buffer, to detect the tagged recombinant protein. After washing, incubation with second antibody was carried out using a 1:1500 dilution of rabbit anti-mouse IgG alkaline-phosphatase (DAKO) in blocking buffer for one hour RT. At the end of incubation, the discs were washed three times with TBS Tween/Triton and developed with NBT-BCIP (Sigma-FAST). Colonies showing the most intense signal were selected and retrieved from the original master plate.

2.20 Purification of 6xHis-tagged recombinant protein

2.20.1 Preparation of periplasmic extract

According to Horn and collaborators (1999), *E. coli* M15 transformed with the pQE60.Apa construct expresses Apa protein into the periplasmic space due to the inclusion of the associated N-terminal secretion sequence. The recombinant bacteria were grown at 37^{0} C in 1 litre of LB medium, supplemented with ampicillin and

kanamycin, until culture reached an OD₆₀₀ of 0.7. Then, 2mM of IPTG was added to the culture and a further 5 hours of incubation was carried out. The cells were harvested by centrifugation at 4000xg for 15 minutes at 4°C. To induce an osmotic shock on the cells, the pellet was resuspended in approximately 500ml of a cold solution of 30mM Tris, 20% sucrose, pH 8.0; 1mM of EDTA was added dropwise and the suspension was incubated on ice for 10 minutes with gentle agitation. The cells were centrifuged at 8000xg for 20 minutes at 4°C and the supernatant was substituted by the same volume of 5mM of ice-cold MgSO₄; the preparation was gently agitated for 10 minutes at 4°C. After a new centrifugation at 8000xg, the supernatant containing the periplasmic proteins was collected, filtered through a 0.2μ m filter (Millipore), concentrated 50X by ultrafiltration and dialysed extensively at 4°C against 10mM Tris pH 8.0 with three changes. Dialysis proceeded overnight with buffer-to-sample ratio of 1:60. Sample was kept at -70° C until further processing.

2.20.2 Ni-NTA affinity chromatography

A nickel-nitrilotriacetic acid agarose (Ni-NTA) column containing 2ml of resin with high affinity for terminal 6-histidines-tagged proteins (Ni-NTA, QIAgen), was equilibrated with 5ml of 10mM Tris pH 8.0. The periplasmic extract containing Apa carrying a His tag was loaded into the column. The column was washed initially with 10 volumes of 10mM Tris pH 8.0 plus 10mM of imidazole (Sigma) and then again with 10 volumes of the same buffer plus 20mM imidazole. Fractions were collected trough the process to evaluate the performance of the procedure. Purified recombinant Apa (RecApa) was eluted four times with 10mM Tris pH 8.0 containing 200mM of imidazole. All steps were carried out in the cold room at 4^{0} C to diminish

the action of proteases. Eluates were dialysed against water and lyophilised. Westernblotting using the specific mAb 6A3 as described previously, detected the recombinant Apa protein in the eluates.

For purification of RecApa produced in mammalian cells, the routine procedure described above was followed. However, two set of washes with 20mM of imidazole were performed instead of one since mammalian cells are richer in histidine-containing proteins than prokaryotic cells.

2.21 Endotoxin removal by Polymyxin B columns

A support of immobilised Polymyxin B in agarose (Detoxi-Gel Endotoxin Removing Gel, Pierce, Rockford, USA) was used to decrease the levels of endotoxin in the RecApa samples used for *in vitro* cell cultures. Polymyxin B is an antibiotic that contain a cationic cyclopeptide with a fatty acid chain and can bind and neutralise the lipid A portion of bacterial LPS (Morrison & Jacobs, 1976). The procedure used was recommended by the manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, the lyophilised Apa samples were resuspended in 2 ml of ultra pure 0.1M ammonium bicarbonate, pH 7.8 (Fluka, Buchs, Switzerland) diluted in endotoxin-free water (Biowhittaker). This is a volatile buffer, which allows the sample to be lyophilised later as a salt-free powder. The prepacked 1 ml columns were regenerated with 5 washes with sodium deoxicholate (Fluka), followed by 5 washes with pyrogen-free water. Afterwards, the column was regenerated with 5 volumes of 0.1M ammonium bicarbonate buffer. The sample was applied; the column was capped and incubated at room temperature for 30 minutes to increase the binding of LPS to the matrix. The sample was eluted with a gradient of 0.1-0.5 M of NaCl. With this procedure, there was a reduction of approximately 54X in the amounts of endotoxin contamination in the sample, i.e.

RecApa was usually obtained at 5-6 EU/mg of protein and these levels were considered acceptable for use in *in vitro* cell cultures.

2.22 Quantification of total protein

Recombinant Apa derived from mammalian cells, unrelated protein samples and cell extracts obtained in low amounts were quantified by the NanoOrange[®] protein quantitation kit (Molecular Probes), a sensitive fluorometric method able to detect concentrations of protein in solution of 10ng/ml to 10µg/ml. The protocol was followed according to manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, a standard curve from 10µg/ml to 10ng/ml was prepared diluting bovine serum albumin in the working solution containing the NanoOrange[®] quantitation agent. Test sample was diluted 1:250 in the same solution. All protein samples were heated at 90^oC for 10 minutes, in the dark, for denaturation. Samples were cooled at room temperature for 20 minutes. Readings were made in quartz cuvettes with a 3mm path-length in a Perkin-Elmer LS50B Luminescence Spectrometer (Perkin-Elmer, Foster City, USA) with an excitation emission at 485nm and capture at 570nm. A standard curve of fluorescence versus protein concentration was generated subtracting the blank from the samples.

2.23 Quantification of recombinant protein

Detection of purified recombinant Apa protein was done by Western-blotting as described previously, using the mAb 6A3. The amount of purified protein in the samples was estimated by measuring absorbance at 260nm and 280nm of the protein solution, using 10mm path-length cuvettes and applying the following formula (Dawson, 1989): Protein conc. (mg/ml) = $1.55A_{280} - 0.76A_{260}$

2.24 Isolation of murine bone marrow-derived dendritic cells (BMDCs)

The protocol was adapted from Inaba and collaborators (1992). Briefly, mice were killed by cervical dislocation and both femurs were removed. In a sterile Petri dish (Nunc) containing approximately 10ml of IMDM complete medium, the bone marrow from both femurs was flushed with the help of a 2ml syringe and a 25G needle. The cell suspension was centrifuged once at 1200rpm and after dilution in new media, the cells were distributed in new sterile Petri dishes (up to 5 per mouse). 1:10 dilution of supernatant from a stable cell line expressing murine GM-CSF (granulocyte-macrophage colony growth factor) (a kind gift of Dr. Brigitta Stockinger, NIMR) was added to each plate. After two days of incubation at 37^{0} C, 5% CO₂, the media and the cells in suspension were discarded. Fifteen millilitres of fresh media plus GM-CSF were added and the cells left undisturbed for additional 4 days. After this period, it was possible to see cells with dendritic morphology in suspension or loosely attached. These cells were collected, counted and used as APCs (antigen-presenting cells).

2.25 Isolation of murine spleen cells

Mice were killed by cervical dislocation and spleens were removed. The organ was homogenised in 10ml of AIM-V serum-free media supplemented with 80μ M of 2- β -mercaptoethanol or complete IMDM and a single-cell suspension was obtained after crushing it trough a 70 μ m cell strainer (Falcon-Becton Dickinson, Le

Pont de Claix, FR). The erythrocytes were lysed osmotically with 1.5 ml (per spleen) of Red Blood Cell Lysis Buffer (Sigma). Spleen cells were washed twice, counted and resuspended at desired concentrations in complete media.

2.26 DNA vaccination

2.26.1 Strains of mice used

Vaccination with plasmid DNA was performed using 6-8 weeks old females. The Institute's Biological Services, National Institute for Medical Research (NIMR) supplied all animals. Food and water were given at will. Strains used were the inbred C57BL/6 (H- 2^{b}) and Balb/c (H- 2^{d}).

2.26.2 Vaccination and challenge procedures

Experiment	Mouse strain	Vaccines used
ApaDNA: immune	C57BL/6	pCMV4.Apa (Apa),
response and protection		pSecT2C.Apa (Apa), pCMV4
studies		(vector), BCG and saline

 Table 2.4: Vaccination scheme for ApaDNA groups.

For ApaDNA-vaccination studies, mice were injected with $100\mu g$ of plasmid DNA intramuscularly. Control groups were either injected with saline four times or once with 1 x 10^6 BCG-Glaxo, intradermally, at the base of the tail (Table 2.4). The number of DNA injections was 4 with intervals of 3 weeks between inoculations.

Mice were analysed and challenged with MTB at 3 and 6 weeks after the last dose, respectively. Bacterial load was determined 5 weeks later in the lungs and spleen.

For the priming-boosting experiments, 6-8 weeks old Balb/c or C57BL/6 females were injected once with a single antigen or in combinations of three or four antigens at the same time. The amount of DNA injected intramuscularly was 100µg for prime-boost I. For prime-boost II, approximately 50-75µg each of pCMV4.Apa, pCMV4.83, pCMV4.65 and pCMV.70 plasmids were injected simultaneously in the same animal, each plasmid in a different anatomical site (Table 2.5). The muscles from the front and rear limbs were used for injection.

Experiment	Mouse strain	Priming vaccines	Boosting
Prime-Boost I	C57BL/6	pCMV4.Apa, pCMV4, BCG	BCG or
			pCMV4.Apa
Prime-Boost II	Balb/c	pCMV4.Apa, pCMV4.83	BCG or
		(MPT83), pCMV4.65	pCMV4.Apa,
		(HSP65), pCMV.70	pCMV4.83,
		(HSP70), pBT7 (MPT70),	pCMV.65 and
		pCMV4, BCG	pCMV4.70

Table 2.5: Vaccination scheme for prime-boost I and II.

In the same fashion, another group of animals in this experiment received simultaneously: pBT7, pCMV4.65 and pCMV.70. The boost was performed with approximately 1 x 10^6 CFU of BCG, injected intradermally at the base of the tail, one month after priming with DNA. Groups with initial BCG priming and plasmid DNA boost (one month after priming) were also set (Table 2.5). After approximately 6-12

weeks, the animals were either killed for immune response analysis or challenged with 1 x 10^5 colony-forming units (CFU) of *M. tuberculosis* injected intravenously. Five weeks later, the mice were killed by a Schedule One method and the bacterial load in the lungs and spleens was evaluated. Briefly, the organs were weighted and homogenised in PBS. Serial 10-fold dilutions of the homogenates were plated on Middlebrook 7H11 Bacto Agar (Difco). Colonies were counted 3-4 weeks later and results expressed as CFU/g of tissue. The experiment was repeated twice.

Experiment	Mouse strain	Priming vaccines	Boosting
Prime-boost III	C57BL/6 and Balb/c	pCMV4.Apa, pCMV4.65, pCMV.70, pCMV4, BCG.	BCG

Table 2.6: Vaccination scheme for prime-boost III.

In the prime-boost III studies, the animals received two or three initial doses of combinations of pCMV4.Apa, pCMV4.65 and pCMV.70 plasmids (Table 2.6). The intervals between DNA vaccinations were three weeks and BCG was injected one month after the last dose of DNA. Immune response analysis and infection occurred similarly as described for prime-boost II groups.

In prime-boost IV, a large group of C57BL/6 females (12 per cage) were primed twice or three times with vaccine combinations of pCMV4.65, pCMV4.70 and pCMV4.Apa. Groups of animals primed twice with pCMV4.65 and pCMV4.70 plasmids (no ApaDNA) and boosted or not with BCG were also included. Control groups included animals receiving three doses of saline or vector, and also two and three doses of vector followed by a boost with BCG. 50-75µg each of pCMV4.Apa, pCMV4.65 and pCMV.70 plasmids were administered simultaneously in the same mouse, each vaccine injected intramuscularly in a different limb (a total per priming dose of 150-200 μ g of DNA injected per animal). For vector injections, the total amount injected per dose was 200 μ g. The boost with 1 x 10⁶ BCG bacteria was administered intradermally at the base of the tail, one month after the last DNA injection. Interval between DNA injections was three weeks. Animals were infected fifteen weeks after the last vaccination. Bacteriologic burden in the spleen and lungs was measured after six weeks of infection (Table 2.7).

Experiment	Mouse strain	Priming vaccines	Boosting
Prime-boost IV	C57BL/6	pCMV4.Apa, pCMV4.65,	BCG
		pCMV4.70, pCMV4, BCG	

Table 2.7: Description of prime-boost IV groups.

In the prime-boost V experiment, groups of eight Balb/c females per cage received BCG intradermally, as the priming vaccine, and boosting vaccinations were made with a combination of mycobacterial antigens in DNA format. The amounts of DNA and BCG and sites of injection were similar to prime-boost III and IV experiments described above. The Test group was injected once with BCG and eight weeks later received a boosting combination of HSP65 and HSP70 plasmids. A second DNA boosting dose was given three weeks later. Animals were challenged intravenously with 10⁵ CFU of *M. tuberculosis* H37Rv three weeks later. The control groups included naive animals, mice receiving a first dose of BCG and then two boosting doses of either saline or pCMV4 empty vector. And, in the last control group, the animals received saline as the priming vaccine and two doses of HSP65

and HSP70 plasmid cocktail as the boosting vaccine. The experiment is described in table 2.8.

Experiment	Mouse strain	Priming vaccines	Boosting
Prime-boost V	Balb/c	BCG, pCMV4.65,	pCMV4.65,
		pCMV4.70, pCMV4	pCMV4.70, pCMV4

 Table 2.8: Scheme for prime-boost V protocol.

2.27 Enrichment for murine splenic CD4+ or CD8+ T-cells

For the enrichment of CD4+ and CD8+ T-cell subpopulations, Mouse T Cell Subset Column Kits (R & D Systems, Oxon, UK) were used according to the manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, erythrocyte-depleted spleen cells were resuspended in 2ml of 1X sterile column wash buffer (R & D Systems) and a monoclonal antibody cocktail (1ml) designed to negatively deplete the cell population without interest, thereby enriching for the desired T cells, was added. The mixture was incubated at room temperature for 15 minutes. Following two washes by centrifugation at 1300 rpm, the antibody-treated cells were loaded into the column and let it stand there for 10 minutes at room temperature. Antibody-treated cells bound to glass beads present in the column through Fc and F(ab) interactions. Reasonably pure (up to 90%) CD4+ or CD8+ T cell populations were eluted with 15 ml of column buffer. The cells were harvested by centrifugation (1200rpm, 5 minutes), and after washing, they were counted and plated at the appropriate concentrations. In all cases, the viability of the isolated cells was above 90%, as determined by Trypan Blue (Sigma) exclusion. When isolating cells from *M*.

tuberculosis infected animals, all procedures were carried out in a sterile manner in microbiological class I cabinets in the Containment III unit of the NIMR.

2.28 Anti-Apa enzyme linked immunoabsorbant assay (ELISA)

Nunc Maxisorp ELISA plates (Nunc, Paisley, UK) were coated with 1µg/well of RecApa diluted in 100µl of carbonate buffer (34mM NaHCO₃, 15mM Na₂CO₃), pH 9.6. Plates were covered and incubated for 1 hour at 37°C. Afterwards, the plates were left up to 72 hours at 4°C. In the day of the assay, the plates were washed four times with PBS/0.05% Tween 20[®] (PBS/T) and blocked for two hours at RT with 100µl/well of PBS/T plus 5% of skim milk. The plates were washed again another four times. Serum obtained from vaccinated animals plus controls was serially diluted in blocking buffer and 100µl/well dispensed in the plates. As a positive control, IgG1 anti-Apa mAb 6A3 was used. The plates were left for 2 hours at 37°C and after washing, incubation with the second antibody was carried out. Specific biotinylated anti-mouse IgG1, IgG2a or total IgG (Amersham) was diluted 1:1000 in blocking buffer and dispensed at 100µl per well. The plates were incubated for one hour at 37°C; washed four times and incubated another hour with streptavidin-alkaline phosphatase (Amersham) diluted 1:2500. Plates were washed 3 times and 100µl/well of p-Nitrophenol substrate (SigmaFast) was added for up to one hour. The reaction was stopped with 100µl/well of 3N NaOH. Spectrophotometric readings were obtained at 405nm.

2.29 Cytokine measurements

Duplicate cultures of 3×10^6 spleen cells, pooled from 2-4 mice were incubated in 24-well plates in 2-ml of serum-free AIM-V media (GIBCO-BRL) supplemented with 80μ M of 2- β -mercaptoethanol or complete IMDM for up to 72 hours at 37°C. A number of different antigens were tested in individual wells, as follows: 6µg/ml of RecApa; 6µg/ml of native Apa (purified from the culture filtrates of Mycobacterium tuberculosis H37Rv strain, a kind gift from Dr. John Belisle, Fort Collins, USA); 10µg/ml of concanavalin A (Sigma); 10µg/ml of PPD; 10 micrograms per milliliter of 42', the peptide sequence of mannosylated aminoacids а [DPEPAPPVPT(Mana)TAASPPST(Mana)AAAPPAPAT(Mana)PVAPPPPAAANT PNA] from the N-terminal part of the Apa protein or control peptide 42' (same sequence, non-glycosylated), kind gifts from Dr. Fanny Guzman (Laboratory of Immunology, HSJD, Bogota, Colombia). The supernatants were collected after 24h, 48h and 72h, filtered through 0.2 μ m filters and kept at -70° C. Cultures of 4 x 10° isolated CD4+ cells, pooled from 2-4 mice, were incubated in triplicates in 96-well plates with 250µl of supplemented AIM-V media or complete IMDM. Immature (6th dav) BMDCs (8 x 10⁴ cells per well) or gamma-irradiated (15000 rads) splenocytes were used as antigen presenting cells. Supernatants were collected after 24, 48 and 72 hours. Using a similar protocol, cultures of isolated CD8+ T-cells were incubated in triplicates with immature BMDCs, in 250µl of complete IMDM. Cells were stimulated with 6µg/ml of RecApa. Supernatants were collected after 24, 48 and 72 hours.

Cytokines released in the supernatants were assayed using commercial sandwich ELISA kits for the presence of interferon-gamma (IFN- γ), interleukin 4 (IL-4), interleukin 10 (IL-10) and interleukin-2 (IL-2) ((Amersham or R&D Systems), and transforming growth factor beta-1 (TGF- β 1) (BD-Pharmingen, Oxford, UK),

according to the manufacturer's protocol. In the case of TGF- β 1, acid activation of the cytokine was performed before testing: 4µl of 1N HCl per 100µl of supernatant and incubation for 60 minutes at 4°C followed by neutralisation with 4µl of 1N NaOH.

2.30 ELISPOT assays

ELISPOT plates MAIP S45 (Millipore) were coated with 100µl/well of 10µg/ml anti-IFN-y mAb R4-6A2 (BD-Pharmingen) diluted in calcium-magnesium-free sterile PBS pH 7.4 and incubated overnight at 4^oC. Plates were washed twice with 200µl/well of AIM-V medium (Gibco-BRL), supplemented with 2% of FCS and blocked afterwards with the same volume per well of AIM-V/10% FCS for 2 hours at 37°C. Total spleen cells, CD4+ or CD8+ -enriched cell suspensions were obtained and incubated with or without antigen at approximately 10^7 cells in six-wells plates with 5ml of AIM-V/2% FCS at 37°C, 5% CO2. Either 6µg/ml of recombinant Apa or HSP65 or 10µg/ml of Purified Protein Derivative (PPD) from MTB (Veterinary Laboratories Agency Weybridge, Surrey, UK), was used to stimulate the cells. After 48 hours of incubation, the cells were resuspended to a single-cell suspension, counted and added in 100µl volumes at various 2-fold serial dilutions to the coated ELISPOT MAIP S45 plates. The maximum number of cells added per well was 1 x 10⁶. After adding to the plate, the cells remaining in the suspension were re-counted to increase accuracy. Plates were incubated during 16 hours at 37°C, 5% CO₂ before being washed 2 times with 0.2µm-filtered distilled water; this wash induced osmotic lysis of the cells and reduced background. This was followed by three washes with 0.2µm filtered PBS/T (PBS 0.05% Tween 20). During each wash, the plate was

shaked vigorously for 30 seconds in a microplate shaker. Biotinylated anti-IFN-y mAb (clone XMG 1.2, BD-Pharmingen) was diluted to a concentration of 1µg/ml in PBS/T plus 0.1% Bovine Serum Albumin (Fraction V, Sigma) and 100µl/well were added to the plates. This was followed by an incubation of 2 hours at room temperature. After washing 5 times, the plates were tapped dry and 100µl/well of streptavidin-alkaline phosphatase (BD-Pharmingen) diluted 1:1000 in PBS/T-BSA was added. The plates were placed for one hour at room temperature, washed 5 times and 50µl/well of NBT-BCIP substrate solution (SigmaFAST, Sigma) added per well. Colour was allowed to develop from 5 to 15 minutes in the dark. Washing the plate extensively with water stopped the reaction. The plates were dried, also in the dark, before spot counting was performed using a dissecting microscope (30X magnification). Results were expressed as the mean number of cytokine-producing cells per 10⁶ or 10⁵ total cells, subtracted from the controls. Each sample was assayed in triplicate. Controls included wells without cells (background) and non-stimulated cells. A transfected cell line producing constitutive IFN- γ (X63g, a courtesy of Dr. Brigitte Stockinger, NIMR) was used as the positive control to evaluate the efficiency of the assay, which usually ranged from 97% to 100% (all plated cells producing IFN- γ were detected).

2.31 Stimulation of CD8+ T-cells

A protocol described by Chen and collaborators (1993) for promoting presentation of extracellular antigens into the MHC class I presentation pathway was used. Briefly, 200µg of RecApa or recombinant MPT83 (Xue, 2000) was mixed with 50µg of Lipofectin (Gibco-BRL) in 450µl of AIM-V media and incubated for 10 minutes at RT. This solution was then mixed with 1 x 10^6 BMDCs purified from C57BL/6 or H-2^b MHC-II knockout (KO) mice and incubated for a further 15 minutes at RT. These cells were washed, counted with Trypan-Blue exclusion and dispensed at 5 x 10^4 per well in 96-wells plate. Cultures of 5 x 10^5 CD8+ T-cells isolated from the spleens of MTB-infected mice, vaccinated mice or controls were added to the plates containing these liposome-stimulated DCs in a final volume of 250µl. MTB-infected material was always handled in proper cabinets at the Containment III Unit (NIMR). Supernatants were collected after 24-72 hours and sterilised by filtration. Twenty U.I./ml of murine recombinant IL-2 (Boehringer-Mannheim, Sussex, UK) was added to the wells and the cultures maintained for 7-10 days before being subjected to intracellular cytokine staining and FACS analysis.

2.32 The JAM assay

To measure cytolytic (CTL) activity, four weeks after the end of the ApaDNA vaccination, two or three animals were killed from test and control groups; 4×10^6 splenocytes, depleted of erythrocytes, were plated in 24-wells plates together with 5 x 10^5 lethally irradiated (20000 rads) EL-4 cells expressing the *apa* gene. Twenty units/ml of mouse recombinant IL-2 (Roche) were added to the cultures. The cells were incubated at 37^{0} C, 5% CO₂ for 6 days. CTL activity was measured by the JAM assay (Matzinger, 1991). Target EL-4 and EL-4.Apa cells, as well as Concanavalin A (10^{4}) activated blast cells (H-2^k, CBA mouse spleen cells activated for 48 hours), were labelled with [³H] thymidine (Amersham) at a final concentration of 5µCi/ml. The cells were left undisturbed for 6 hours. The effector cells were washed and plated in round-bottomed 96-wells plates together with labelled target cells at various effector-to-target (E/T) ratios and incubated for further 6 hours. The total volume was

0.2ml. The cells were harvested onto glass fibre mats using a Titertek 96 Mach 2 cell harvester (Tomtec, Orange-CT, USA) and counts were read in a 1205 Betaplate[™] liquid scintillator (Pharmacia-LKB, Gaithersburg-MD, USA). The percentage of specific lysis was expressed as:

%Specific killing = Retained DNA in the absence of killers (CPM) – Retained DNA in the presence of killers (CPM)/ Retained DNA in the absence of killers (CPM).

2.33 Intracellular FACS staining

All procedures with the exception of FACS reading, were carried out in containment III facilities. Lungs were dissected from MTB-infected mouse at the day's 38-42 post-infection. The tissues were cut with sterile scissors and forceps into fine pieces and smashed against a 70 μ m cell strainer (Falcon). Red-blood cells (RBC) were eliminated from the resulting cell suspension using RBC lysis buffer (Sigma). The lung cells were washed twice, counted and resuspended in AIM-V media. For stimulation of cytokine production, 1 μ g/ml each of anti-mouse CD3 ϵ and anti-mouse CD28 monoclonal antibodies (BD-Pharmingen) were added. To block extracellular secretion, monensin (Golgi-StopTM, BD-Pharmingen) was also added to the cells, and the suspension incubated for 6 hours at 37^oC. At the end of incubation, the cells were washed twice and a single-cell suspension was adjusted to 1 x 10⁶ cells per tube. Incubating the cells for 15 minutes at RT with anti-mouse CD16/CD32 antibody (BD-Pharmingen) blocked Fc II/III cell receptors and avoided unspecific staining. For surface receptors, cells were stained for 30 minutes in the dark and in ice with 1:100 dilution of the following antibodies (BD-Pharmingen): fluorescein-isothiocyanate

(FITC)-conjugated anti-CD4+ clone H129.19 and fluorescein-isothiocyanate (FITC)conjugated anti-CD8+ clone 53-6.7. After washing with PBS 1% FCS, 0.02% N₃Na (FACS buffer), the cells were fixed in ice for 2 hours with 4% of fresh paraformaldehyde diluted in Dulbecco's PBS pH 7.5. After a brief washing with underwent another round of FACS buffer. the cells fixation using Cytofix/Cytoperm[™] reagent (BD-Pharmingen), which also contains paraformaldehyde (20 minutes on ice). Cells were washed twice in permeabilisation buffer (0.1% saponin) and stained for 30 minutes on ice with the anti-IFN-y PEconjugated clone XMG 1.2 (BD-Pharmingen). The cells were analysed using a fluorescence-activated cell analyser machine FACS Calibur™ and CellQuest™ software (Becton Dickinson).

2.34 Cell Sorting

Spleen cells from two to three DNA-vaccinated mice and controls were enriched for CD4+ T cells using Mouse T Cell Subset Column Kits (R & D Systems). These T cells were then diluted in sterile Dulbecco's PBS (Invitrogen) plus 5% FCS and blocked for 15 minutes at RT with anti-mouse CD16/CD32 antibody (BD-Pharmingen) followed by staining for 30 minutes on ice and in the dark with FITCconjugated anti-CD4+ clone RMA4.5 (BD-Pharmingen), at 1:100 dilution. The cells were washed with Dulbecco's PBS, passed through a 40 μ m filter to remove particulates and resuspended at 2 x 10⁷ cells/ml. Propidium iodide was added to gate out the dead cells. FITC-positive (i.e. CD4+ T cells) and negative cells were sorted using a MoFlo cytometer FACS sorter (Dako Cytomation, Glostrup, Denmark), at the Flow Cytometry Lab, NIMR. Sterility was preserved throughout the procedure. Levels of purity for the selected population reached 99.9%. After sorting, the cells were recovered in complete media, counted and plated in a 96-wells plate at 4×10^5 cells per well. Immature, 6th day BMDCs were used as APCs. RecApa or native Apa antigens were added in various concentrations. Supernatants were collected and filtered at 24h, 48 and 72 hours.

CHAPTER THREE

Results

3.1 Expression of the *M. tuberculosis apa* gene in infected cells

Previous evidence demonstrated that, in guinea pigs, the Apa protein is recognised by the immune system of animals inoculated with live but not dead BCG and is an immunodominant antigen, even if not expressed in high amounts in culture (Romain, 1993). More importantly, an impressive immune response against the Apa antigen was observed in human patients with active tuberculosis (Espitia, 1995; Samanich, 2000; Kumar, 2003). This evidence would suggest an increase of expression of this specific protein by *M. tuberculosis* during intracellular infection, which could make this antigen more visible for the immune system. To evaluate this hypothesis, transcription levels of Apa mRNA were estimated in infected cells. The murine macrophage-like cell line RAW264 and bone marrow derived macrophage and dendritic cells (BMC) cultured from Balb/c mice were infected at a multiplicity of infection of 10 *M. tuberculosis* bacteria per eukariotic cell. RNA from *M. tuberculosis* was isolated from the infected cells as described in Material and Methods.

The transcription levels of messenger RNA (mRNA) for Apa in MTB infected cells were quantified by Real-timeTM PCR using *apa* specific primers. Mycobacterial sigma factor A gene (*sigA*) was used as the reference gene in this study since its expression levels are independent of a variety of changes in growth conditions and also

in *M. tuberculosis* grown in macrophages (Manganelli, 1999; Raynaud, 2002). The levels of Apa-expression in infected cells were compared to levels of Apa-expression in *M. tuberculosis* grown in axenic culture. Apa mRNA expression in infected cells did not seem to vary from the levels of expression obtained in extracellular conditions, either in infected murine RAW264 or BMC cultures (fig.3.1). Interestingly however, a clear increase of transcription in the *apa* gene was seen repeatedly when the cells were previously activated *in vitro* with recombinant IFN- γ (fig.3.1). These results were obtained with two independent RNA samples. In general, four PCR runs were executed for each sample. Similar results were obtained by performing the same experiment with a different type of cell, the human THP-1 monocytic tumour line. A peak on the expression of the *apa* gene was seen only when these cells were previously activated with phorbolmyristate acetate (PMA) and human recombinant IFN- γ and were then infected with *M. tuberculosis* (fig.3.2). Treatment with PMA only did not induce significant up-regulated levels of *apa* expression.

3.2 Expression of the *apa* gene in *E. coli*

The entire coding sequence of the *M. tuberculosis apa* gene, including the N-terminal signalling sequence, was cloned into the pQE60 expression vector in order to obtain a recombinant protein to be used in immunological assays. The expression vector described in fig.3.3 was used in these experiments. The *apa* gene was cloned downstream to a phage T5 promoter under control of two *lac* operators and also in frame with a 6 histidines (6xHis) tagged sequence at the C-terminus, which allowed the fusion protein to be purified from the affinity columns as described.



Figure 3.1 Expression of *apa* by *M. tuberculosis* (MTB) infecting RAW264 murine cell line and bone-marrow derived macrophages (BM) from BALB/c mice. The amount of *apa* mRNA relative to that of the normalising gene, *sigA*, was determined by Real-timeTM quantitative reverse-transcription (RT) PCR. For activation, 100U/ml of mouse recombinant IFN- γ was added to the cells for 16 hours. The gene-transcription ratio of MTB grown in axenic culture was taken as 1. The values shown are the means of results obtained in several experiments and the error bars indicate the standard errors.



Figure 3.2 Expression of *apa* by *M. tuberculosis* (MTB) in human THP-1 cell line. THP-1 cells were activated with PMA for one day before infection. For activation, the cells were exposed to 100U/ml of human recombinant IFN- γ for 16 hours. The amount of *apa* mRNA was calculated as in fig. 3.1 and measured by Real-timeTM RT-PCR. The gene-transcription ratio of MTB grown in axenic culture was taken as 1. The values shown are the means and the error bars indicate the standard errors.


Figure 3.3 The pQE60.Apa plasmid expression system. Apa was cloned into the Nco I and BamH I restriction sites. The secreted Apa protein was fused with a 6xHis-tagged sequence at the C-terminal part. There are stop codons in all 3 reading frames. PT5, T5 phage promoter; lac O, *lac* operator; RBS, ribosome-binding site; MCS, multiple cloning site; 6xHis, 6-histidines tag sequence; Col E1, origin of replication; *bla*, ampicillin resistance gene; *neo*, kanamycin-resistance gene; IPTG, isopropyl-thiogalactoside.

To avoid toxicity by highly expressed recombinant proteins, *E. coli* M15 strain was used as host. This strain contained the pREP4 plasmid in high copy number, which contains the *lacI* repressor gene, for tightly controlled expression in *trans* of the recombinant protein (fig.3.3). Maintenance of both plasmids was achieved by double (ampicillin-kanamycin) antibiotic selection.

Mini-cultures of *E. coli* containing pQE60.Apa were prepared to determine the best amount of IPTG and period of induction. Analysis of whole-cell extracts from these cultures by SDS-PAGE revealed an increased level of expression related to the time of culture. Western-blot analysis of the bacterial-cell extracts with the Apa-specific monoclonal antibody 6A3, revealed a major band of approximately 47-kDa, a minor band of 45-kDa, followed by a couple of lower molecular weight bands, which could probably reflect some degradation occurring in the cell extract (not shown). Comparable findings have been reported using similar expression vectors (Laqueyrerie, 1995; Horn, 1999).

3.2.1 Purification of RecApa with affinity chromatography

Since the fusion protein was cloned with its N-terminal signal sequence, it was expected to find most of the RecApa protein in the periplasmic space of the recombinant $E.\ coli\$ M15 (Horn, 1999). This was confirmed by comparing bacterial cell and periplasmic extracts by SDS-PAGE; non-denaturing conditions for the preparation of the extract were also found to provide the best results (not shown). The periplasmic extract was prepared by osmotic shock of the bacterial cultures. RecApa was purified using Ni-NTA affinity chromatography as described. Samples were collected trough all steps of

the chromatographic process and analysed by SDS-PAGE. Sensitive colloidal gold staining showed that almost all RecApa protein was carried out of the column with the first elution. A single band of approximately 47-kDa can be clearly demonstrated (fig.3.4). The 45-kDa band was not found in this fraction and other groups had reported similar findings (Horn, 1999). This result is probably related to the fact that the 45-kDa band represents a C-terminal truncated form of Apa (Romain, 1999; Horn, 1999) and therefore does not contain the affinity tag. A small contaminant band of approximately 31-kDa was also co-purified with RecApa but did not react with the 6A3 monoclonal antibody (fig.3.5). The band was present in very low quantities in the RecApa samples, being only detected with colloidal gold staining, but not Commassie Blue or silver nitrate staining. No further purification has been performed to specifically remove this band.

Purified recombinant Apa samples obtained by the methods described above were found to carry high levels of LPS contamination. Commercial polymyxin B minicolumns were used to decrease LPS levels in purified RecApa samples. The procedure was very efficient and the levels of LPS dropped from 324 EU to 5-6 EU per milligram of protein sample, being considered acceptable for use in all the *in vitro* cellular assays.

3.3 DNA vaccination with the *M. tuberculosis apa* gene

Due to the reported immunodominant characteristics and the up-regulation of expression during infection, the immunogenicity of the Apa antigen in the naked DNA format was evaluated in the murine model.

3.3.1 Construction of the Apa-plasmid DNA vaccines



Aurodye Staining

Figure 3.4 Aurodye[¬] blot staining of RecApa Ni-NTA column eluates. The same volume of sample was collected from all eluates. After protein transfer, the PVDF membrane was stained as described in Material and Methods. RecApa was eluted four times with 200mM of imidazole. 1, periplasmic extract; 2, periplasmic extract after the flowthrough; 3, first elution with 200mM imidazole; 4, second elution; 5, third elution; 6, fourth elution. Arrow indicates the recombinant Apa product.



Figure 3.5 Western-blot analysis of RecApa Ni-NTA column eluates. A 10% polyacrylamide running gel was loaded with equal volumes obtained from the Ni-NTA column eluates and transferred for Western-blot analysis as described. A clear 47-kDa RecApa product can be seen. Smaller bands are probably resultant from sample degradation. A, first elution with 200mM imidazole; B, second elution; C, third elution; D, fourth elution; E, lysate of *E. coli* M15 strain, transfected with the pQE60 vector control.

All vectors used contained the promoter of the cytomegalovirus (CMV) immediate early gene, in order to obtain high levels of expression. The *M. tuberculosis* H37Rv *apa* gene coding sequence (including its N-terminal signal sequence), was cloned in frame, downstream of this promoter in the pCMV4 vector (fig.3.6A). An important characteristic of this vector is the presence of the intron A, the largest non-coding sequence from the CMV immediate-early 1 gene, reportedly capable of increasing the expression of cloned genes in this plasmid (Chapman, 1991; Tascon, 1997). A second plasmid expressing Apa, pSecTag2C.Apa, was also constructed (fig.3.6B). This plasmid allowed the extracellular secretion of the cloned product since it contained the murine Ig κ -chain V-J2-C signalling peptide. Between other features, a 6xHis-tag was also fused at the C-terminal part of Apa, allowing further purification of the protein (fig.3.6B). After cloning, mapping of the insert with restriction enzymes confirmed the identity of the gene and the correct orientation of the insert.

3.3.2 In vitro transfection of cell lines with mammalian vectors

The ability of these plasmid constructs to express Apa was tested *in vitro*. Both plasmids were transfected into CV1 cells; green-fluorescent protein (GFP)-expressing vectors were used as transfection controls (not shown). *In vitro* expression was detected in cell lysates and supernatants by Western-blot, using the Apa-specific monoclonal antibody 6A3 (Espitia, 1995). Recombinant Apa was included as the positive control. The results demonstrated efficient *in vitro* expression of Apa protein by both plasmids (fig.3.7). No reactivity was observed in the cell extracts or supernatants of CV1 cells (lane A) transfected with pCMV4 vector (lane B).



Figure 3.6 Schematic representations of ApaDNA vaccine vectors. The coding sequence of the *apa* gene, including its N-terminal secretion signal, was cloned directionally between the BamH I-Not I restriction sites of pCMV4 (A) and pSecTag2C (B). Plasmids were maintained in *E. coli* One Shot TOP10[®] cells as described previously.



Anti-APA (MAb 6A3)

Figure 3.7 Western-blot analysis of cell lysates and supernatant filtrates of CV1 cells transfected with Apa expression plasmids. A 10% polyacrylamide gel was loaded with 5-10µg of total protein from the lysates of CV1 cells transfected with vectors expressing mycobacterial Apa, and processed by Western-blot as described. Lysates of cells transfected with pSecTag2C vector alone did not react with the 6A3 monoclonal antibody (not shown). A, CV1-pCMV4 lysate; B, CV1-pCMV4 supernatant; C, CV1-pCMV4.Apa lysate; D, CV1-pCMV4.Apa supernatant; E, pSecTag2C.Apa lysate; F, pSecTag2C.Apa supernatant; G, RecApa.

The pattern of expression, i.e., a complex of two bands, was similar to that observed in culture filtrates of MTB or BCG (see fig.3.17). Bands of 58- and 59-kDa were also detected in the filtered cell supernatants from CV1 cells transfected with pCMV4.Apa (lane D), suggesting that the secretion machinery of CV1 cells was able to recognise the mycobacterial N-terminal leader sequence cloned as part of the *apa* gene.

An increase in band size for the recombinant Apa protein was noticed after transfecting the cell line with both plasmids. In the case of pSecTag2C.Apa lysates (lane E) and supernatants (lane F), the increase in protein size could be partially, but not fully attributed to the fact the *apa* gene is fused to additional sequences present in this vector. In both cases, some degree of glycosylation in the Apa protein induced by the mammalian cell could be involved. The anti-Apa monoclonal antibody 6A3 was also able to identify several high molecular weight bands in the lysate of CV1 cells transfected with pSecTag2C.Apa (lane E); and these products could possibly be truncated (devoid of N-signal leader for secretion), post-translationally modified forms of recombinant Apa protein with different degrees of glycosylation (Horn, 1999). Glycosylation of Apa has been reported as critical for immune responses generated against this protein in vivo (Romain, 1999; Horn, 1999). Since glycosylation of Apa could also play a role in in vivo immune responses associated with ApaDNA vaccination, recombinant Apa protein was purified by Ni-NTA affinity chromatography from the supernatant of CV1 cells transfected in vitro with pSecTag2C.Apa. This purified protein was tested for the presence of sugar moieties. A specific fluorescent dye reacting with periodate-oxidised carbohydrate groups in the purified protein suggested that the recombinant Apa produced in mammalian cells was indeed glycosylated (fig.3.8), however the specific nature of the sugar moieties was not further investigated.



Figure 3.8 Fluorescent glycoprotein staining of Apa. Recombinant Apa purified from CV1 cells transiently transfected with pSecTag2C.apa showed increased molecular weight. Samples were purified by affinity chromatography and loaded in a 10% SDS-PAGE. After blotting, sugar moieties were oxidised by periodic acid and reacted with the Pro-Q Emerald 300[®] fluorescent stain. The blot was exposed to 300nm light and photographed. Half-blot was probed with anti-Apa 6A3 monoclonal antibody (α -Apa) for comparison. Lanes 2 and 5, CV1-cell extract; lanes 3 and 4, purified CV1-Apa; lanes 1 and 6, CandyCane[®] glycosylated molecular weight. In order to obtain stable transfectants expressing Apa for later use as targets in CTL assays, the murine EL-4 tumour cell line was transfected in bulk with circular or linear pCMV4.Apa vectors. As a control, EL-4 cells were also transfected with pCMV4.GFP. After an initial period of two weeks for selection with G418 antibiotic, the surviving cells were cloned by limiting dilution. Several clones were obtained and recloned at less than one cell per well. No significant differences in the rates of transfection were observed between circular or linear vectors. Apa-expressing clones were selected by Western-blot, using the Apa-specific 6A3 monoclonal antibody, as described. A clone (AJF.26) stably expressing high levels of Apa protein, represented by a complex of two bands of approximate molecular weight of 59- and 60-kDa (fig.3.9), was expanded, aliquoted and kept in N_2 for future use.

3.3.3 Antibody responses from ApaDNA-vaccinated mice

In order to characterise antigen-specific antibody responses, groups of C57BL/6 were either vaccinated with 4 doses of plasmids expressing the mycobacterial *apa* gene, empty vector, BCG or saline, as described in Material and Methods.

As expected, no significant differences were observed in humoral or cellular immune responses produced by animals vaccinated with pCMV4.Apa compared to the secretion-vector pSecTag2C.Apa (not shown). They are collectively called here as ApaDNA vaccine. In all chosen dilutions, the sera obtained from ApaDNA-vaccinated animals showed elevated specific anti-Apa IgG levels (fig.3.10A), and showing consistency with the results of *in vitro* gene expression. In contrast, control groups or BCG vaccinated mice sera were essentially negative for anti-Apa IgG-antibodies.



$$\alpha$$
 – Apa

Figure 3.9 Western-blot of Apa-expressing EL-4 clone. Among EL-4 clones under drug selection, Apa-positive clones stably transfected with pCMV4.Apa, were identified according to the reactivity with anti-Apa 6A3 monoclonal antibody (α -Apa). Equal amounts of cell extract proteins (10µg) from EL-4 stable transfectants were loaded in 10% polyacrylamide SDS-PAGE and blotted. The clone AJF.26 reacted more expressively with this antibody and was selected for future use. The Apa-complex of two bands of approximately 59 and 60-kDa can be seen in lane 3. Lane 1, RecApa produced in *E. coli*, 2µg; lane 2, EL-4 cell extract; lane 3, EL-4 clone AJF.26.



Mah 6A3

ApaDNA

Saline

Vector BCG

Figure 3.10 Serological responses to RecApa by ApaDNA vaccinated mice. C57BL/6 mice were immunised intramuscularly four times, three weeks apart, with saline, vector, ApaDNA or once intradermally with BCG. Serum samples were collected three weeks after the last injection and analysed by ELISA for the presence of anti-Apa total IgG (A), IgG1 (B) and IgG2a (C) antibodies. Monoclonal antibody 6A3 (mAb 6A3, IgG1 isotype, Espitia, 1995), specific for the Apa protein was used as the positive control. Results show the mean data of four mice.

Investigation on the IgG isotypes involved during ApaDNA vaccination revealed that both anti-Apa IgG1 and IgG2a isotypes were present (fig.3.10B & C). These results then suggested the presence of a specific Th1/Th2 mixed type of immune response in Apa-DNA vaccinated mice and are also consistent with findings reported by other groups (Morris, 2000; Garapin, 2001).

3.3.4 Production of cytokines by spleen cells from Apa-DNA vaccinated mice

To study how cellular immune responses are affected by the ApaDNA construct, spleen cells from vaccinated C57BL/6 mice and controls were stimulated with 6µg/ml of purified RecApa, native Apa (purified from culture filtrates of *M. tuberculosis*), 10µg/ml of PPD, control antigens or medium alone. Cytokines were detected in filtered supernatants of the cultures by ELISA collected in a period of 72 hours. Measurement of supernatants collected at 24 hours demonstrated that splenocytes from ApaDNA-vaccinated mice had the ability to produce significant amounts of IL-2 *in vitro*, even if stimulated with non-glycosylated RecApa (fig.3.11A). In comparison, the levels of IL-2 produced by spleen cells from animals injected with saline, vector or BCG were significantly lower. In addition, when splenocytes were highly enriched for CD4+ T cells, the production of IL-2 *in vitro* from ApaDNA mice (but not controls) could also be demonstrated (fig.3.11B).

Production of IFN- γ is a critical requirement for protective immunity against *M. tuberculosis* (Cooper, 1993; Flynn, 1993). To assess the role of the ApaDNA vaccine at inducing IFN- γ production, spleen cells from vaccinated mice and controls were cultured *in vitro* with either RecApa, native Apa, PPD, Concanavalin A (Con A) or a synthetic



Figure 3.11 Production of IL-2 by ApaDNA vaccinated mice. C57BL/6 mice were immunised intramuscularly four times, three weeks apart, with saline, vector, ApaDNA or once intradermally with BCG. Spleen cells were cultured with or without (not shown) 6µg/ml of purified RecApa. 24h-supernatants were assayed for the presence of IL-2. Total spleen cells (A) or CD4+ T cells (B) were cultured as described. Results are expressed as the mean plus the standard error (SE) number from triplet wells. The experiment was repeated twice.

A

B

peptide comprising the first 42 amino acids from the N-terminal part of the mature Apa protein. Cells obtained from mice vaccinated with ApaDNA (but not controls) secreted high levels of IFN- γ *in vitro*, when stimulated with either recombinant or native Apa protein; glycosylation did not seem to play a role in increasing cytokine secretion (fig.3.12B). BCG- but not ApaDNA-vaccinated mice produced significant amounts of IFN- γ when exposed *in vitro* to PPD (fig.3.12C). Cells from ApaDNA vaccinated mice, however, did respond significantly to PPD *in vitro* (1.001ng/ml ± 0.14), if compared to saline and vector groups (0.201 ± 0.01 and 0.293 ± 0.06 ng/ml, respectively), confirming the presence of Apa protein in the antigenic mixture present in PPD preparations. Interestingly, the Apa-peptide 42'(mannosylated) did not induce responses from spleen cells from vaccinated mice, suggesting that at least one specific T cell epitope should be localised further downstream in the Apa sequence (preliminary data).

CD4+ T cells are among the most important in the protective response against M. tuberculosis (Flynn & Chan, 2001). To investigate the CD4+ T cell responses from vaccinated animals, spleen cell suspensions were enriched for CD4+ T cells by negative depletion of other spleen subpopulations in affinity columns and stimulated *in vitro* with RecApa plus either BMDCs or irradiated macrophages as antigen-presenting cells. As expected, T cells derived from ApaDNA- but not vector-vaccinated mice were able to specifically produce increased levels of IFN- γ *in vitro* (not shown). The purity of these CD4+ preparations could be increased further up to 99.9% when FACS-sorting was performed. Spleen cells from either ApaDNA- or vector-vaccinated mice, previously stained with anti-CD4+ FITC-monoclonal antibody, were sorted under sterile conditions. The recovered cells were cultured *in vitro* for up to 72 hours, in the presence of RecApa or medium and APCs.



Figure 3.12 Specific IFN- γ levels produced by spleen cells from ApaDNA vaccinated mice. IFN- γ levels were determined by ELISA in 72-hours stimulated cultures. Cells were collected three weeks after last dose and stimulated either with RecApa or native Apa (A), Concanavalin A (B) or PPD (C). Data representing a typical experiment repeated three times are expressed as means plus standard errors for three mice in each group.

Again, only CD4+ but not CD4- cell population from ApaDNA-vaccinated mice were able to show increased levels of IFN- γ in the supernatant (fig.3.13). Bone marrowderived dendritic cells or macrophages, in the presence of RecApa in culture, were not capable of producing IFN- γ (fig.3.13 and preliminary data). Cytokines such as IL-4, IL-10 and TGF- β 1 have either an inhibitory effect on Th1 cell responses or in cellular responses in general and could possibly suppress protective anti-mycobacterial responses (Turner, 2002; Toossi, 1995). The same supernatants collected to measure IFN- γ levels were also used to analyse the levels of these cytokines. Neither total spleen nor CD4+ T cells from DNA vaccinated mice (or controls) were able to show measurable levels of any of these cytokines in response to *in vitro* RecApa stimulation (not shown). These measurements were repeated three times in two different vaccination experiments.

3.4 CD8+ T cell responses to Apa

Control of tuberculosis infection in mice involves the participation of CD8+ T cells. Besides cytotoxic functions, secretion of cytokines derived from CD8+ T cells, particularly IFN- γ , is regarded as highly beneficial, if not critical to the protective response against MTB (Tascon, 1998). To investigate the CD8+ T cell response in ApaDNA vaccinated mice, spleen cell cultures were enriched for CD8+ T cells by negative selection during column purification. Isolated CD8+ T cells from vaccinated mice and controls were cultured *in vitro* with RecApa antigen and immature BMDCs as antigen-presenting cells. In order for the MHC-restriction to be preserved, BMDCs were isolated from MHC-II knockout (MHC^{-/-}) mice and cultivated *in vitro*, as described in Material and Methods.



Figure 3.13 CD4+ T cells from ApaDNA vaccinated mice produce IFN-γ in response to Apa. Spleen cell preparations from ApaDNA vaccinated mice or control vector were enriched for CD4+ T cells by affinity column purification; the isolated population was submitted to another round of purification by FACS-sorting, as described. The CD4+ T cells were co-cultured with bone-marrow derived dendritic cells as APCs, plus RecApa or native Apa for 72 hours. IFN-γ was measured by ELISA in the supernatant. Data represents the mean + standard error for three mice in each group. The experiment was repeated twice.

Supernatants were collected at intervals to measure IL-2 and IFN- γ cytokines by ELISA. The results demonstrated that when CD8+ T cells from ApaDNA-vaccinated mice were antigenically re-stimulated *in vitro*, they secreted very low amounts of either IL-2 or IFN- γ (fig.3.14A & B).

CD8+ T cells do not respond well to antigens provided in the extracellular format. As an extra control for the experiment described above, immature bone marrow dendritic cells were induced to process a complex of cationic liposomes and RecApa. These complexes have been demonstrated to increase loading into the class I processing pathway (Chen, 1993). CD8+ T cells were isolated by column purification from the spleen of C57BL/6 mice which have been infected intravenously with M. tuberculosis H37Rv for 30 days. The isolated lymphocytes were transferred to U-bottom sterile plates containing dendritic cells exposed to either RecApa-liposomal complexes, liposomes alone or recombinant MPT83-liposomal complexes, as described previously. MPT83 was able to stimulate cytotoxic T cell responses in mice and was detected during mycobacterial infection (R.E. Tascon, unpublished results). The results demonstrated that IFN- γ levels from CD8+ T cells were increased when activation with MPT83 occurred (fig.3.15A). After intracellular FACS-staining of CD8+ IFN- γ + T cells, a significant percentage of CD8+ T-cells from *M. tuberculosis* infected mice were stained positively for IFN-y in response to MPT83 protein (fig.3.15B). However, only a small fraction of CD8+ T cells from the infected animals showed a similar phenotype in response to liposome-RecApa or liposome-control.

The ability of CTL to lyse infected targets is thought to facilitate control of the infection by releasing the bacilli so they can be taken up at low multiplicity by freshly activated macrophages and destroyed (Serbina, 2000). To address whether specific Apa-



Figure 3.14 Production of IL-2 and IFN- γ in Apa-stimulated CD8+ T cells from ApaDNA vaccinated mice. C57BL/6 mice were immunised intramuscularly four times, three weeks apart, with saline, vector, ApaDNA or once intradermally with BCG. CD8+ T cells were isolated as described in Material and Methods and cultured with 6µg/ml of purified RecApa. 24h-supernatants were assayed for the presence of IL-2 (A) and 72hsupernatants assayed for IFN- γ (B). Results are expressed as the mean plus the standard error (SE) from triplet wells. The experiment was repeated three times.



Figure 3.15 Dendritic cell processing of exogenous antigen for CD8+ T cells. Immature BMDCs were loaded with mixtures of liposomes and RecApa or MPT83 recombinant proteins. These APCs were immediately washed and then co-cultured with isolated CD8+ T cells from the spleen of C57BL/6 mice infected with *M. tuberculosis*. (A) IFN- γ as measured by ELISA in 72 hours supernatants. Data represents the mean + standard error from four mice in each group. (B) Representative flow cytometry dot plots depicts the percentage of cells labeled with anti-CD8 and intracellular anti-IFN- γ from the co-cultures of liposome-induced dendritic cells and CD8+ cells maintained for 10 days. The experiment was done twice. CTL responses were occurring in ApaDNA vaccinated mice, a murine tumour cell clone with stable Apa expression was generated *in vitro* by transfecting EL-4 cells (H-2^b) with the pCMV4.Apa plasmid. Spleen cells from mice either vaccinated four times with ApaDNA or empty vector were isolated as described and incubated with lethally irradiated EL-4.Apa cells for six days. EL-4, EL-4.Apa or positive control Con A-activated blasts, derived from spleen cells of CBA mice (H-2^k) were used as targets in a ³H JAM cytotoxicity assay (Matzinger, 1991). As demonstrated in fig. 3.16A & B, alloreactive spleen cells from C57BL/6 mice (H-2^b) vaccinated either with vector or ApaDNA, exhibited high cytotoxicity against Con A blast targets from CBA mice (H-2^k) in all effector-to-target (E/T) ratios, as expected; on the other hand, the cytotoxicity levels against EL-4.Apa targets was surprisingly similar between both mice vaccinated with ApaDNA or empty vector (fig.3.16C), suggesting the lack of Apa-specific subpopulations of cytotoxic cells in ApaDNA vaccinated mice.

3.5 Prime-boost vaccination with ApaDNA vaccine and BCG (Prime-boost I)

3.5.1 Expression of Apa antigen by BCG-Glaxo

Heterologous prime-boost is a vaccination strategy able to generate unprecedented levels of cellular immunity and afforded significant levels of protection to several diseases, including tuberculosis (McShane, 2001; Feng, 2001, Skinner, 2003a). The heterologous prime-boost protocol involves administering two different vaccines, nonconcomitantly, each encoding the same antigen (Li, 1993). In the strategy used here, the ApaDNA vaccine was combined with the BCG Glaxo strain (Glaxo-SmithKline, UK) in





a prime-boost regimen using the mouse model of intravenous *M. tuberculosis* infection. BCG strains sometimes exhibit differential expression for certain antigens (Oettinger, 1999). In order to comply with the prime-boost principle, it was important to address whether BCG-Glaxo expressed significant levels of the Apa protein. BCG-Glaxo growing as a surface pellicule in a non-protein based medium (Sauton medium) were harvested during logarithmic phase, for the preparation of protein extracts from BCG-cell lysate (lane 1) and culture filtrate (lane 2, fig.3.17). *M. tuberculosis* lysate (lane 3) and purified recombinant Apa (lane 4) were used as positive controls. The results demonstrated that when detection was performed using the anti-Apa specific monoclonal antibody 6A3, it was possible to visualise the characteristic doublet band from the Apa complex in all four fractions described above. The approximate molecular weight for the Apa bands were 47- and 48-kDa; stronger bands were clearly seen in the culture filtrate of BCG-Glaxo (lane 2). No reactivity was detected in the negative control, *E. coli* lysate (lane 5). BCG-Glaxo viable bacteria were utilised in all prime-boost experiments.

3.5.2 Immune responses in animals receiving the prime-boost I vaccination protocol

Besides being capable of inducing excellent levels of cell-mediated immune responses, prime-boost strategies also raise significantly the humoral responses, particularly the IgG2a isotype, normally associated with the production of IFN- γ (Ramshaw & Ramsay, 2000; Amara, 2001). The prime-boost I protocol (fig.3.18) was designed to analyse the potential of ApaDNA priming plus BCG boosting to improve protective responses. C57BL/6 mice were primed once with ApaDNA, intramuscularly and boosted one month later with BCG-Glaxo, as described.



Anti-APA (MAb 6A3)

Figure 3.17 Expression of Apa in BCG-Glaxo strain. 8-10µg of total protein extracts were loaded in a 10% polyacrilamide denaturing gel and electroblotted into PVDF membranes for Western-blot analysis, as described. The blot was probed with anti-Apa mAb 6A3 diluted 1:250. Lane 1, BCG-Glaxo cell lysate; lane 2, BCG-Glaxo culture filtrate; lane 3, *M. tuberculosis* cell lysate; lane 4, RecApa; lane 5, *E. coli* cell lysate (control).



Prime-Boost I



Groups of animals where BCG was given once as the priming vaccine and ApaDNA as a booster were also included. Approximately six weeks after the boosting injection, serum was obtained and anti-Apa antibody titres were determined. Both groups of animals receiving either ApaDNA as priming or boosting vaccine, showed raised specific IgG antibody levels (fig.3.19A). Mice receiving vector only or vector plus BCG did not show significant reactivity. Interestingly, when IgG isotypes were analysed separately, only animals receiving BCG as the priming vaccine showed measurable IgG2a antibodies (fig.3.19B). It was not possible to detect anti-Apa IgG2a antibodies in ApaDNA primed-BCG boosted mice at the time of screening. On the other hand, IgG1 titres were of very low magnitude for all animals analysed (fig.3.19C).

The production of IL-2, IFN- γ and IL-4 cytokines by spleen cells from prime-boosted vaccinated mice and controls, in response to RecApa stimulation *in vitro*, were also analysed. Animals were killed by Schedule one protocol in the sixth week after boosting and spleen cells isolated and stimulated *in vitro* with recombinant Apa protein. The amount of IL-2 secreted by prime-boost groups was considered low but still notably increased in comparison with controls either receiving vector alone or vector-BCG combination (fig.3.20A). There was no significant difference in the amount of IL-2 produced between the animals primed either with ApaDNA or BCG. In the case of IFN- γ , groups of mice receiving BCG as the priming agent exhibited a significantly higher production of IFN- γ (P < 0.05) when compared with animals receiving ApaDNA first (fig.3.20B). It is interesting to note that the trend was repeated when cells from the same group were analysed for the production of IL-4 cytokine (fig.3.20C); although the overall levels of IL-4 produced were very low, significantly higher levels of this Th2 cytokine were produced in the group of mice primed with BCG and boosted with DNA.



Figure 3.19 Serological responses to RecApa in prime-boosted vaccinated mice. C57BL/6 mice were immunised once with 100µg of ApaDNA and boosted one month later with BCG-Glaxo or vice-versa, as described. Controls received empty pCMV4 vector only or pCMV4 empty vector added to BCG. Titres of total anti-Apa IgG (A), IgG2a (B) and IgG1 (C) antibodies, were determined six weeks after boosting. The monoclonal antibody 6A3 (IgG1 isotype) was used as the positive control. Each point represents the mean data for four mice.



Figure 3.20 Cytokine production by spleen cells from prime-boosted I vaccinated mice. Spleen cells were cultured and stimulated for 48-72 hours with RecApa or medium. The levels of IL-2 (A), IFN- γ (B) and IL-4 (C) secreted in the supernatant were analysed by ELISA, as described. Asterisks indicate that the amount of cytokine secreted is statistically significant compared to the vector or vector plus BCG group, as determined by Student *t* test (*P* < 0.05). The significance of the difference between BCG + ApaDNA group and ApaDNA + BCG group was *P* < 0.05 ([]). Error bars indicate standard error of the means. The experiment was repeated twice

In both cases, controls stimulated with RecApa *in vitro* did not show detectable levels of either IL-4 or IFN-γ.

3.5.3 Protective responses in animals receiving the prime-boost I vaccination protocol

The type of immune response induced by the prime-boost strategy is particularly dependent on the nature of the boosting agent (Ramsay, 1999). In these terms, it has been demonstrated that BCG is a more effective boosting agent than viral carriers in prime-boost protocols against murine tuberculosis (Feng, 2001). Since the specific immune responses were up-regulated by the prime-boost I vaccination protocol, vaccinated mice were then challenged with *M. tuberculosis* H37Rv. In the experiments described here, BCG was tested both as priming or boosting agent, combined with one injection of 100µg of ApaDNA plasmid. C57BL/6 mice were infected ten weeks after the boosting dose and killed five to six weeks later to analyse the bacteriologic burden in the spleen and lungs. The use of combinations of ApaDNA and BCG, independent of the order, did not confer better protection than BCG itself, both in the lungs and spleen (fig.3.21). All BCG-vaccinated groups showed significant protection in both lungs and spleen (P < 0.05).

3.6 Prime-boost with DNA combination vaccine and BCG (Prime-boost II)

An usual strategy to increase the potency of DNA vaccines against tuberculosis is demonstrated by the use of multisubunit vaccination with different DNA vectors (Huygen, 2003).



Figure 3.21 Protection provided by prime-boost I immunisation. C57BL/6 mice were vaccinated intramuscularly with ApaDNA, empty vector, or BCG and boosted one month later with BCG or ApaDNA. The mice were challenged intravenously with approximately 10^5 CFU of *M. tuberculosis* H37Rv. Protection was assessed thirtyeight days later in the spleen (A) and lungs (B). Asterisks indicate protection statistically significant compared to vector group (P < 0.05), as determined by the Student *t* test. Error bars indicate standard errors of the means.

Improved IFN-γ responses, reduced bacterial burden and prolonged survival time were reported when these multisubunit regimens were tested in mice (Kamath, 1999; Delogu, 2002). The prime-boost II immunisation experiment was designed to examine the immune responses and to investigate whether the simultaneous injection of ApaDNA vaccine, in combination with other DNA gene constructs expressing different immunodominant mycobacterial genes could induce resistance against tuberculosis (fig.3.22). Groups of mice were vaccinated once with DNA combinations comprising the HSP65, HSP70, Apa, MPT83 and MPT70 encoding plasmids. These MTB antigens were selected for evaluation together with ApaDNA, due to their previously documented immunogenicity in the context of DNA vaccination against tuberculosis (Tascon, 1996; Tascon, 1997; Lowrie, 1999; Chambers, 2000). Each plasmid was injected separately in a different limb. BCG, as a booster, was injected intradermally one month later. Groups receiving BCG as the priming vaccine, instead of DNA, were also evaluated.

3.6.1 Immune responses in animals receiving the prime-boost II vaccination protocol

In order to assess whether the prime-boost with DNA Combos I (Apa/HSP65/HSP70/MTP83) and II (HSP65/HSP70/MTP70) plus BCG stimulated appropriate cell-mediated immunity, spleen cell cytokine responses from vaccinated animals were evaluated as described. Since IFN- γ is a critical component of the anti-mycobacterial protective response, a special focus was taken on analysing the specific IFN- γ responses from these vaccinated mice. PPD stimulation of spleen cells induced an increase in the frequency of IFN- γ + cells from all groups of animals vaccinated with BCG (fig.3.23).



Prime-Boost II

Figure 3.22 Schematic representation of the vaccination protocol for primeboost II. 6-8 weeks old Balb/c mice were vaccinated with fifty micrograms of each specific DNA vaccine as described in Material and Methods. Vector control groups received 200µg of empty plasmid. CFUs, colony forming units.



Figure 3.23 IFN- γ -secreting spleen cells from prime-boost II vaccinated mice. Spleen cells (4 mice/group) were cultured with PPD. Viable and counted cells were serially diluted in ELISPOT plates and processed as described. Results are expressed as the mean number of spot-forming cells per million, minus spots from non-stimulated and background control wells. Errors bars indicate standard errors. SFC, spot-forming cells; Combo I, Apa, HSP65, HSP70 and MPT83; Combo II, HSP65, HSP70 and MPT70. Assays were performed in triplicate and duplicate. *, P < 0.05 versus vector + BCG or Combo I and II groups.

Groups of mice primed with Combo I and Combo II vaccine combinations plus BCG, all had significant increases (P < 0.05, Student's t test) in IFN- γ + cell frequencies when compared with vector + BCG control. Robust, but not statistically significant IFN- γ responses were generated in mice primed with BCG and boosted with Combo I plasmids when compared to DNA priming (fig.3.23). Stimulation of the spleen cells with recombinant HSP65, generated increased IFN- γ + cell frequencies in all groups injected with the HSP65 DNA vaccine, but particularly in groups primed with Combo I and boosted with BCG (P < 0.05) in comparison with mice injected with vector plus BCG (preliminary results). Although with its inhibitory role still to be better clarified during the immune response in the tuberculous host, induction of IL-4 and IL-10 by antimycobacterial vaccines is not a desired feature for a future vaccine against human tuberculosis. IL-4 and IL-10 levels produced in vitro by spleen cells were also evaluated by ELISA. Again, in response to PPD, groups that received BCG produced levels of IL-4 and IL-10 always increased in comparison to groups that did not receive BCG as part of their vaccination protocol (fig 3.24A & B). In addition, the groups of mice producing high levels of Th1-IFN- γ were also producing increased levels IL-4 and IL-10 cytokines. Animals receiving saline or DNA Combos without boost did not produce important amounts of IL-4 and IL-10.

3.6.2 Protective responses in animals receiving the prime-boost II vaccination protocol

In order to evaluate the ability of the prime-boost II protocol to confer levels of protection superior to BCG, vaccinated animals were infected intravenously with *M. tuberculosis* H37Rv after twelve weeks of post-vaccination resting.


A

B

Figure 3.24 Specific IL-4 and IL-10 cytokine responses produced by spleen cells from prime-boosted II vaccinated mice. Spleen cells from vaccinated mice were collected as described and cultured *in vitro* with 10µg/ml of PPD. IL-4 (A) and IL-10 (B) were measured in the supernatants by ELISA. Results show the mean plus SE of cells pooled from four mice. All groups receiving BCG produced significantly more (*, P < 0.05) cytokine than saline or Combo I and II groups. The experiment was repeated twice.

Spleen and lungs were removed to evaluate the bacteriologic burden present in these organs 5-6 weeks after challenge. As expected, the results show that the animals receiving BCG were protected in comparison to saline control (fig.3.25A & B). In addition, mice receiving one injection of any combination of plasmids (without BCG) did not significantly decrease the CFU counts in both organs. More importantly, there was no significant additional protective effect with one priming dose of Combo I or II DNA cocktails, on the protection induced by BCG. The mice primed with BCG and boosted with Combo I also did not demonstrate better protection than BCG alone (fig.3.25A & B).

3.7 Priming with two or three doses of DNA combination vaccines and boosting with BCG (prime-boost III)

Whereas a single vaccination with DNA can induce a detectable humoral and CTL response in several model systems, cellular and humoral responses are boosted by successive additional immunisations (Gurunathan, 2000). Repeated injections of DNA vaccines, whether using a single antigen (Tascon, 1996) or a cocktail of different plasmids (Delogu, 2002), have demonstrated the ability to protect animals as well as BCG. In this context, C57BL/6 and Balb/c mice strains were primed repeatedly with DNA combinations composed of ApaDNA, HSP65 and HSP70 plasmids (Combo III), and were boosted or not with BCG (fig.3.26). Groups of Balb/c mice received either two or three priming doses of DNA Combo III cocktail vaccine, on intervals of three weeks, and were boosted or not with BCG, intradermally, one month after the last DNA vaccination.





Figure 3.25 Protection provided by prime-boost II immunisation. Balb/c mice were primed once with the described combination of plasmids or BCG, followed by a boosting dose one month later. Challenge was performed intravenously with *M. tuberculosis* H37Rv sixteen weeks later. Bacteriologic burden in the lungs (A) and spleen (B) was expressed as the mean number of live bacteria \pm SE. All animals injected with BCG were protected in both organs (*, *P* < 0.05), in comparison with mice not receiving BCG. The experiment was repeated twice. Combo I, Apa/HSP65/HSP70/MPT83; Combo II, HSP65/HSP70/MPT70.

B

A

Prime-Boost III





Figure 3.26 Schematic representation of the vaccination protocol prime-boost III. 6-8 weeks-old Balb/c or C57BL/6 mice were injected intramuscularly with fifty micrograms of each specific DNA vaccine. The plasmids were injected separately in the posterior and anterior limbs. Vector groups received 150µg of empty plasmid. CFUs, colony-forming units. C57BL/6 mice received two doses of DNA Combo III plus/minus BCG boost. Cytokine responses were studied both before and after intravenous infection with *M. tuberculosis* H37Rv.

3.7.1 Immune responses of animals receiving the prime-boost III vaccination protocol

In order to investigate specific immune responses after the prime-boost III protocol, CD4+ and CD8+ T cells were isolated from the spleen of vaccinated animals and were co-cultured in vitro with antigen-presenting cells and either PPD, RecApa or medium. Frequencies of IFN- γ + cells were evaluated by ELISPOT assay and levels of IFN-y produced in vitro were analysed by ELISA as described previously. Fifteen weeks after boosting, stimulation of CD4+ T cells from Balb/c mice vaccinated twice with the plasmid cocktail and boosted with BCG, did not differ significantly from controls vaccinated with vector + BCG or DNA only (fig3.27A). The same trend was observed when the cells were stimulated with RecApa (fig3.27B). Analysis of ELISA results showed a different picture: CD4+ T cells from DNA-primed BCG-boosted mice were capable of producing higher amounts of specific IFN-y in vitro than its counterparts, when stimulated with PPD (fig.3.28). On the other hand, the analysis of CD8+ T cell frequencies from prime-boosted mice by ELISPOT showed a significant increase in the numbers of IFN-y+ CD8+ T cells in response to PPD antigen, in Balb/c mice primed with DNA twice and boosted with BCG (fig.3.29). Controls and vector plus BCG groups did not show elevated numbers of CD8+ T cells producing IFN- γ . The increase in IFN- γ + cell frequencies found was also correlated with an increase in the levels of IFN- γ cytokine, as determined by ELISA (data not shown).



Figure 3.27 IFN- γ + CD4+ T cells induced by prime-boost III protocol. Balb/c mice were primed by two doses of Combo III (Apa, HSP65 and HSP70) plasmids and boosted or not by BCG. CD4+ T cells were purified from the spleen and cultured *in vitro* with PPD (A) or RecApa (B) and the number of IFN- γ + CD4+ T cells determined by the ELISPOT assay. Three mice per group were used and the number of spot-forming cells (SFC), are expressed as the mean plus SE of triplicates. *, *P* < 0.05 versus saline group.



Figure 3.28 IFN- γ production by PPD-stimulated CD4+ T cells. Groups of Balb/c mice were immunised twice with the Combo III cocktail (Apa, HSP65, HSP70 plasmids) and were boosted with BCG. Controls received saline, DNA plasmids only or were primed with empty vector and boosted with BCG. CD4+ T cells were purified from the spleens of vaccinated mice and cultured *in vitro* with 10µg/ml of PPD and BMDCs as antigen presenting cells. Supernatants were collected after two days and measured by ELISA as described. Data shown are the mean determinations plus SE of three mice per group. *, P < 0.05 versus other groups.



Figure 3.29 Specific IFN- γ + ELISPOT responses of CD8+ T cells from primeboost III vaccinated mice. Groups of Balb/c were vaccinated twice with Combo III cocktail and boosted with BCG. Controls received saline, DNA plasmids only or vector plus BCG. CD8+ T cells were purified from the spleen of three mice per group and cocultured with BMDCs and 10µg/ml of PPD. The frequency of CD8+ T cells producing IFN- γ was determined by ELISPOT as described. The numbers of SFC are expressed as the mean plus SE of triplicates. *, *P* < 0.05 versus saline or 2X Combo III. **, *P* < 0.05 versus vector + BCG group. Priming of Balb/c mice with three doses of Combo III (Apa/HSP65/HSP70) plasmid cocktail supplemented by boosting one month later with BCG, induced an apparently higher but not statistically significant number of CD4+ IFN- γ + T cells, when compared with the BCG-vaccination group, in the cultures grown in the presence of PPD (fig.3.30A). A small increase in Apa-specific CD4+ IFN- γ + T cells from prime-boosted Balb/c mice was also demonstrated (fig.3.30B). Consistent with previous results, the levels of IFN- γ secretion in the supernatant were determined (fig.3.31), and CD4+ T cells from DNA-primed BCG-boosted groups, showed higher IFN- γ levels than cells from mice vaccinated with BCG alone in response to PPD antigen (P < 0.05).

The augmented number of CD8+ T cells producing IFN- γ in response to PPD was maintained in Balb/c mice receiving three doses of DNA Combo III priming plus BCG boosting. The IFN- γ + CD8+ T cells from these mice showed higher frequencies and secreted more IFN- γ in response to PPD, in the culture supernatants, when compared to control groups (fig.3.32A & B). On the other hand, CD8+ T cells isolated from prime-boost vaccinated mice did not respond to stimulation with 6µg/ml of recombinant Apa *in vitro* (not shown).

The analysis in C57BL/6 mice demonstrated that the frequency of CD4+ T cells producing IFN- γ in response to PPD, from mice vaccinated with empty vector plus BCG or Combo III plasmid cocktail plus BCG, was increased in comparison to saline and DNA Combo III cocktail controls (fig.3.33A). In addition, a significant (P < 0.05, Student's *t* test) increase in Apa-responsive CD4+ T lymphocytes producing IFN- γ was also demonstrated in mice receiving Combo III plus BCG prime-boost, when compared to vector plus BCG group (fig.3.33B).



Figure 3.30 Specific IFN- γ + ELISPOT responses of CD4+ T cells from primeboost III vaccinated Balb/c mice. Mice were injected three times with Combo III DNA vaccine and boosted with BCG, as described. Controls received saline, DNA vaccines or vector plus BCG. CD4+ T cells were co-cultured with BMDCs and 10µg/ml of PPD (A) or 6µg/ml of RecApa (B). The frequency of CD4+ T cells producing IFN- γ was determined by ELISPOT. The mean number of SFC is expressed plus standard error of three mice per group. *, P < 0.05 versus 3X Combo III or saline group.



Figure 3.31 Specific IFN- γ production by CD4+ T cells from prime-boost III vaccinated Balb/c mice. Groups of mice received three immunisations with Combo III cocktail (Apa, HSP65, HSP70 plasmids) and were boosted later with BCG. Controls received saline, DNA vaccines only or vector plus BCG boost. CD4+ T cells were purified from spleen cell suspensions and cultured *in vitro* with 10µg/ml of PPD and BMDCs as antigen presenting cells. Supernatants were collected after 48 hours and assayed for IFN- γ by ELISA. Data shown represents the means plus SE of three mice per group. *, P < 0.05 versus 3X Combo III or saline. **, P < 0.05 versus vector + BCG group, as determined by Student *t* test.



Figure 3.32 Specific IFN- γ production by CD8+ T cells from prime-boost III vaccinated Balb/c mice. Groups of mice were primed three times with Apa, HSP65 and HSP70 plasmids (Combo III) and were boosted with BCG. Controls received saline, DNA only or vector plus BCG. (A) CD8+ T cells were purified from the spleens of vaccinated mice and co-cultured with BMDCs and 10µg/ml of PPD. The frequency of CD8+ T cells producing IFN- γ was determined by the ELISPOT assay as described. The number of SFC are expressed as mean plus SE of triplicates. (B) Supernatants from the cell cultures were assayed for IFN- γ by ELISA. Bars represent mean values plus standard errors from duplicate wells. *, *P* < 0.05 versus other groups.



Figure 3.33 IFN- γ + CD4+ T cells induced by prime-boost III protocol in C57BL/6 mice. Animals received two doses of Combo III (Apa, HSP65, HSP70) plasmids and were boosted or not by BCG. CD4+ T cells were purified from the spleens and cultured *in vitro* with PPD (A) or RecApa (B) and the resulting number of IFN- γ + CD4+ T cells in the cultures was determined by ELISPOT assay as described. Three mice per group were used. The number of SFC is expressed as the mean plus standard error of triplicates. *, *P* < 0.05 versus 2X Combo III or saline. **, *P* < 0.05 versus 2X Vector + BCG group.

3.7.2 Intracellular cytokine staining of lung T cells from mice receiving the prime-boost III vaccination protocol and challenged with M. tuberculosis

Mycobacterial antigen-specific CD4+ and CD8+ T cell populations producing IFN- γ are necessary for an effective immune response against an infection by the tubercle bacilli (Flynn & Chan, 2001; Tascon, 1998). Analysis of these subpopulations in the lungs of infected and vaccinated mice is important to observe a possible correlation with an increase in IFN- γ + CD4+/CD8+ population frequencies and significant decreases in bacterial burden from vaccinated animals. After 5 weeks of infection, lung cells were isolated from groups of Balb/c mice receiving two priming doses of DNA Combo III cocktail and controls, for performing intracellular cytokine staining as described previously. At the time of the screening, there was no difference in the numbers of IFN- γ + CD4+ or CD8+ T cells, between any of the groups tested (fig.3.34). Total percentages of IFN- γ + CD4+, and particularly CD8+ T cells, were elevated in the lungs of all groups examined. A similar picture was also observed in the lungs of infected C57BL/6 challenged under the same conditions (not shown).

3.7.3 Protective responses in animals receiving the prime-boost III vaccination protocol

In this experiment, prime-boost-inducing protective responses were evaluated in groups of Balb/c mice only. Animals were infected fifteen weeks after boosting with *M. tuberculosis*, as described previously. The results demonstrated that all animals receiving BCG as part of their regimen were protected in comparison with controls.

A

B

% CD8+ T cells





Figure 3.34 Intracellular IFN-γ staining of lung cells from infected prime-boosted III vaccinated mice. Intravenously-infected Balb/c mice from prime-boost III protocol had their lungs harvested 38 days post-infection. The cells were pooled and stimulated for 6 h with anti-CD3 and anti-CD28 antibodies plus monensin, as described in Material and Methods. The cells were stained with anti-CD4, anti-CD8 and anti-IFN-γ and were analysed by two-colour flow cytometry as described. Cells were further gated on CD4 (A) and CD8 (B), and the percentages of IFN-γ-producing cells within each gate were plotted for each one of the groups. In addition, Balb/c mice receiving two doses of Apa/HSP65/HSP70 DNA combinations (Combo III) boosted with BCG did not show significant reduction in CFU numbers in both lungs and spleen, when compared to mice primed with empty vector boosted with BCG (fig.3.35A & B). Importantly, Balb/c mice vaccinated with three doses of Combo III mycobacterial vectors displayed a significantly increased protection in both spleen and lungs (P < 0.05) than animals injected with saline (fig.3.36A & B). Further, for mice primed three times with the plasmid cocktail and boosted with BCG, the protection induced in the lungs was significantly better than that observed in mice vaccinated with vector plus BCG (P < 0.05) (fig.3.36B), demonstrating an additive effect for the protective immunity offered by the two vaccination strategies.

3.8 Confirmation of the DNA-prime BCG-boost vaccination efficacy against tuberculosis (prime-boost IV)

The challenge experiments described above were repeated with a larger number of animals. Groups of twelve mice per cage, were primed two or three times with the DNA Combo III cocktail (Apa/HSP65 and HSP70 plasmids) and were boosted or not with BCG, as described previously for prime-boost III experiment. C57BL/6 is usually the standard strain adopted for tests of new vaccines against tuberculosis (Orme, 2001) and was selected for this experiment. Groups of mice receiving three doses of vector alone were also included as controls. The mice were challenged intravenously with *M. tuberculosis* H37Rv, fifteen weeks after the BCG-boost administration. The results demonstrated that the animals receiving two doses of DNA combination containing Apa, HSP65 and HSP70 plasmids, controlled bacillary replication at levels achieved by BCG



B

A



Figure 3.35 Challenge experiments in Balb/c mice from prime-boost III groups. Mice were injected twice with Combo III (Apa, HSP65 and HSP70 plasmids) or empty vector, and boosted or not with BCG. The animals were then infected intravenously with MTB fifteen weeks later as described. Spleen (A) and lungs (B) from 3-5 mice per group, were harvested after 38 days and the mean number of viable bacteria per gram (gr.) of tissue was calculated. Error bars represent standard errors. *, P < 0.05 versus 2X Combo III or saline groups.



Figure 3.36 Protection provided by prime-boost III immunisation in Balb/c mice. Animals received three intramuscular doses of the Combo III (Apa, HSP65 and HSP70 plasmids) or empty vector, and were boosted or not with BCG. The mice were challenged intravenously with 10^5 CFU of *M. tuberculosis*. Protection was assessed forty-two days later by enumerating the mean number of live bacteria in the spleen (A) and lungs (B). *, *P* < 0.05 versus saline group; **, *P* < 0.05 versus 3X vector + BCG group, as determined by the Student *t* test. Error bars indicate standard errors of the means.

A

B

vaccination, in both the lungs and spleen (fig.3.37A & B). Importantly, mice receiving this plasmid DNA combination, boosted one month later by BCG showed a significantly better control of the infection when compared with the animals that received vector plus BCG (P < 0.001), in both lungs and spleen (fig.3.37A & B). In addition, groups of twelve C57BL/6 mice were set with the intention to evaluate the degree of contribution of the Apa antigen for the protective efficacy of the plasmid cocktail. The animals received two priming doses of HSP65, HSP70 and empty vector (as a substitute for the Apa plasmid) and were boosted or not, one month later with BCG. When compared, the protection induced by these combinations appeared to be intermediary. Groups receiving the DNA combination excluding the Apa plasmid, had significant decrease in bacterial loads versus saline control (P < 0.001); however, the protection achieved was not better than that exhibited by animals receiving the complete Apa/HSP65/HSP70 (Combo III) cocktail. In addition, mice that were vaccinated with the full plasmid Combo III cocktail and boosted with BCG, performed better in both lungs and spleen than mice injected with the combination lacking the Apa plasmid boosted with BCG (P < 0.001, fig.3.37A & B). Nonetheless, the group of mice lacking ApaDNA boosted with BCG was still able to afford significantly better protection than the control group vector + BCG (P < 0.001), in both organs. These results demonstrated the beneficial and critical effect of the Apa antigen in the protective response induced by this plasmid mixture.

For groups of C57BL/6 mice receiving three vaccination doses of Combo III plasmids, protection against *M. tuberculosis* challenge was highly significant in both lungs and spleen (P < 0.001, Student's *t* test) when compared to vector control group, and also reached similar levels as the animals vaccinated with three doses of empty vector plus BCG (fig.3.38A & B).



Figure 3.37 Protection experiment for prime-boost IV (first group). C57BL/6 mice were primed with two doses of Combo III (Apa/HSP65/HSP70 plasmids) and boosted or not with BCG as described. Groups not receiving ApaDNA were primed twice with HSP65, HSP70 DNA and empty vector (65/70/VEC). Controls received saline. Intravenous challenge with MTB was performed fifteen weeks after boosting. Six weeks later, CFU counts in spleen (A) and lungs (B) were compared. Data are expressed as the CFUs mean \pm SE of twelve animals per group. *, P < 0.05 versus saline group (Student *t* test); **, P < 0.001 versus 2X vector + BCG group (ANOVA); **†**, P < 0.001 (ANOVA).

A

B



Figure 3.38 Protection experiment for prime-boost IV (second group). C57BL/6 mice was primed with three doses of Combo III (Apa/HSP65/HSP70 plasmids) and boosted or not with BCG. Controls received three injections of empty vector (VEC) and were boosted or not with BCG. Mice were infected intravenously with MTB fifteen weeks after boosting. Six weeks later, CFU counts in spleen (A) and lungs (B) were compared. Data is expressed as the mean \pm SE of CFUs from twelve animals per group. *, P < 0.001 versus 3X VEC group, as determined by Student *t* test; **, P < 0.001 versus 3X VEC group, as determined by Student *t* test.

As in the results shown in figure 3.37, mice receiving three doses of Combo III plasmids plus BCG boosting were also able to significantly improve (P < 0.001, Student's *t* test) protection obtained by vaccination with vector plus BCG, in both lungs and spleen (fig.3.38A & B). When animals from groups receiving three doses of saline or vector were compared, analysis of CFU counts in the lungs revealed that the group of mice receiving injections of empty vector behave similarly as the saline control mice; however in the spleen there was statistical significance (P < 0.05) showing a possible beneficial effect resultant from the immunogenic CpG islands present in the pCMV4 plasmid backbone (not shown).

3.9 Protective responses of animals receiving the ApaDNA vaccine

To evaluate the protective effect exhibited by the ApaDNA vaccine alone, groups of C57BL/6 mice were immunised four times, intramuscularly, three weeks apart, with 100µg of ApaDNA plasmid. As negative controls, mice were injected with empty vector. As the positive control, groups of mice were immunised once, intradermally, with BCG. Six weeks later, the animals were challenged intravenously with *M. tuberculosis* H37Rv, as described previously in Material and Methods. Bacteriological burden was measured in the lungs and spleen, five weeks after challenge. The results of these experiments demonstrated that, in contrast to the protective effect induced in mice by the ApaDNA vaccination when associated with the HSP65 and HSP70 vaccines, the level of protection induced by the ApaDNA vaccine injected alone was not significantly better when compared to the protection conferred by the empty vector control, at the time of screening (fig.3.39).





A



Figure 3.39 Protection provided by ApaDNA immunisation. Groups of C57BL/6 mice were immunised either with ApaDNA, empty vector or BCG. Six weeks later, the mice were challenged intravenously with 10^5 CFU of *M. tuberculosis* H37Rv. Protection was assessed by determining the number of live bacteria (mean ± SE) in the spleens (A) and lungs (B). Compared to the other groups, protection in the BCG group was significant (*, *P* < 0.05) for both organs (Student *t* test). The experiment was repeated twice.

3.10 Boosting BCG with DNA vaccines (prime-boost V)

More than one billion humans have already been vaccinated with BCG. It was then relevant to know the efficacy of giving a DNA vaccine to mice that have previously received BCG vaccination. To address this important issue, groups of mice were primed with BCG-Glaxo and then were rested for eight weeks. After this period, the animals were either injected with two doses of saline, empty vector or a combination of HSP65 and HSP70 plasmids. Control groups receiving two doses of DNA only and naive groups were also set in parallel. The animals were then infected intravenously with *M. tuberculosis* H37Rv four weeks after the last injection. As shown in fig.3.40, animals receiving BCG or two doses of plasmid DNA combinations only were all significantly protected when measured against infected naive mice (P < 0.001), in both lungs and spleen. However, the groups of mice primed with BCG and then boosted with two doses of HSP65/HSP70 DNA cocktail, did not show significant improvement in protection when compared to mice vaccinated with BCG plus saline or empty vector.









Figure 3.40 Protection provided by boosting BCG vaccination with DNA vaccines. Balb/c mice received either BCG or saline and were boosted eight weeks later by two doses of mycobacterial HSP65 and HSP70 plasmids or empty vector or saline. Plasmids were injected separately in the posterior limbs. Animals were challenged intravenously with MTB, one month after the last dose. CFUs were determined in the spleen (A) and lungs (B) after six weeks. Data is expressed as the mean \pm SE. *, P < 0.001 versus naive control group.

CHAPTER FOUR

Discussion

4.1 Up-regulation of *M. tuberculosis apa* gene during infection

An increase in apa messenger RNA expression from M. tuberculosis grown in monocytic cell lines, was detected by Real-Time[™] reverse transcription PCR (figs. 3.1 and 3.2). Moreover, this increase was demonstrated in both human- and mouse-derived cells, previously activated with IFN- γ , a situation mimicking the ongoing scenario of an in vivo immune response against the bacterium, generated by the host. Like other intracellular bacteria, MTB is expected to alter its program of gene expression in response to intracellular environmental changes. As the immunodominance presented by certain antigens during the anti-mycobacterial response is frequently associated with a proportional increase in their level of transcription, these results are consistent with such observations. Genes such as *fbpB* and *hspX*, coding respectively for the mycolyl transferase antigen 85B and the α -crystallin 16-kDa protein showed increased level of transcription after infection of human monocytes (Wilkinson, 2001; Dubnau, 2002). In addition, studies with other pathogens have shown that genes, which are up-regulated during infection, are often essential for pathogenicity (Chiang, 1999). It would be interesting therefore, to observe the behaviour of a MTB mutant lacking the apa gene during infection in mice, to assess the role of Apa in mycobacterial virulence.

A recent article (Schnappinger, 2003) reported that the transcripts of the *apa* gene, as analysed by microarray hybridisation, were repressed during *M. tuberculosis* infection of bone-marrow macrophages. A possible explanation for this discrepancy could be the augmented sensitivity (and specificity) presented by techniques such as quantitative reverse-transcription Real-TimeTM PCR (qrtPCR) in comparison with the less sensitive microarray hybridisation. Its is interesting to note, that similarly to *apa*, the transcripts from the genes *fbpB* (Wilkinson, 2001) and Rv0899 (OmpATb) (Raynaud, 2002), previously reported as significantly increased in infected monocytes by qrtPCR, were also considered to have similar expression levels in liquid cultures and in the phagosome of macrophages, when analysed by microarray hybridisation (Schnappinger, 2003).

4.2 Expression of the *M. tuberculosis apa* gene in *E. coli* and mammalian hosts

The Apa protein from *M. tuberculosis* was expressed in *E. coli* and the recombinant product was subsequently purified by affinity chromatography. Only the 47-kDa band was observed and the resulting protein was devoid of glycosylation (Horn, 1999). Although the recombinant clone chosen was selected on basis of higher levels of protein expression, the final yield of recombinant Apa protein (RecApa) in the system described here, was very limited. Approximately eleven litres of bacterial culture were necessary to obtain a maximum of two milligrams of recombinant protein as the end product ready for use in *in vitro* assays. A tempting explanation could be related to the presence of the N-terminal secretion signal, and consequently, the secretion and purification of the protein from the periplasmic space of *E. coli*, which is rich in proteases; these enzymes would then be responsible for the poor yield observed. The native Apa protein has been reported

to be rather unstable and very prone to degradation by proteases (Nagai, 1991). Exogenous addition of protease inhibitors during the purification procedures was avoided to prevent toxicity during cellular assays. One way to overcome this problem in the future would be to remove the N-terminal secretion signal and compare whether purification in denaturing conditions would be more rewarding in terms of protein recovery. The use of *E. coli* host strains that are deficient in periplasmic proteases (Kandilogiannaki, 2001) may also offer an additional alternative to improve the final yield of recombinant Apa obtained.

A second issue related to the purification of recombinant Apa from the *E. coli* host was the finding of lypopolysaccharide (LPS) contamination in eluted samples. Up to 380 endotoxin units (EU) per milligram of recombinant protein were initially present in RecApa samples after Ni-NTA column purification. LPS through its bioactive centre lipid A can promote activation of dendritic cells through Toll-like receptors and other molecules (Triantafilou & Triantafilou, 2002), which in turn could induce the production of a variety of cytokines in mixed lymphocyte cultures (Qi, 2003). The presence of such contaminants in Apa samples would undoubtedly affect the results and make interpretation of RecApa-stimulation of immune cells very difficult. Preliminary testing using recombinant Apa without further LPS removal, induced unspecific production of IL-10 by spleen cells from ApaDNA-vaccinated mice; importantly, this production was not observed with the use of LPS-free RecApa (not shown).

Regarding the expression of DNA vaccine vectors encoding Apa in CV1 mammalian cells, it was observed an increase in the molecular size of the recombinant Apa protein that could not be solely attributed to additional plasmid sequences fused with the *apa* gene (fig.3.7). The product expressed from the pSecTag2C.Apa vector (secreted form)

reached 72-kDa in CV1 cells while the molecular weight of the Apa protein in MTB was 47-kDa. This recombinant secreted protein would carry as part of the vector-fusion sequences, a myc epitope and a 6XH is tag sequence, totalling around 27 additional amino acids, an estimated increase of 3-kDa on the predicted molecular weight of the final recombinant product. The amino acid content did not include additional prolines which could possibly influence the migration properties of the protein in SDS-PAGE (Furthmayer, 1971). These observations suggested that the recombinant Apa was very likely being post-translationally modified in the mammalian system to include an unknown content of sugar moieties. Similarly, the Apa protein secreted from CV1 cells transfected with the pCMV4.Apa, which did not include any fused vector sequences, still exhibited a relative increase in size from 47- to 59-kDa (fig.3.7). A number of bands of various molecular weights were also observed in the lysate of CV1 cells transfected with pSecTag2C.Apa vector (fig.3.7, lane E). These could possibly be a result of truncated forms of the protein, but also to glycosylated isoforms of the recombinant Apa. Importantly, staining of the purified Apa produced in the transfected mammalian cell confirmed the glycosylation of the protein (fig.3.8).

Several immunodominant antigens of *M. tuberculosis* and *M. bovis* have been reported to be glycosylated (Dobos, 1996). To date, the unambiguous demonstration of glycosylation in mycobacteria has been shown only for Apa and, recently for the *M. bovis* antigen MPB83 (Michell, 2003). Although similar to MPB83 in its carbohydrate composition (mannose), there are differences in the sugar linkages of Apa; while Apa contains $(1 \rightarrow 2)$ -linked mannobiose and $(1 \rightarrow 2)$, $(1 \rightarrow 2)$ -linked mannotriose, the terminal mannose in MPB83 is $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ -linked (Michell, 2003). The type of linkage seen in Apa is also observed in the di- and trimannosyl units of the mannose cap of LAM (Venisse, 1995) and as one of the linkages for the mannose present in the phosphatidylinositol mannoside (PIM) family of mycobacterial phospholipids such as PIM_5 and PIM_6 (Chatterjee, 1992).

Removal of covalently bound mannose from *M. tuberculosis* Apa antigen reduced by 10-fold its ability to elicit a delayed-type hypersensitivity reaction in guinea pigs immunised with BCG (Romain, 1999). The increase on the immunogenicity of mycobacterial Apa because of its glycoproteic nature could be explained through facilitated antigen presentation by better accessibility to surface receptors. Mannose Receptor (MR), is a C-type lectin which binds mannose through its eight Ca^{2+} -dependent carbohydrate recognition domains and is present on the surface of dendritic cells and macrophages (Gordon, 2002); in addition, it is one of the favourite entry ports of MTB in macrophages (Ernst, 1998). MR confers an enhanced ability of the order of 200- to 10.000-fold (Tan, 1997) to concentrate mannosylated antigens for presentation to T cells by MHC class II molecules and CD1b (Prigozy, 1997). DC-SIGN, another C type lectin specific for dendritic cells and a preferred entry port for MTB in human dendritic cells (Tailleux, 2003), binds mannosylated structures such as ManLAM (polymannosylatedcapped lipoarabinomannan). These structures could potentially bind the Apa antigen and increase its presentation to CD4+ T cells (Engering, 2002).

It would be important to gain more information on possible host binding molecules and the nature of sugar moieties of the Apa protein produced *in vivo* after DNA vaccination, studying to what extent this could affect the immune responses. Variations in the glycosylation pattern of recombinant Apa produced in *Mycobacterium smegmatis* were implied as responsible for its loss of immunogenicity in DTH responses and lymphocyte proliferation assays (Horn, 1999). Preliminary results of enzymatic

175

digestion of Apa purified from transfected mammalian cells with α -mannosidase were inconclusive and need repetition, perhaps with additional data provided by Con A binding and mass spectrometry analysis.

4.3 DNA vaccination with the *apa* gene

C57BL/6 mice that received four vaccinations with DNA encoding the mycobacterial Apa protein exhibited specific immune response where significant levels of IFN- γ were produced in response to Apa by stimulated spleen cells. In these experiments, absence of specific production of IL-4 or IL-10 cytokines was also demonstrated, strongly suggesting the existence of a predominant Th1 response. The initial analysis of the humoral response in these animals showed the presence of both IgG1 and IgG2a antibodies, specific for Apa, which is also consistent with an ongoing Th1-Th2 mixed immune response. CD4+ T cells but not CD8+T cells from ApaDNA vaccinated mice secreted IFN- γ in response to Apa antigen.

Upon activation, mature B-lymphocytes may undergo class-switching recombination to produce a single, specific Ig isotype, which could be IgA, IgE, or one of the IgG subclasses (Roitt, 2001). Between other signals, cytokines such as IL-4, IFN- γ and TGF- β appear to play critical roles in this process. For instance, TGF- β may selectively stimulate switching for the IgG2b isotype (McIntyre, 1993). IL-4 directs murine IgE and IgG1 isotype production by activating transcription factors such as STAT6, which bind to and transactivate the germ-line C ϵ and C γ 1 promoters (Bacharier & Geha, 2000). Finally, IFN- γ regulates IgG2a class switching in B cells, in part through the transcription factor T-bet (Peng, 2002). These results highlight that antibody isotypes sometimes can help to define which T cell phenotype is acting in the course of an immune response. Other investigators have also shown the presence of a mixed Th1-Th2 antibody response after ApaDNA vaccination. Although not examining IL-4 cytokine production, Morris and collaborators (2000) obtained a balanced ratio of IgG1 and IgG2a antibodies after ApaDNA vaccination in C57BL/6, while Garapin and colleagues (2001) using a non-secretable ApaDNA vaccine found a high percentage of IgG1 and low IgG2a, in vaccinating Balb/c mice. In the results obtained here, the titres of IgG1 were higher than IgG2a after ApaDNA vaccination (fig. 3.10); therefore, although I was not able to detect IL-4 production *in vitro* by immune cells (including purified CD4+ T cells) from ApaDNA vaccinated mice, the analysis of the humoral immune responses is suggestive that some level of IL-4 production does occur *in vivo* after ApaDNA vaccination. However, the role of IL-4 in tuberculosis is still elusive. Both young (North, 1998) and old (Turner, 2001b) IL-4 knockout mice are as resistant as the wild type to MTB infection.

Some reports support an important role for B cells on protection (Teitelbaum, 1998; Glatman-Freedman, 2003) or granuloma formation (Bosio, 2000; Turner, 2001b) in tuberculosis. Monoclonal antibodies recognising mycobacterial arabinomannan (Teitelbaum, 1998), heparin binding hemaglutinin adhesin and MPB83 (Glatman-Freedman, 2003), either enhanced survival or/and had effects on granuloma formation. Interestingly, similarly to Apa, all molecules discussed are glycosylated and contain mannose moieties. B cells and antibodies may have other, not yet investigated roles in anti-tuberculous immunity. Similarly to mycobacteria, in *Listeria monocytogenes* (an intracellular bacteria) model, B cells are not required for protective immunity; however,

the absence of these cells results in increased death of activated CD8+ T cells during the contraction phase, leading to a lower level of Ag-specific CD8+ T cell memory in infected animals (Shen, 2003). In summary, a role for Apa-specific antibodies in the immune response generated after ApaDNA vaccination may deserve further study.

The first data showing protection against *M. tuberculosis* using naked DNA immunisation demonstrated it to be one of the most effective vaccination strategies to be able to stimulate T cell responses, both CD4+ and CD8+, and to induce priming of Th1 immune responses (Tascon, 1996; Huygen, 1996; Huygen, 2003). Several mycobacterial antigens such as Mtb8.4, Ag85, Mtb41, Mtb39, MPT63, MPT83, HSP65, PstS3, ESAT-6, MPT64, 38-kDa protein and others, delivered as naked DNA have shown to be effective at inducing protection in mice following aerosol challenge (reviewed in Reed, 2003; Huygen, 2003). In addition, most of the antigens tested originated from culture filtrate preparations (Orme, 1997). Apa protein is one of such culture filtrate components; cells obtained from guinea pigs vaccinated with live (but not dead) BCG recognised this protein strongly (Romain, 1993; Romain, 1999), suggesting that mycobacterial Apa protein would be a good candidate to test in vaccination experiments against MTB. However, regardless the extensive production of IFN-y, C57BL/6 mice vaccinated four times with ApaDNA was not better protected than vector-vaccinated animals, after the intravenous challenge with *M. tuberculosis* H37Rv (fig.3.39). Consistent with our results, Morris and collaborators (2000) also tested a similar DNA construct in C57BL/6 mice obtaining a high frequency of IFN-y-positive cells in the spleens of ApaDNA-vaccinated mice, with lack of protection after M. tuberculosis challenge infection. At the same time, other researchers had also reported similar findings using this vaccine in M. tuberculosis aerosol-infected animals (I. Orme, USA, personal communication). In contrast, Garapin and colleagues (2001) demonstrated significant protection (0.5 log unit CFU) against mycobacterial infection in mice using a DNA construct with the *apa* gene, subtracted of the signal peptide. However, the challenge experiments were performed in mice infected with the attenuated *M. bovis* BCG strain rather than the virulent *M. tuberculosis* H37Rv (Garapin, 2001), making their results difficult to compare with the results obtained here. Kumar and colleagues (2003) have also reported recently lack of protection by the ApaDNA plasmid injected as a single vaccine, in the guinea pig model.

In developing countries, as many as 40 to 80% of individuals with AIDS will also develop tuberculosis, indicating a key role for CD4+ T cells in the immune control of TB infection (Dye, 2002; Flynn & Chan, 2001). CD4+ T cells are the main producers of IFN-y, which then activates macrophages to control bacterial growth. One of the principal anti-mycobacterial mechanisms induced by IFN-y is the expression of the enzyme NOS2, responsible for restricting M. tuberculosis replication via nitric oxide generation (Chan, 1992; Ehrt, 2001). Recently, another IFN-y-dependent mechanism has been identified (MacMicking, 2003), LRG-47, a member of a newly emerging family 47kDa guanosine-triphosphatases, provides a NOS2-independent and functionally separated system for the control of MTB replication in macrophages. Supporting the crucial role of IFN- γ in the control of mycobacterial infections by the host, both mice and humans with genetic deficiencies in IFN-y signalling pathways were showed to be highly susceptible to severe mycobacterial infections (Casanova & Abel, 2002). Tuberculosis-vaccine antigen-candidates have been prioritised based on their ability to stimulate cells from healthy PPD+ donors to proliferate and produce IFN- γ (Reed, 2003). These data and others (Black, 2002) support the use of quantitative assays such as the ELISPOT assay for IFN-y responses, as promising tests for correlating protective immunity. The initial observations on the increased production of IFN- γ by cells from ApaDNA vaccinated mice in response to Apa protein *in vitro* were thus very encouraging (figs.3.12 & 3.13). However, after challenge with *M. tuberculosis* H37Rv, the animals demonstrated lack of successful protection in short-term experiments (fig.3.39). Thus, IFN- γ production failed to correlate with effective protection in this model. The importance of the production of IFN- γ in mycobacterial immunity is beyond doubt, but as discussed (Kaufmann, 2001), in certain instances IFN- γ production and protection are not correlated. Interestingly, the lack of ESAT-6-induced IFN- γ after *M. bovis* infection in cattle has been found to be associated with protective efficacy after BCG vaccination (Vordermeier, 2002). Importantly, the timing for detection of IFN- γ -producing cells after vaccination may be crucial. In summary, one explanation for the lack of protection observed in the ApaDNA vaccinated mice would be that the response generated by immune CD4+ T cells was not sufficient in quantitative terms to inhibit bacterial replication.

Even if the IFN- γ response specifically generated by CD4+ T cells after ApaDNA vaccination in mice, could be considered adequate, it is equally possible that other components of an effective anti-tuberculous response were missing. The role of unconventional T cells in anti-mycobacterial responses in mice has been demonstrated, although these cells are not as critical for protection as the conventional T cells (Kaufmann, 2001; Flynn & Chan, 2001). Significant roles have has been attributed for CD8+ T cells in protection against mycobacteria in both mice and humans (Boom, 2003). The IFN- γ produced by activated CD8+ T cells would certainly contribute for a more concerted protective response against the tubercle bacillus (Tascon, 1998; Lalvani, 1998; Smith, 1999). CD8+ T cells from the lungs of MTB-infected old mice produces

significantly more IFN-y than their counterparts in young mice and are critically involved in the early resistance displayed by old mice to aerosol infection (Turner, 2002a). In a experimental murine model of latent tuberculosis, depletion of CD8+ T cells or neutralisation of IFN-y had greater impact on the increase of pulmonary bacterial numbers than anti-CD4 treatment (van Pinxteren, 2000). Successful vaccination strategies against mycobacteria aim at inducing a powerful Th1 response as well as an effective cytotoxic response. When investigating CD8+ T cell responses in ApaDNA vaccinated mice, I found that the IFN-y production from these animals were never significantly different from the cells originated from animals injected with saline or empty vector, when re-stimulated in vitro with RecApa; and in addition, there was no specific production of IL-2 in the cultures (fig.3.14). Re-stimulation with the glycosylated native Apa protein also resulted in similar findings (not shown). Therefore, it is tempting to speculate that a more efficient protective response in this model would be induced if an increased number of Apa-specific CD8+ T cells actively secreting IFN-y could be present. Kumar and colleagues (2003) have reported recently, increased IFN-y+ secretion by Apa-specific human CD8+ T cells from some healthy PPD+ individuals. A possible explanation for these contrasting findings would be the natural difference in TCR and MHC repertoire between mouse and humans, where the latter, being vaster would allow existing Apa-specific precursors to be expanded. Interestingly, Kumar and colleagues (2001) had used approximately 8-fold more recombinant Apa/ml of in vitro culture. This higher antigen concentration could possibly facilitate the Apa-specific primed CD8+ T cells to differentiate and secrete IFN-y (Hecht, 1983). More importantly, the lack of CD8+ T cell activation demonstrated by failure to produce IFN-y and lack of cytotoxicity has been reported for the C57BL/6 strain (but not for the Balb/c strain)
vaccinated with Ag85A DNA vaccine; protection in this mice was solely mediated by CD4+ T cells (D'Souza, 2000). However, despite of the absence of CD8+ T cell response in mice, there are several reports demonstrating human CD8+ T cell responses against mycobacterial Ag85A (Smith, 2000a; Smith 2000b). Thus, Apa could be behaving in similar fashion as Ag85A in the murine system but not in humans.

To explain the lack of protection, a crucial observation is the fact that Apadependent specific cytotoxicity was not detected (fig.3.16). Although cells such as NKT, NK or CD4+ T cells may have cytotoxic properties against mycobacteria, the CD8+ T cell sub-population play a determinant role in mycobacterial protection in mice (Flynn & Chan, 2001; Kaufmann, 2001). Besides cytokine release, CD8+ T cells can contribute to the control of *M. tuberculosis* infection through other three mechanisms: (1) cytotoxicity via granule-dependent exocytosis pathway, (2) cytotoxicity mediated through Fas/Fas ligand interaction, and (3) direct microbicidal activity, e.g. granulysin (Lazarevic & Flynn, 2002). The first cytotoxic mechanism is perforin-dependent, the second activates a cascade of caspase molecules resulting in apoptosis (programmed cell death) of the infected cell; to date, the third mechanism has not been detected in mice (Lazarevic & Flynn, 2002). Additional evidence for the importance of CD8+ cytotoxic effector functions comes from CD4+ T cell deficient mice which succumbed to infection besides apparently normal IFN-y responses in the lungs (Scanga, 2000). CD8+ T cells from CD4+ T cell deficient mice actually have impaired cytotoxic functions in the lungs of MTB-infected mice (Serbina, 2001).

In conclusion, these observations suggest that the lack of an appropriate CD8+ T cell response in ApaDNA-vaccinated mice could be more likely responsible for the observed failure in protection against M. tuberculosis infection. Thus, strategies of

vaccination designed to induce increased levels of CD8+ T cell responses would be extremely interesting to investigate. ApaDNA vaccination did not elicit improved levels of protection compared to BCG. In fact, there are rare occasions where any single antigen showed better protection than BCG in rodent models (Reed, 2003). Vaccination of mice with one of the single antigens MTB8.4 (Coler, 2001), MTB41 (Skeiky, 2000), HSP65 (Tascon, 1996; Bonato, 1998), 38-kDa (Zhu, 1997) and PstS-3 (Tanghe, 1999), in DNA format, have been reported in the literature to show reductions in MTB bacterial load similar to BCG in either lungs or spleen or both. For broader T cell responses, it would be necessary for a single antigen to contain a sufficient number of MHC class I and MHC class II epitopes to cover the diversity of HLA types in a targeted population. The antigenic complexity of BCG is not comparable to a single gene vaccine. Although increasing in complexity, it is possible to construct vaccines expressing defined epitopes for multiple MHC-class I loci ("polytope vaccines"), which facilitates co-priming of CD8+ T cell populations with a diverse repertoire (Schirmbeck, 2003).

4.4 Prime-boost vaccination using DNA and BCG

Prime-boost vaccination appears to be an effective immunisation strategy against tuberculosis. Here I demonstrated that intramuscular DNA vaccination of C57BL/6 and Balb/c mice with two or three priming doses of a plasmid cocktail encoding the mycobacterial antigens Apa, HSP65 and HSP70, followed by one intradermal injection boost of BCG one month later resulted in highly significant reductions in *M. tuberculosis* bacterial load from either the lungs, spleen or both, in comparison to either vaccine alone (figs. 3.36, 3.37 & 3.38).

In the model described here, protection was critically dependent on the composition of the priming cocktail and the number of priming doses. Priming once was not demonstrated to be effective (figs. 3.21 and 3.25). Removal of the Apa plasmid from the cocktail resulted in significantly diminished protection in comparison with the injection with all components together, although the protection obtained was still superior to BCG injected alone (fig.3.37). This result demonstrates the importance of the Apa antigen (high IFN-y secretion by CD4+ T cells) in the protective immune response generated by the prime-boosting protocol studied here. In this context, mycobacterial HSP65 and HSP70 were also critical elements of this plasmid cocktail. These stress proteins can chaperone exogenous peptides to MHC class I molecules and thus promote antigen specific CD8+ CTL responses, as previously demonstrated in other systems (reviewed in Pockley, 2003; Audibert, 2003). More importantly, they can also play a role as intercellular signalling molecules, activating innate immune responses: mycobacterial HSP70 has been reported to induce several proinflammatory cytokines and the maturation of dendritic cells (Wang, 2001; Wang, 2002). Signalling and peptide binding in HSP70 are separate entities, localised at the C-terminal domain (MacAry, 2004). Intracellular signalling by HSP70 in dendritic cells seems to be independent of the TLR pathway (MacAry, 2004) and involves several receptors; CD40 for instance, is one important HSP70 receptor (Wang, 2001). Recently, CD40^{-/-} mice has been reported to be susceptible to a low-dose aerosol infection with M. tuberculosis due to poor priming of IFN-y-producing T cells in the lymph nodes, a result of attenuated IL-12 production (Lazarevic, 2003). CD40 activation by mycobacterial HSP70 was implied as the alternative ligand in vivo (Lazarevic, 2003). These relevant evidences suggest an important adjuvant effect induced by HSP70 DNA vaccination in the activation of dendritic cells in our model. Although a carrier effect for promoting CTL-induction by the HSP vaccines for the Apa protein (produced *in vivo* after ApaDNA vaccination) is difficult to consider since the two vaccines were not mixed and administered in different anatomical sites, it is still likely that the APC activation induced by HSP70 proteins, promoted effective priming of protective T cells in this model. It would be certainly interesting to test the carrier adjuvant effect of mycobacterial HSP70 by the production of a fusion protein with Apa, since similar strategies have been described to be very successful in promoting potent CTL responses against tumours (Chen, 2000). Mycobacterial HSP65 has also been reported to help cross-presentation of soluble, free antigen by dendritic cells for CD8+ T cells, although a direct role for DC activation is still controversial (Chen, 2004).

The efficacy of the plasmid combination Apa/HSP65/HSP70 plus BCG was recently tested in cattle with successful results (Skinner, 2003a). In that model, DNA/BCG vaccination resulted in significant enhancement of six pathological and microbiological parameters of protection following *M. bovis* challenge, i.e. number of animals with lung lesions, the mean lung lesion score, the number of animals with lymph node lesions, the mean lymph node bacterial count, while BCG alone affected only two (Skinner, 2003a). In contrast to HSP65 and HSP70 antigens, ApaDNA vaccination has been successful only when combined with a live heterologous boost (Skinner, 2003a; Kumar, 2003). Interestingly, prime-boost using single-dose ApaDNA vaccine plus BCG boosting did not improve BCG protection against *M. tuberculosis* in C57BL/6 mouse (fig.3.21). However, Kumar and collaborators (2003) had reported significant protection with a ApaDNA/ApaMVA combination in the guinea pig model,

although heterologous viral boosting does not seem suitable for all antigens, as is the case of Ag85B (Feng, 2001).

One-dose vaccination priming with ApaDNA or Apa/HSP65/HSP70/MPT83 or HSP65/HSP70/MPT70 plasmids followed by BCG boosting did not induce significant protection over BCG alone, in the mice strains tested (figs.3.21 and 3.25). Besides the apparent increase in humoral (fig.3.19) and Th1 responses (fig.3.20A & B and fig.3.23) in prime-boost groups, inhibitory cytokines such as IL-4 and IL-10 (figs.3.20C and 3.24) were also detected in both groups of mice, either receiving a single dose of one or more plasmids, as part of their vaccination regimen. However, the role of these cytokines in this and other models (Jung, 2002) is still uncertain. Nonetheless, IL-10 would probably not be desirable cytokine in terms of vaccine efficiency. IL-10-producing T cells have been found in anergic tuberculous patients; T cells from these patients had defective phosphorylation of the zeta-chain of the TCR and failure in activation of ZAP70 kinase (Boussiotis, 2000).

Although a single vaccination with DNA can induce both antibody and CTL responses in several model systems, both cellular and humoral immune responses are increased by one or two additional immunisations (Gurunathan, 2000). HSP65-plasmid vaccination against murine tuberculosis increases considerably in efficiency with a regimen of four-doses, four weeks apart. Accordingly, in view of the failure in inducing protection against murine tuberculosis with one-dose priming of DNA as described above, I decided to test whether repeated priming doses of plasmid DNA would result in increased protection. The composition of the vaccine cocktail was also altered during the course of my experiments. As predicted, a protocol of two or three priming doses of Apa/HSP65/HSP70 DNA plasmids (Combo III) followed by a boost with BCG generated

unprecedented levels of protection over BCG alone, against M. tuberculosis infection in C57BL/6 mice (fig. 3.37 & 3.38). To my knowledge, it is the first time that a primeboosted vaccination study against tuberculosis is able to afford such a high degree of reduction in bacterial load in both lungs and spleen, in comparison to mice vaccinated with empty vector plus BCG. Interestingly, a similar prime-boosting study using a priming vaccine expressing the mycobacterial antigens ESAT-6 and Ag85A followed by BCG boosting was not successful in obtaining better protection than BCG alone in mice (Skinner, 2003b). In comparison to my results, this study brings an immediate confirmation of how critical is to obtain a good combination of antigens necessary for successful priming. Improved levels of protection over BCG in Balb/c females were demonstrated when using three priming doses of DNA cocktail (fig.3.36). However, similarly to the experiment with C57BL/6 described in figure 3.37, it is possible that a protective effect in Balb/c after a two dose priming plus boosting would be seen more clearly once a large number of animals were examined. Nonetheless, numbers of M. tuberculosis CFU in the lungs of Balb/c and C57BL/6 mice are non-uniform depending on the day of infection (Wakeham, 2000).

The improved protection over BCG seen in Balb/c mice from prime-boost III groups, correlated with a very significant increase in the frequency of splenic CD8+ T cells secreting IFN- γ in response to PPD before challenge (fig.3.32). This increased IFN- γ secretion was probably dependent on the HSP65 and HSP70 antigens since stimulation of the cultures with recombinant Apa did not result in significant number of CD8+ T cells producing this cytokine (not shown). Whether this increase explains the successful results of protection is however a matter of speculation. Besides the excellent protection observed in the C57BL/6 strain, no correlation was obtained in terms of increase in

CD8+ T cells; only IFN- γ +CD4+ cells responding to Apa could be seen differentially increased in prime boosted groups (fig.3.33). Importantly, specific IFN- γ secretion was not predictive of protection in most of the prime-boost experiments with C57BL/6 mice.

DNA vaccination is known to induce a Th1-type of immune response and IFN- γ is an essential component of the anti-tuberculous response in the host; it seems logical to expect that high levels of this cytokine, present immediately before challenge would be a sign of successful protective outcome after challenge. However, the levels of this cytokine may fluctuate over time and only a kinetic study with a more detailed follow-up after vaccination and challenge would determine whether a better correlation with protection could be found. No correlation with protection on IFN- γ secretion by either CD4+ or CD8+ T cells was seen in the lung of prime-boosted groups after challenge at the time the bacterial load was assessed (fig.3.34).

Mycobacterial leprae HSP65 plasmid DNA, one of the components of the primeboost cocktail used in this study has been previously demonstrated to be effective against experimental tuberculosis when administered prophylatically or immunotherapeutically (Tascon, 1996; Lowrie, 1999). Protection associated with this antigen was critically associated with CD8+ T cells (Bonato, 1998; Silva, 2000). The natural infection by tuberculosis in the murine host indicates that CD8+ T cells would be important but only most critical at a later stage of infection (Turner, 2001; Turner, 2002a; Van Pinxteren, 2001). In this context, a strong CD4+ T cell response is more important, particularly at the initial stages and many vaccine strategies have been developed to favour the induction of these responses, although none have been more effective than BCG in animal models (Lazarevic & Flynn, 2002). It is interesting to observe that successes in vaccinology have been mostly obtained stimulating a kind of "unnatural" immunity, where paradoxically, specific antibodies or cells are induced but are unlikely to be involved in the so called control/clearance of natural infections (Casadevall & Pirosfky, 2003). As one of several examples, detailed immunological studies showing that CD4+ T lymphocytes are critical components of the successful host defence against both *Blastomyces dermatitides* and *Hystoplasma capsulatum* fungi might have predicted that vaccination with a live attenuated *B. dermatitides* strain or live *H. capsulatum* would be ineffective, considering an eventual CD4+ T cell deficiency; yet surprisingly, CD8+ T cells were conclusively shown to mediate protection in the absence of CD4+ T cell lymphocytes (Wuthrich, 2003). It would be interesting to study more deeply how highly potent and specific CD8+ T cell responses, induced early in animal models by vaccination would perform in terms of protection against tuberculosis.

In the current study, the efficacy of BCG priming and DNA boosting was assessed in Balb/c and C57BL/6 strains but no significant improvement in protection was observed. Several DNA-boosting combinations and doses have been used in this strategy: boosting with one dose of ApaDNA or one dose of the combination of mycobacterial genes Apa/HSP65/HSP70/MPT83 resulted in protection similar to BCG (figs.3.21 and 3.25). Furthermore, no additional improvement has been observed in boosting BCG with two doses of HSP65 and HSP70 plasmids (fig.3.40), in contrast with the significant protection seen in the reverse combination (fig.3.37). The studies above underline the importance of the immunisation order. Although many vector agents are able to prime an immune response, not all of them are effective at boosting. Priming the response requires induction of specific T cells, including a population that persists as antigen-specific memory cells, which then undergoes rapid expansion upon re-exposure to the same antigen in a boosting immunisation. Vector agents such as DNA plasmids,

protein-in-adjuvant formulations, virus-like particles and lipopeptides are excellent priming agents but relatively ineffective boosting agents (Dunachie & Hill, 2003). Recombinant viruses including MVA, attenuated fowlpox viruses and non-replicating adenoviruses appear capable of either priming or boosting, however if used alone or in homologous boosting, the increase in cellular immunity is not observed; boosting BCG with BCG in mice resulted in no improvement in protection or immunity over a single BCG dose (not shown). Priming with MVA vector and boosting with DNA vaccine resulted in no improvement in immunogenicity or protection over MVA alone (Schneider, 1998). Part of the explanation for these results may be related to an immunodominance effect; the overall immunogenicity of a recombinant virus or bacteria (BCG) is substantially greater than that of a plasmid DNA vector (Dunachie & Hill, 2003). In addition, BCG priming may activate undesirable components of the antituberculous immunity such as Th2-responses, in contrast to a more focused response resulting from a plasmid DNA vaccine. Nonetheless, it is important to remember that the majority of the world population has received BCG vaccination at birth and therefore, is imperative to develop vaccination strategies able to boost efficiently BCG.

In summary, I have demonstrated that: (1) the mycobacterial *apa* gene is upregulated during *M. tuberculosis* infection in the host cell and can be used effectively as a component of a plasmid combination vaccine cocktail that was able to induce significant protective responses against murine tuberculosis, despite its inability to stimulate IFN- γ secreting CD8+ T cells in ApaDNA-vaccinated mice. (2) This DNA-prime BCG-boost approach induced statistically better protection than BCG against *M. tuberculosis* infection in mice. In addition (3), I demonstrated the importance of the nature of the components of the priming vaccine cocktail and also, the order of vaccination, to the successful outcome of immunisation. As the primary route of infection in humans is the pulmonary route, further testing using a more relevant aerosol model of *M. tuberculosis* challenge would be of great value.

CD8+ T cells are very likely involved in this high improvement in BCG protection, although a more clearly defined answer would be provided by the isolation of CD8+ T cell clones from prime-boosted animals as well as testing the prime boosting protocol in animals devoid of CD8+ T cell populations (Feng, 2001). Also, it would be interesting to employ this effective prime-boost model of protection in search for more reliable correlates of protection against TB in mice.

Recently, some reports on potential autoimmune reactions in rodents due to vaccination with *M. leprae* HSP65 DNA have been published in the literature (Turner, 2000; Taylor, 2003). Despite the fact that, in a decade of research and vaccine testing in our laboratory at the NIMR and others around the world, there have not been reports of any deleterious reaction with the use of the HSP65 and HSP70 plasmid DNA vaccine in mice, it is important that a study investigating these important questions in more detail could be carried in animal models before HSP-vaccines could advance for clinical testing. Evaluation of alternative antigen combinations may also be carried out concomitantly.

191

CHAPTER FIVE

References

AFKARIAN, M., SEDY, J.R., YANG, J., JACOBSON, N.G., CEREB, N., YANG, S.Y., MURPHY, T.L. & MURPHY, K.M. (2002). T-bet is a STAT1-induced regulator of IL-12R expression in naive CD4+ T cells. *Nature Immunology* **3**, 549-57.

AKBARI, O., PANJWANI, N., GARCIA, S., TASCON, R., LOWRIE, D. & STOCKINGER, B. (1999). DNA vaccination: transfection and activation of dendritic cells as key events for immunity. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* **189**, 169-77.

AL-ATTIYAH, R., SHABAN, F.A., WIKER, H.G., OFTUNG, F. & MUSTAFA, A.S. (2003). Synthetic peptides identify promiscuous human Th1 cell epitopes of the secreted mycobacterial antigen MPB70. *Infection and Immunity* **71**, 1953-60.

AMARA, R.R., VILINGER, F., ALTMAN, J.D., LYDY, S.L., O'NEILL, S.P., STAPRANS, S.I., MONTEFIORI, D.C., XU, Y., HERNDON, J.G., WYATT, L.S., CANDIDO, M.A., KOZYR, N.L., EARL, P.L., SMITH, J.M., MA, H.L., GRIMM, B.D., HULSEY, M.L., MILLER, J., MCCLURE, H.M., MCNICHOL, J.M., MOSS, B. & ROBINSON, H.L. (2001). Control of a mucosal challenge and prevention of AIDS by a multiprotein DNA/MVA vaccine. *Science* **292**, 69-74. ANDERSEN, P. (2001). TB vaccines: progress and problems. *Trends in Immunology* 22, 160-8.

ARMSTRONG, J.A. & HART, P.D.A. (1971). Response of cultured macrophages to *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* with observations on fusion of lysosomes with phagosomes. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* **134**, 713-40.

AUDIBERT, F. (2003). Adjuvants for vaccines, a quest. International Immunopharmacology 3, 1187-93.

AUNG, H., TOOSSI, Z., McKENNA, S.M., GOGATE, P., SIERRA, J., SADA, E. & RICH, E.A. Expression of transforming growth factor- β but not tumour necrosis factor- α , interferon- γ , and interleukin-4 in granulomatous lung lesions in tuberculosis. *Tubercle and Lung Disease* **80**, 61-7.

BACHARIER, L.B. & GEHA, R.S. (2000). Molecular mechanisms of IgE regulation. The Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology 105, S547-58.

BALDWIN, S.L., D'SOUZA, C., ROBERTS, A.D., KELLY, B.P., FRANK, A.A., LIU, M.A., ULMER, J.B., HUYGEN, K., McMURRAY, D.M. & ORME, I.M. (1998). Evaluation of new vaccines in the mouse and guinea pig model of tuberculosis. *Infection and Immunity* **66**, 2951-9.

BANCHEREAU, J. & STEINMAN, R.M. (1998). Dendritic cells and the control of immunity. *Nature* **392**, 245-52.

BANU, S., HONORE, N., SAINT-JOANIS, B., PHILPOTT, D., PREVOST, M.C. & COLE, S.T. (2002). Are the PE-PGRS proteins of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* variable surface antigens? *Molecular Microbiology* 44, 9-19.

BARTON, G.M. & MEDZHITOV, R. (2002). Control of adaptive immune responses by Toll-like receptors. *Current Opinion in Immunology* **14**, 380-83.

BASU, S., BINDER, R.J., RAMALINGAM, T. & SRIVASTAVA, P.K. (2001). CD91 is a common receptor for heat shock proteins gp96, hsp90, hsp70 and calreticulin. *Immunity* 14, 303-13.

BECKMAN, E.M., PORCELLI, S.A., MORITA, C.T., BEHAR, S.M., FURLONG, S.T. & BRENNER, M.B. (1994). Recognition of a lipid antigen by CD1-restricted alpha beta+ T cells. *Nature* 372, 691-4.

BEHAR SM, DASCHER CC, GRUSBY MJ, WANG CR, BRENNER MB. Susceptibility of mice deficient in CD1D or TAP1 to infection with *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* **189**, 1973-80.

BEHR, M.A. & SMALL, P.M. (1997). Has BCG attenuated to impotence?. *Nature* 389, 133-4.

BEHR, M.A., WILSON, M.A., GILL, W.P., SALAMON, H., SCHOOLNIK, G.K., RANE, S. & SMALL, P.M. (1999). Comparative genomics of BCG vaccines by whole-genome microarray. *Science* **284**, 1520-3.

BEHR, M.A., SCHROEDER, B.G., BRINKMAN, J.N., SLAYDEN, R.A. & BARRY, C.E.III. (2000). A point mutation in the mma3 gene is responsible for impaired methoxymycolic acid production in *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG strains obtained after 1927. *The Journal of Bacteriology* **182**, 3394-9.

BEKKER, L.G., MOREIRA, A., BERGTOLD, A., FREEMAN, S., RYFFEL, B. & KAPLAN, G. (2000). Immunopathological effects of tumour necrosis factor alpha in murine mycobacterial infection are dose dependent. *Infection and Immunity* **68**, 6954-61.

BELASCO, J.G., NILSSON, G., VON GABAIN, A. & COHEN, S.N. (1986). The stability of *E. coli* gene transcripts is dependent on determinants localized to specific mRNA segments. *Cell* 46, 245-51.

BIET, F., KREMER, L., WOLOWCZUK, I., DELACRE, M. & LOCHT C. (2002). *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG producing interleukin-18 increases antigen-specific gamma interferon production in mice. *Infection and Immunity* **70**, 6549-57.

BIFANI, P.J., MATHEMA, B., KUREPINA, N.E. & KREISWIRTH, B.N. (2002). Global dissemination of the *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* W-Beijing family strains. *Trends in Microbiology* 10, 45-52. BLACHERE, N.E., CHANDAWARKAR, R.Y., SUTO, R., JAIKARIA, N.S., BASU, S., UDONO, H. & SRIVASTAVA, P.K. (1997). Heat shock protein-peptide complexes, reconstituted *in vitro*, elicit peptide-specific cytotoxic T lymphocyte response and tumour immunity. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* **186**, 1315-22.

BLACK, J. G. (2001). Microbiologia: Fundamentos e Perspectivas. 4th Edition. Guanabara-Koogan, Rio de Janeiro-RJ. 827pp.

BLACK, G.F., WEIR, R.E., FLOYD, S., BLISS, L., WARNDORFF, D.K., CRAMPIN, A.C., NGWIRA, B., SICHALI, L., NAZARETH, B., BLACKWELL, J.M., BRANSON, K., CHAGULUKA, S.D., DONOVAN, L., JARMAN, E., KING, E., FINE, P.E. & DOCKRELL, H.M. (2002). BCG-induced increase in interferon-γ response to mycobacterial antigens and efficacy of BCG vaccination in Malawi and the UK: two randomised controlled studies. *Lancet* **359**, 1393-401.

BODNAR, K.A., SERBINA, N. & FLYNN, J.L. (2001). Fate of Mycobacterium tuberculosis within murine dendritic cells. Infection and Immunity **69**, 800-9.

BONATO, V.L.D., LIMA, V.M.F., TASCON, R.E., LOWRIE, D.B. & SILVA, C.L. (1998). Identification and characterization of protective T cells in HSP65 DNA vaccinated and *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*-infected mice. *Infection and Immunity* **66**, 169-75.

BONECINI-ALMEIDA, M.G., HO, J.L., BOECHAT, N., HUARD, R.C., CHITALE, S., DOO, H., GENG, J., REGO, L., LAZZARINI, L.C., KRITSKI, A.L., JOHNSON, W.D. J.R., MCCAFFREY, T.A. & SILVA, J.R. (2004). Down-modulation of lung immune responses by interleukin-10 and transforming growth factor β (TGF- β) and analysis of TGF- β receptors I and II in active tuberculosis. *Infection and Immunity* **72**, 2628-34.

BOOM, W.H., CANADAY, D.H., FULTON, S.A., GEHRING, A.J., ROJAS, R.E. & TORRES, M. (2003). Human immunity to *M. tuberculosis*: T cell subsets and antigen processing. *Tuberculosis* 83, 98-106.

BORGDORFF, M.W., FLOYD, K. & BROEKMANS, J.F. (2002). Interventions to reduce mortality in low- and middle-income countries. *Bulletin of the World Health* Organization 80, 217-27.

BOSIO, C.M., GARDNER, D. & ELKINS, K.L. (2000). Infection of B cell-deficient mice with CDC 1551, a clinical isolate of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*: delay in dissemination and development of lung pathology. *The Journal of Immunology* 164, 6417-25.

BOUSSIOTIS, V.A., TSAI, E.Y., YUNIS, E.J., THIM, S., DELGADO, J.C., DASCHER, C.C., BEREZOVSKAYA, A., ROUSSET, D., REYNES, J.M. & GOLDFELD, A.E. (2000). IL-10-producing T cells suppress immune responses in anergic tuberculosis patients. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* **105**, 1317-25.

BRAIBANT, M., GILOT, P. & CONTENT, J. (2000). The ATP binding cassette (ABC) transport systems of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *FEMS Microbiology Reviews* **24**, 449-67.

BRANDT, L., CUNHA, J.F., OLSEN, A.W., CHILIMA, B., HIRSCH, P., APPELBERG, R. & ANDERSEN, P. (2002). Failure of the *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG vaccine: some species of environmental mycobacteria block multiplication of BCG and induction of protective immunity to tuberculosis. *Infection and Immunity* **70**, 672-8.

BRENNAN, M.J., DELOGU, G., CHEN, Y., BARDAROV, S., KRIAKOV, J., ALAVI, M. & JACOBS, W.R. JR. (2001). Evidence that mycobacterial PE_PGRS proteins are cell surface constituents that influence interactions with other cells. *Infection and Immunity* **69**, 7326-33.

BRIGHTBILL, H.D., LIBRATY, D.H., KRUTZIK, S.R., YANG, R.B., BELISLE, J.T., BLEHARSKI, J.R., MAITLAND, M., NORGARD, M.V., PLEVY, S.E., SMALE, S.T., BRENNAN, P.J., BLOOM, B.R., GODOWSKI, P.J. & MODLIN, R.L. (1999). Host defense mechanisms triggered by microbial lipoproteins trough toll-like receptors. *Science* 285, 732-36.

BRILL, K.J., LI, Q., LARKIN, R., CANADAY, D.H., KAPLAN, D.R., BOOM, W.H. & SILVER, R..F. (2001). Human natural killer cells mediate killing of intracellular *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* H37Rv via granule-independent mechanisms. *Infection and Immunity* **69**, 1755-65.

BROOKS, J.V., FRANK, A.A., KEEN, M.A., BELLISLE, J.T. & ORME, I.A. (2001). Boosting vaccine for tuberculosis. *Infection and Immunity* **69**, 2714-7.

BROSCH, R., PYM A.S., GORDON S.V. & COLE, S.T. (2001). The evolution of mycobacterial pathogenicity: clues from comparative genomics. *Trends in Microbiology* 9, 452-8.

BROSCH R, GORDON SV, MARMIESSE M, BRODIN P, BUCHRIESER C, EIGLMEIER K, GARNIER T, GUTIERREZ C, HEWINSON G, KREMER K, PARSONS LM, PYM AS, SAMPER S, VAN SOOLINGEN D, COLE ST. (2002). A new evolutionary scenario for the *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* complex. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the U S A* **99**, 3684-9.

BROOKS, G., BUTEL, J.S. & ORNSTON, L.N. (1998). Mycobacteria. In: Jawetz, Melnick, & Adelberg's Medical Microbiology. 20th Ed. Appleton & Lange. Chicago. 206-10.

CAMACHO, L.R., ENSERGUEIX, D., PEREZ, E., GICQUEL, B. & GUILHOT C. (1999). Identification of a virulence gene cluster of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* by signature-tagged transposon mutagenesis. *Molecular Microbiology* **34**, 257-67.

CANADAY, D.H., WILKINSON, R.J., LI, Q., HARDING, C.V., SILVER, R.F. & BOOM, W.H. (2001). CD4+ and CD8+ T cells kill intracellular *Mycobacterium*

tuberculosis by a perforin and Fas/Fas ligand-independent mechanism. The Journal of Immunology 167, 2734-42.

CARR, M.D., BLOEMINK, M.J., DENTTEN, E., WHELAN, A.O., GORDON, S.V., KELLY, G., FRENKIEL, T.A., HEWINSON, R.G. & WILLIAMSON, R.A. (2003). Solution structure of the *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* complex protein MPB70: from tuberculosis pathogenesis to inherited human corneal disease. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* **278**, 43736-43.

CASADEVALL, A. & PIROFSKI, L.A. (2003). Exploiting the redundancy in the immune system: vaccines can mediate protection by eliciting 'unnatural' immunity. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* **197**, 1401-4.

CASANOVA, J.L. & ABEL, L. (2002). Genetic dissection of immunity to mycobacteria: the human model. *Annual Review of Immunology* **20**, 581-620.

CHAN J, XING Y, MAGLIOZZO RS, BLOOM BR. (1992). Killing of virulent *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* by reactive nitrogen intermediates produced by activated murine macrophages. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* **175**, 1111-22.

CHATTERJEE, D., HUNTER, S.W., MCNEIL, M. & BRENNAN, P.J. (1992). Lipoarabinomannan. Multiglycosylated form of the mycobacterial mannosylphosphatidylinositols. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* **267**, 6228-33. CHEN, K., LU, J., WANG, L. & GAN, Y.H. (2004). Mycobacterial heat shock protein 65 enhances antigen cross-presentation in dendritic cells independent of Toll-like receptor 4 signaling. *The Journal of Leukocyte Biology* **75**, 260-6.

CHEN, W., CARBONE, F.R. & McCLUSKEY, J. (1993). Electroporation and commercial lipossomes efficiently deliver soluble protein into the MHC class I presentation pathway. *The Journal of Immunological Methods* **160**, 49-57.

CHIANG, S.L., MEKALANOS & J.J., HOLDEN, D.W. (1999). *In vivo* genetic analysis of bacterial virulence. *Annual Review of Microbiology* **53**, 129-54.

CHO, S., MEHRA, V., THOMA-USZYNSKI, S., STENGER, S., SERBINA, N., MAZZACCARO, R., FLYNN, J.L., BARNES, P.F., SOUTHWOOD, S., CELIS, E., BLOOM, B.R., MODLIN, R.L. & SETTE, A. (2000). Antimicrobial activity of MHC class I-restricted CD8+ T cells in human tuberculosis. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the U S A* 97, 12210-15.

COLDITZ, G.A., BERKEY, C.S., MOSTELLER, F., BREWER, T.F., WILSON, M.E., BURDICK, E. & FINEBERG, H.V. (1995). The efficacy of bacillus Calmette-Guerin vaccination of newborns and infants in the prevention of tuberculosis: meta-analyses of the published literature. *Pediatrics* **96**, 29-35.

COLE, S.T., BROSCH, R., PARKHILL, J., GARNIER, T., CHURCHER, C., HARRIS, D., GORDON, S.V., EIGLMEIER, K., GAS, S., BARRY, C.E. 3RD., TEKAIA, F.,

BADCOCK, K., BASHAM, D., BROWN, D., CHILLINGWORTH, T., CONNOR, R., DAVIES, R., DEVLIN, K., FELTWELL, T., GENTLES, S., HAMLIN, N., HOLROYD, S., HORNSBY, T., JAGELS, K., BARRELL, B.G., *et al.* (1998). Deciphering the biology of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* from the complete genome sequence. *Nature* **393**, 537-44.

CHACKERIAN, A., ALT, J., PERERA, V. & BEHAR, S.M. (2002). Activation of NKT cells protects mice from tuberculosis. *Infection and Immunity* **70**, 6302-9.

CHAMBERS, M.A., VORDERMEIER, H.M., WHELAN, A.O., COMMANDER, N., TASCON, R., LOWRIE, D. & HEWINSON, R.G. (2000). Vaccination of mice and cattle with plasmid DNA encoding the *Mycobacterium bovis* antigen MPB83. *Clinical Infectious Diseases* **30**, S283-7.

CHAMBERS, M.A., WILLIAMS, A., HATCH, G., GAVIER-WIDÉN, D., HALL, G., HUYGEN, K., LOWRIE, D., MARSH, P.D. & HEWINSON, R.G. (2002). Vaccination of Guinea pigs with DNA encoding the mycobacterial antigen MPB83 influences pulmonary pathology but not hematogenous spread following aerogenic infection with *Mycobacterium bovis. Infection and Immunity* **70**, 2159-65.

CHANTEAU, S., RASOLOFO, V., RASOLONAVALONA, T., RAMAROKOTO, H., HORN, C., AUREGAN, G. & MARCHAL, G. (2000). 45/47 kilodalton (APA) antigen capture and antibody detection assays for the diagnosis of tuberculosis. *International Journal of Tubercle and Lung Disease* 4, 377-83. CHAPMAN, B.S., THAYER, R.M., VINCENT, K.A. & HAIGWOOD, N.L. (1991). Effect of intron A from human cytomegalovirus(Towne)immediate-early gene on heterologous expression in mammalian cells. *Nucleic Acids Research* **19**, 3979-86.

CHEN, C.H., WANG, T.L., HUNG, C.F., YANG, Y, YOUNG, R.A., PARDOLL, D.M. & WU, T.C. (2000). Enhancement of a DNA vaccine potency by linkage of antigen gene to an HSP70 gene. *Cancer Research* **60**, 1035-42.

CHUN, T., SERBINA, N.V., NOLT, D., WANG, B., CHIU, N.M., FLYNN, J.L. & WANG, C.R. (2001). Induction of M3-restricted cytotoxic responses by N-formylated peptides derived from *M. tuberculosis*. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* **193**, 1213-20.

COLACO, C. (2001). Stressed bacteria and TB vaccines. Trends in Immunology 22, 418.

COLER, R.N., CAMPOS-NETO, A., OVENDALE, P., DAY, F.H., FLING, S.P., ZHU, L., SERBINA, N., FLYNN, J.L., REED, S.G. & ALDERSON, M.R. (2001). Vaccination with the T cell antigen Mtb 8.4 protects against challenge with *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *The Journal of Immunology* **166**, 6227-35.

COOPER, A.M., DALTON, D.K., STEWART, T.A., GRIFFIN, J.P., RUSSELL, D.G. & ORME, I.M. (1993). Disseminated tuberculosis in interferon gamma gene-disrupted mice. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* **178**, 2243-7.

COOPER, A.M., SEGAL, B.H., FRANK, A.A., HOLLAND, S.M. & ORME, I.M. (2000). Transient loss of resistance to pulmonary tuberculosis in p47^{phox-/-} mice. *Infection and Immunity* 68, 1231-4.

COOPER, A.M., ADAMS, L.B., DALTON, D.K., APPELBERG, R. & EHLERS, S. IFN- γ and NO in mycobacterial disease: new jobs for old hands. (2002). *Trends in Microbiology* **10**, 221-6.

COOTE, S. (1995). John Keats: A Life. Hooder & Stoughton, London. 356 pp.

COSMA, C.L., SHERMAN, D.R. & RAMAKRISHNAN, L. (2003). The secret lives of the pathogenic mycobacteria. *Annual Review of Microbiology* **57**, 641-76.

CUA, D.J., SHERLOCK, J., CHEN, Y., MURPHY, C.A., JOYCE, B., SEYMOUR, B., LUCIAN, L., TO, W., KWAN, S., CHURAKOVA, T., ZURAWSKI, S., WIEKOWSKI, M., LIRA S.A., GORMAN, D., KASTELEIN, R.A. & SEDGWICK, J.D. (2003). Interleukin-23 rather than interleukin-12 is the critical cytokine for autoimmune inflammation of the brain. *Nature* **421**, 744-8.

D'SOUZA, S., DENIS, O., SCORZA, T., NZABINTWALI, F., VERSCHUEREN, H. & HUYGEN, K. (2000). CD4+ T cells contain *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* infection in the absence of CD8+ T cells in mice vaccinated with DNA encoding Ag85A. *European Journal of Immunology* **30**, 2455-9.

D'SOUZA, S., ROSSEELS, V., DENIS, O., DE SMET, N., JURION, F., PALFLIET, K., CASTIGLIONI, N., VANONCKELEN, A., WHEELER, C. & HUYGEN, K. (2002). Improved tuberculosis DNA vaccines by formulation in cationic lipids. *Infection and Immunity* **70**, 3681-8.

DAWSON, R.M.C., ELLIOT, W.H. & JONES, K.M. (1989). Biochemical procedures. In *Data for Biochemical Research*. Clarendon Press, 541-2.

De JONG, B.C, ISRAELSKI, D.M., CORBETT, E.L. & SMALL, P.M. (2004). Clinical management of tuberculosis in the context of HIV infection. *Annual Review of Medicine* **55**, 283-301.

DELOGU, G., HOWARD, A., COLLINS, F.M. & MORRIS, S.L. (2000). DNA vaccination against tuberculosis: expression of a ubiquitin-conjugated tuberculosis protein enhances antimycobacterial immunity. *Infection and Immunity* **68**, 3097-3102.

DELOGU, G. & BRENNAN, M.J. (2001). Comparative immune response to PE and PE_PGRS antigens of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *Infection and Immunity* **69**, 5606-11.

DELOGU, G., LI, A., REPIQUE, C., COLLINS, F. & MORRIS, S.L. (2002). DNA vaccine combinations expressing either tissue plasminogen activator signal sequence fusion proteins or ubiquitin-conjugated antigens induce sustained protective immunity in a mouse model of pulmonary tuberculosis. *Infection and Immunity* **70**, 292-302.

DEMISSIE, A., ABEBE, M., ASEFFA, A., ROOK, G., FLETCHER, H., ZUMLA, A., WELDINGH, K., BROCK, I., ANDERSEN, P. & DOHERTY, T.M. VACSEL STUDY GROUP. (2004). Healthy individuals that control a latent infection with *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* express high levels of Th1 cytokines and the IL-4 antagonist IL-482. *The Journal of Immunology* **172**, 6938-43.

DIETRICH, G., VIRET, J.F. & HESS, J. (2003). *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG-based vaccines against tuberculosis: novel developments. *Vaccine* **21**, 667-70.

DILLON, D.C., ALDERSON, M.R., DAY, C.H., LEWINSOHN, D.M., COLER, R., BEMENT, T., CAMPOS-NETO, A., SKEIKY, Y.A.W., ORME, I.M., ROBERTS, A., STEEN, S., DALEMANS, W., BADARO, R. & REED, S.G. (1999). Molecular characterization and human T-cell responses to a member of a novel *Mycobacterium tuberculosis mtb39* gene family. *Infection and Immunity* **67**, 2941-50.

DOBOS, K.M., SWIDEREK, K., KHOO, K.H., BRENNAN, P.J. & BELISLE, J.T. (1995). Evidence for glycosylation sites on the 45-kilodalton glycoprotein of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *Infection and Immunity* **63**, 2846-53.

DOBOS, K.M., KHOO, K.H., SWIDEREK, K.M., BRENNAN, P.J. & BELISLE, J.T. (1996). Definition of the full extent of glycosylation of the 45-kilodalton glycoprotein of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *The Journal of Bacteriology* **178**, 2498-2506.

DORMANDY, T. (1999). The White Death. A History of Tuberculosis. The Hambledon Press, London. 434 pp.

DOURADO, I., RIOS, M.H., PEREIRA, S.M., CUNHA, S.S., ICHIHARA, M.Y., GOES, J.C., RODRIGUES, L.C., BIERRENBACH, A.L., & BARRETO, M.L. (2003). Rates of adverse reactions to first and second doses of BCG vaccination: results of a large community trial in Brazilian schoolchildren. *The International Journal of Tuberculosis and Lung Disease* 7, 399-402

DUBNAU, E., FONTAN, P., MANGANELLI, R., SOARES-APPEL, S. & SMITH, I. (2002). *Myocbacterium tuberculosis* genes induced during infection of human macrophages. *Infection and Immunity* **70**, 2787-95.

DUNACHIE, S.J. & HILL, A.V.S. (2003). Prime-boost strategies for malaria vaccine development. *The Journal of Experimental Biology* **206**, 3771-9.

DUPUIS, S., DARGEMONT, C., FIESCHI, C., THOMASSIN, N., ROSENZWEIG, S., HARRIS, J., HOLLAND, S.M., SCHREIBER, R.D. & CASANOVA, J.L. (2001). Impairment of mycobacterial but not viral immunity by a germline human STAT1 mutation. *Science* **293**, 300-3.

DYE, C., SCHEELE, S., DOLIN, P., PATHANIA, V. & RAVIGLIONE, M.C. (1999). Global burden of Tuberculosis: Estimated incidence, prevalence and mortality by country. *The Journal of the American Medical Association* **282**, 677-86. DYE, C., WILLIAMS, B.G., ESPINAL, M. A. & RAVIGLIONE, M.C. (2002). Erasing the world's slow stain: strategies to beat multidrug-resistant tuberculosis. *Science* 295, 2042-46.

EHRT, S., SCHNAPPINGER, D., BEKIRANOV, S., DRENKOW, J., SHI, S., GINGERAS, T.R., GAASTERLAND, T., SCHOOLNIK, G. & NATHAN, C. (2001). Reprogramming of the macrophage transcriptome in response to interferon- γ and *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*: signaling roles of nitric oxide synthase-2 and phagocyte oxidase. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* **194**, 1123-40.

ELZINGA, G., RAVIGLIONE, M.C. & MAHER, D. (2004). Scale up: meeting targets in global tuberculosis control. *Lancet* **363**, 814-9.

ENSERINK, M. (2001). Driving a stake into resurgent TB. Science 293, 234-5.

ENGELE, M., STÖβEL, E., CASTIGLIONE, K., SCHWERDTNER, N., WAGNER, M., BÖLCSKEI, P., RÖOLLINGHOFF, M. & STENGER, S. (2002). Induction of TNF in human alveolar macrophages as a potential evasion mechanism of virulent *Mycobacterium tuberculosis. The Journal of Immunology* **168**, 1328-337.

ENGERING, A., GEIJTENBEEK, T.B., VAN VLIET, S.J., WIJERS, M., VAN LIEMPT, E., DEMAUREX, N., LANZAVECCHIA, A., FRANSEN, J., FIGDOR, C.G., PIGUET, V. & VAN KOOYK, Y. (2002). The dendritic cell-specific adhesion receptor

DC-SIGN internalizes antigen for presentation to T cells. *The Journal of Immunology* **168**, 2118-26.

EO, S.K., GIERINSKA, M., KAMAR, A.A. & ROUSE, B.T. (2001). Prime-boost immunization with DNA vaccine: mucosal route of administration changes the rules. *The Journal of Immunology* **166**, 5473-9.

ESPINAL, M.A. (2003). The global situation of MDR-TB. Tuberculosis 83, 44-51.

ESPITIA, C., ESPINOSA, R., SAAVEDRA, R., MANCILLA, R., ROMAIN, F., LAQUEYRERIE, A. & MORENO, C. (1995). Antigenic and structural similarities between *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* 50- to 55-kilodalton and *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG 45- to 47-kilodalton antigens. *Infection and Immunity* **63**, 580-4.

ERNST, J.D. (1998). Macrophage receptors for Mycobacterium tuberculosis. Infection and Immunity 66, 1277-81.

FALLON, P.G, JOLIN, H.E., SMITH, P., EMSON, C.L., TOWSEND, M.J., FALLON, R., SMITH, P. & McKENZIE, A.N.J. (2002). IL-4 induces characteristic Th2 responses even in the combined absence of IL-5, IL-9, and IL-13. *Immunity* **17**, 7-17.

FANNING, A. (1999). Tuberculosis: 6. Extrapulmonary disease. Canadian Medical Association Journal 160, 1597-603.

FENG, C.G., PALENDIRA, U., DEMANGEL, C., SPRATT, J.M., MALIN, A.S. & BRITTON, W.J. (2001). Priming by DNA immunization augments protective efficacy of *Mycobacterium bovis* bacille Calmette-Guerin against tuberculosis. *Infection and Immunity* **69**, 4174-6.

FERRARI, G., LANGEN, H., NAITO, M. & PIETERS, J. (1999). A coat protein on phagosomes involved in the intracellular survival of mycobacteria. *Cell* **97**, 435-47.

FINE, P.E.M. (1995). Variation in protection by BCG: implications of and for heterologous immunity. *Lancet* 346, 1339-45.

FLEISCHMANN, R.D., ALLAND, D., EISEN, J.Á., CARPENTER, L., WHITE, O., PETERSON, J., DEBOY, R., DODSON, R., GWINN, M., HAFT, D., HICKEY, E., KOLONAY, J.F., NELSON, W.C., UMAYAM, L.A., ERMOLAEVA, M., SALZBERG, S.L., DELCHER, A., UTTERBACK, T., WEIDMAN, J., KHOURI, H., GILL, J., MIKULA, A., BISHAI, W., JACOBS, W.R. JR., VENTER, J.C. & FRASER, C.M. (2002) Whole-genome comparison of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* clinical and laboratory strains. *The Journal of Bacteriology* **184**, 5479-90.

FLOYD, M.M., SILCOX, V.A., JONES, W.D. JR., BUTLER, W.R. & KILBURN, J.O. (1992). Separation of *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG from *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* and *Mycobacterium bovis* by using high-performance liquid chromatography of mycolic acids. *The Journal of Clinical Microbiology* **30**, 1327-30.

FLYNN, J.L., GOLDSTEIN, M.M., TRIEBOLD, K.J., KOLLER, B. & BLOOM, B.R. (1992). Major histocompatibility complex class I-restricted T cells are required for resistance to *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* infection. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the U S A* **89**, 12013-17.

FLYNN, J.L., CHAN, J., TRIEBOLD, K.J., DALTON, D.K., STEWART, T.A. & BLOOM, B.R. (1993). An essential role for interferon-γ in resistance to *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* infection. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* **178**, 2249-54.

FLYNN, J., GOLDSTEIN, M.M., CHAN, J., TRIEBOLD, K.J., PFEFFER, K., LOWENSTEIN, C.J., SCHREIBER, R., MAK, T.W. & BLOOM, B.R. (1995). Tumour necrosis factor- α is required in the protective immune response against *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* in mice. *Immunity* **2**, 561-72.

FLYNN, J.L. & CHAN, J. (2001). Tuberculosis: latency and reactivation. Infection and Immunity 69, 4195–201.

FRATAZZI, C., MANJUNATH, N., ARBEIT, R.D., CARINI, C., GERKEN, T.A., ARDMAN, B., REMOLD-O'DONNELL, E. & REMOLD, H.G. (2000). A macrophage invasion mechanism for mycobacteria implicating the extracellular domain of CD43. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* **192**, 183-91. FRUCHT, D.M., FUKAO, T., BOGDAN, C., SCHINDLER, H., O'SHEA, J.J. & KOYASU, S. (2001). IFN-γ production by antigen-presenting cells: mechanisms emerge. *Trends in Immunology* **22**, 556-60.

FURTHMAYER, H. & TIMPL, R. (1971). Characterization of collagen peptides by sodium dodecylsulfate-polyacrilamide electrophoresis. *Analytical Biochemistry* **41**, 510-16.

GARAPIN, A.C., MA, L., PESCHER, P., LAGRANDERIE, M. & MARCHAL, G. (2001). Mixed immune responses induced in rodents by two naked DNA genes coding for mycobacterial glycosylated proteins. *Vaccine* **19**, 2830-41.

GARCÍA, M., VARGAS, J.A., CASTEJÓN, R., NAVAS, E. & DURANTEZ, A. (2002). Flow-cytometric assessment of lymphocyte cytokine production in tuberculosis. *Tuberculosis* **82**, 37-41.

GARNIER, T., EIGLMEIER, K., CAMUS, J.C., MEDINA, N., MANSOOR, H., PRYOR, M., DUTHOY, S., GRONDIN, S., LACROIX, C., MONSEMPE, C., SIMON, S., HARRIS, B., ATKIN, R., DOGGETT, J., MAYES, R., KEATING, L., WHEELER, P.R., PARKHILL, J., BARRELL, B.G., COLE, S.T., GORDON, S.V. & HEWINSON, R.G. (2003). The complete genome sequence of *Mycobacterium bovis*. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the U S A* 100, 7877-82. GATFIELD, J. & PIETERS, J. (2000). Essential role for cholesterol in entry of mycobacteria in macrophages. *Science* 288, 1647-50.

GIACOMINI, E., IONA, E., FERRONI, L., MIETTINEN, M., FATTORINI, L., OREFICI, G., JULKUNEN, I. & COCCIA, E.M. (2001). Infection of human macrophages and dendritic cells with *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* induces a differential cytokine gene expression that modulates T cell response. *The Journal of Immunology* **166**, 7033-41.

GINSBERG, A.M. (2002). What's new in tuberculosis vaccines. Bulletin of the World Health Organization 80, 483-8.

GLATMAN-FREEDMAN, A. (2003). Advances in antibody-mediated immunity against *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*: implications for a novel vaccine strategy. *FEMS Immunology and Medical Microbiology* **39**, 9-16.

GOONETILLEKE, N.P., McSHANE, H., HANNAN, C.M., ANDERSON, R.J., BROOKES, R.H. & HILL, A.V.S. (2003). Enhanced immunogenicity and protective efficacy against *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* of Bacille Calmette-Guérin vaccine using mucosal administration and boosting with Recombinant modified vaccinia virus Ankara. *The Journal of Immunology* **171**, 1602-9.

GORDON, S. (2002). Pattern recognition receptors: doubling up for the innate immune response. *Cell* **111**, 927-30.

GREGORY, D.E., TASCON, R.E. & LOWRIE, D.B. (1999). Repeated use of QIAgen columns in large scale preparation of plasmid DNA. In: *DNA Vaccines: Methods and Protocols*. Methods in Molecular Medicine, No.29. Edited by LOWRIE, D.B. & WHALEN, R.G. Humana Press, Totowa, NJ-USA. P35-36.

GURUNATHAN, S., KLINMAN, D.M. & SEDER, R.A. (2000). DNA vaccines: immunology, application and optimization. *Annual Review of Immunology* **18**, 927-74.

HALE, Y.M., PFYFFER, G.E. & SALFINGER, M. (2001). Laboratory diagnosis of mycobacterial infections: New tools and lessons learned. *Clinical Infectious Diseases* 33, 834-46.

HARBOE, M., WIKER, H.G., ULVUND, G., LUND-PEDERSEN, B., ANDERSEN, A.B., HEWINSON, R.G. & NAGAI, S. (1998). MPB70 and MPB83 as indicators of protein localization in mycobacterial cells. *Infection and Immunity* **66**, 289-96.

HART, P.D. & SUTHERLAND, I. (1977). BCG and vole bacillus vaccines in the prevention of tuberculosis in adolescence and early adult life. Final report to the Medical Research Council. *British Medical Journal* **2**, 293-5.

HECHT, T.T., LONGO, D.L. & MATIS, L.A. (1983). The relationship between immune interferon production and proliferation in antigen-specific, MHC-restricted T cell lines and clones. *The Journal of Immunology* **131**, 1049-55.

HEMMI, H., TAKEUCHI, O., KAWAI, T., KAISHO, T., SATO, S., SANJO, H., MATSUMOTO, M., HOSHINO, K., WAGNER, H., TAKEDA, K. & AKIRA, S. A. (2000). Toll-like receptor recognizes bacterial DNA. *Nature* **408**, 740-5.

HEWINSON, R.G., MICHELL, S.L., RUSSELL, W.P., McADAM, R.A., JACOBS, W.R.Jr. (1996). Molecular characterization of MPT83: a seroreactive antigen of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* with homology to MPT70. *The Scandinavian Journal of Immunology* **43**, 490-9.

HICKMAN, S.P., CHAN, J. & SALGAME, P. (2002). *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* induces differential cytokine production from dendritic cells and macrophages with divergent effects on naive T cell polarization. *The Journal of Immunology* **168**, 4636-42.

HILL, A.R., MANIKAL, V.M. & RISKA, P.F. (2002). Effectiveness of directly observed therapy (DOT) for tuberculosis. A review of multinational experience reported in 1990-2000. *Medicine* **81**, 179-93.

HINGLEY-WILSON, S.M., SAMBANDAMURTHY, V.K. & JACOBS, W.R.JR. (2003). Survival perspectives from the world's most successful pathogen, *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *Nature Medicine* **4**, 949-55.

HIRANO, K., ABE, C. & TAKAHASHI, M. (1999). Mutations in the rpoB gene of rifampin-resistant *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* strains isolated mostly in Asian countries

and their rapid detection by line probe assay. *The Journal of Clinical Microbiology* **37**, 2663-6.

HONDALUS, M.K., BARDAROV, S., RUSSEL, R., CHAN, J. JACOBS, W.R.Jr. & BLOOM, B.R. (2000). Attenuation of and protection induced by a leucine auxotroph of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis. Infection and Immunity* **68**, 2888-98.

HORN, C., NAMANE, A., PESCHER, P., RIVIÈRE, M., ROMAIN, F., PUZO, G., BARZU, O. & MARCHAL, G. (1999). Decreased capacity of recombinant 45/47-kDa molecules (Apa) of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* to stimulate T lymphocyte responses related to changes in their mannosylation pattern. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* **274**, 32023-30.

HORWITZ, M.A., LEE, B.W., DILLON, B.J. & HARTH, G. (1995). Protective immunity against tuberculosis induced by vaccination with major extracellular proteins of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the USA* 92, 1530-4.

HORWITZ, M.A., HARTH, G., DILLON, B.J. & MASLEŠA-GALIĆ, S. (2000). Recombinant bacillus Calmette-Guérin (BCG) vaccines expressing the *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* 30-kDa major secretory protein induce greater protective immunity against tuberculosis than conventional BCG vaccines in highly susceptible animal model. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the U S A* **97**, 13853-8. HORWITZ, M.A. & HARTH, G. (2003). A new vaccine against tuberculosis affords greater survival after challenge than the current vaccine in the guinea pig model of pulmonary tuberculosis. *Infection and Immunity* **71**, 1672-9.

HSIEH, C.S., MACATONIA, S.E., TRIPP, C.S., WOLF, S.F., O'GARRA, A. & MURPHY, K.M. (1993). Development of Th1 CD4+ T cells trough IL-12 produced by *Listeria*-induced macrophages. *Science* 260, 547-9.

HSIEH, M.J., JUNQUEIRA-KIPNIS, A.P., HOEFFER, A., TURNER, O.C., ORME, I.M. (2004). Incorporation of CpG oligodeoxynucleotide fails to enhance the protective efficacy of a subunit vaccine against *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *Vaccine* **22**, 655-9.

HSU, T., HINGLEY-WILSON, S.M., CHEN, B., CHEN, M., DAÍ, A.Z., MORIN, P.M., MARKS, C.B., PADIYAR, J., GOULDING, C., GINGERY, M., EISENBERG, D., RUSSELL, R.G., DERRICK, S.C., COLLINS, F.M., MORRIS, S.L., KING, C.H. & JACOBS, W.R. JR. (2003). The primary mechanism of attenuation of bacillus Calmette-Guerin is a loss of secreted lytic function required for invasion of lung interstitial tissue. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the U S A* 100,12420-5

HU, C., MAYADAS-NORTON, T., TANAKA, K., CHAN, J. & SALGAME, P. (2000). Mycobacterium tuberculosis infection in complement receptor 3-deficient mice. The Journal of Immunology 165, 2596-602.
HUANG, Q., RICHMOND, J.F.L., SUZUE, K., EISEN, H.N. & YOUNG, R.A. (2000). *In vivo* cytotoxic T lymphocyte elicitation by mycobacterial heat shock protein 70 fusion proteins maps to a discrete domain and is CD4+ T cell independent. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* 191, 403-8.

HUBBARD, R.D., FLORY, C.M. & COLLINS, F.M. (1992) Immunization of mice with mycobacterial culture filtrate proteins. *Clinical Experimental Immunology* **87**, 94-8.

HUYGEN, K., CONTENT, J., DENIS, O., MONTGOMERY, D.L., YAWMAN, A.M., DECK, R.R., DEWITT, C.M., ORME, I.M., BALDWIN, S., D'SOUZA, C., DROWART, A., LOZES, E., VANDENBUSSCHE, P., VAN VOOREN, J.P., LIU, M.A. & ULMER, J.B. (1996). Immunogenicity and protective efficacy of a tuberculosis DNA vaccine. *Nature Medicine* **2**, 893-8.

HUYGEN, K. (2003). On the use of DNA vaccines for the prophylaxis of mycobacterial diseases. *Infection and Immunity* **71**, 1613-21.

INABA, K., INABA, M., ROMANI, N., AYA, H., DEGUCHI, M., IKEHARA, S., MURAMATSU, S. & STEINMAN, R.M. (1992). Generation of large numbers of dendritic cells from mouse bone marrow cultures supplemented with granulocyte/macrophage colony-stimulating factor. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* **176**, 1693-702.

JANKOVIC, D., KULLBERG, M.C., HIENY, S., CASPAR, P., COLLAZO, C.M. & SHER, A. (2002). In the absence of IL-12, CD4(+) T cell responses to intracellular pathogens fail to default to a Th2 pattern and are host protective in an IL-10(-/-) setting. *Immunity* **16**, 429-39.

JASON, J., ARCHIBALD, L.K., NWANYANWU, O.C., KAZEMBE, P.N., CHATT, J.A., NORTON, E., DOBBIE, H. & JARVIS, W.R. (2002). Clinical and immune impact of *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG vaccination scarring. *Infection and Immunity* **70**, 6188-6195.

JIAO, X., LO-MAN, R., GUERMONPREZ, P., FIETTE, L., DÉRIAUD, E., BURGAUD, S., GICQUEL, B., WINTER, N. & LECLERC, C. (2002). Dendritic cells are host cells for mycobacteria *in vivo* that trigger innate and acquired immunity. *The Journal of Immunology* **168**, 1294-1301.

JOHNSON, C.M., COOPER, A., FRANK, A.A. & ORME, I.M. (1998). Adequate expression of protective immunity in the absence of granuloma formation in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*-infected mice with a disruption in the intracellular adhesion molecule 1 gene. *Infection and Immunity* **66**, 1666-70.

JUAREZ, M.D., TORRES, A. & ESPITIA, C. (2001). Characterization of the *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* region containing the mpt83 and mpt70 genes. *FEMS Microbiology Letters* 203, 95-102.

JUFFERMANS, N.P., LEEMANS, J.C., FLORQUIN, S., VERBON, A., KOLK, A.H., SPEELMAN, P., Van DEVENTER, S.J.H. & Van Der POLL, T. (2002). CpG oligodeoxynucleotides enhance host defence during murine tuberculosis. *Infection and Immunity* **70**, 147-52.

JUNG, Y.J., LACOURSE, R., RYAN, L. & NORTH, R.J. (2002). Evidence inconsistent with a negative influence of T helper 2 cells on protection afforded by a dominant T helper 1 response against *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* lung infection in mice. *Infection and Immunity* **70**, 6436-43

KAMATH, A.T., FENG, C.G., MACDONALD, M., BRISCOE, H. & BRITTON, W.J. (1999a). Differential protective efficacy of DNA vaccines expressing secreted proteins of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *Infection and Immunity* **67**, 1702-7.

KAMATH, A.T., HANKE, T., BRISCOE, H. & BRITTON, W.J. (1999b). Coimmunization with DNA vaccines expressing granulocyte-macrophage colony stimulating factor and mycobacterial secreted proteins enhances T-cell immunity, but not protective effect against *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *Immunology* **96**, 511-6.

KAMATH, A.B., ALT, J., DEBBABI, H. & BEHAR, S.M. (2003). Toll-like receptor 4defective C3H/HeJ mice are not more susceptible than other C3H substrains to infection with *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *Infection and Immunity* **71**, 4112-8. KANDILOGIANNAKI, M., KOUTSOUDAKIS, G., ZAFIROPOULOS, A. & KRAMBOVITIS, E. (2001). Expression of a recombinant human anti-MUC1 scFv fragment in protease-deficient *Escherichia coli* mutants. *International Journal of Molecular Medicine* 7, 659-64.

KANG, B.K. & SCHLESINGER, L.S. (1998). Characterization of mannose receptordependent phagocytosis mediated by *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* lipoarabinomannan. *Infection and Immunity* **66**, 2769-77.

KAUFMANN, S.H.E. (2001). How can immunology contribute to the control of tuberculosis. *Nature Reviews: Immunology* **1**, 20-30.

KAUFMANN, S.H. (2001). Koch's dilemma revisited. The Scandinavian Journal of Infectious Disease 33, 5-8.

KEANE, J., GERSHON, S., WISE, R.P., MIRABILE-LEVENS, E., KASZNICA, J., SCHWIETERMAN, W.D., SIEGEL, J.N. & BRAUN, M.M. (2001). Tuberculosis associated with infliximab, a tumour necrosis factor α -neutralising agent. *The New England Journal of Medicine* **345**, 1098-103.

KENT, S.J., ZHAO, A., BEST, S.J., CHANDLER, J.D., BOYLE, D.B. & RAMSHAW, I.A. (1998). Enhanced T-cell immunogenicity and protective efficacy of a human immunodeficiency virus type 1 vaccine regimen consisting of a consecutive priming with DNA and boosting with recombinant fowlpox virus. *The Journal of Virology* **72**, 10180-8.

KLUNNER, T. BARTELS, T., VORDERMEIER, M., BURGER, R. & SCHAFER, H. (2001). Immune reactions of CD4- and CD8-positive T cell subpopulations in spleen and lymph nodes of guinea pigs after vaccination with *Bacillus Calmette Guerin*. *Vaccine* **19**, 1968-77.

KUMAR, P., AMARA, R.R., CHALLU, V.K., CHADDA, V.K. & SATCHIDANANDAM, V. (2003). The Apa protein of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* stimulates gamma interferon-secreting CD4+ and CD8+ T cells from purified protein derivative-positive individuals and affords protection in a Guinea pig model. *Infection and Immunity* **71**, 1929-37.

LAGRANDERIE, M., CHAVAROT, P., BALAZUC, A.M. & MARCHAL, G. (2000). Immunogenicity and protective capacity of *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG after oral or intragastric administration in mice. *Vaccine* 18, 1186-95.

LAGRANDERIE, M., BALAZUC, A.M., ABOLHASSANI, M., CHAVAROT, P., NAHORI, M.A., THOURON, F., MILON, G. & MARCHAL, G. (2002). Development of mixed Th1/Th2 type immune response and protection against *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* after rectal or subcutaneous immunization of newborn and adult mice with *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG. *Scandinavian Journal of Immunology* **55**, 293-303.

LALVANI, A., BROOKES, R., WILKINSON, R.J., MALIN, A.S., PATHAN, A.A., ANDERSEN, P., DOCKRELL, H., PASVOL, G. & HILL, A.V. (1998). Human cytolytic and interferon gamma-secreting CD8+ T lymphocytes specific for *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the U S A* **95**, 270-5.

LAQUEYRERIE, A., MILITZER, P., ROMAIN, F., EIGLMEIER, K., COLE, S. & MARCHAL, G. (1995). Cloning, sequencing, and expression of the Apa gene coding for the *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* 45/47-kDa secreted antigen complex. *Infection and Immunity* **63**, 4003-10.

LAROUSSERIE, F., PFLANZ, S., COULOMB-L'HERMINE, A., BROUSSE, N., KASTELEIN, R. & DEVERGNE, O. (2004). Expression of IL-27 in human Th1-associated granulomatous diseases. *The Journal of Pathology* **202**, 164-71.

LAZAREVIC, V. & FLYNN, J.L. (2002). CD8+ T cells in tuberculosis. The American of Journal of Respiratory Critical Care Medicine 166, 1116-21.

LAZAREVIC, V., MYERS, A.J., SCANGA, C.A. & FLYNN, J.L. (2003). CD40, but not CD40L, is required for the optimal priming of T cells and control of aerosol *M. tuberculosis* infection. *Immunity* **19**, 823-35.

LEWTHWAITE, J.C., COATES, A.R.M., TORMAY, P., SINGH, M., MASCAGNI, P., POOLE, S., ROBERTS, M., SHARP, L. & HENDERSON, B. (2001). *Mycobacterium* *tuberculosis* chaperonin 60.1 is a more potent cytokine stimulator than chaperonin 60.2 (HSP65) and contains a CD14-binding domain. *Infection and Immunity* **69**, 7349-55.

LEWINSOHN, D.M., ALDERSON, M.R., BRIDEN, A.L., RIDDEL, S.R., REED, S.G. & GRABSTEIN, K.H. (1998). Characterisation of human CD8+ T cells reactive with *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*-infected antigen-presenting cells. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* **187**, 1633-40.

LEWINSOHN, D.M., ZHU, L., MADISON, V.J., DILLON, D.C., FLING, S.P., REED, S.G., GRABSTEIN, K.H. & ALDERSON, M.R. (2001). Classically restricted human CD8+ T lymphocytes derived from *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*-infected cells: definition of antigenic specificity. *The Journal of Immunology* **166**, 439-46.

LI, S., RODRIGUES, M., RODRIGUEZ, D., RODRIGUEZ, J.R., ESTEBAN, M., PALESE, P., NUSSENZWEIG, R.S. & ZAVALA, F. (1993). Priming with recombinant influenza virus followed by administration of recombinant vaccinia virus induces CD8+ T-cell-mediated protective immunity against malaria. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the U S A* **90**, 5214-8.

LIEW, F.Y. (2001). Th1 and Th2 cells: a historical perspective. Nature Reviews: Immunology 2, 55-60.

LOWRIE, D.B., SILVA, C.L., COLSTON, M.J., RAGNO, S. & TASCON, R.E. (1997). Protection against tuberculosis by a plasmid DNA vaccine. *Vaccine* **15**, 834-8. LOWRIE, D.B., SILVA, C.L. & TASCON, R.E. (1998). Progress towards a new tuberculosis vaccine. *BioDrugs* 10, 201-13.

LOWRIE, D.B., TASCON, R.E., BONATO, V.L.D., LIMA, V.M.F., FACCIOLI, L.H., STAVROPOULOS, E., COLSTON, M.J., HEWINSON, R.G., MOELLING, K. & SILVA, C.L. (1999). Therapy of tuberculosis in mice by DNA vaccination. *Nature* **400**, 269-71.

MAARTENS, G. (2002). Advances in adult pulmonary tuberculosis. Current Opinion on Pulmonary Medicine 8, 173-77.

MACARY, P.A., JAVID, B., FLOTO, R.A., SMITH, K.G.C., OEHLMANN, W., SINGH, M. & LEHNER, P.J. (2004). HSP70 peptide binding mutants separate antigen delivery from dendritic cell stimulation. *Immunity* **20**, 95-106.

MacMICKING, J.D., TAYLOR, G.A. & McKINNEY, J.D. (2003). Immune control of tuberculosis by IFN-γ-inducible LRG-47. *Science* **302**, 654-9.

MAHAIRAS, G.G., SABO, P.J., HICKEY, M.J., SINGH, D.C. & STOVER, C.K. (1996). Molecular analysis of genetic differences between *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG and virulent *M. bovis*. *The Journal of Bacteriology* **178**, 1274-82.

MALDONADO-LOPEZ, R., DE SMEDT, T., MICHEL, P., GODFROID, J., PAJAK, B., HEIRMAN, C., THIELEMANS, K., LEO, O., URBAIN, J. & MOSER, M. (1999).

CD8 α + and CD8 α - subclasses of dendritic cells direct the development of distinct T helper cells *in vivo*. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* **189**, 587-92.

MALDONADO-LOPEZ, R. & MOSER, M. (2001). Dendritic cell subsets and the regulation of Th1/Th2 responses. *Seminars in Immunology* **13**, 275-82.

MANABE, Y.C., SCOTT, C.P. & BISHAI, W.R. (2002). Naturally attenuated, orally administered *Mycobacterium microti* as a tuberculosis vaccine is better than subcutaneous *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG. *Infection and Immunity* **70**, 1566-70.

MANGANELLI, R., DUBNAU, E., TYAGI, S., KRAMER, F.R. & SMITH, I. (1999). Differential expression of 10 sigma factor genes in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *Molecular Microbiology* **31**, 715-24.

MARTIN, E., TRICCAS, J.A., KAMATH, A.T., WINTER, N. & BRITTON, W.J. (2001). Comparative protective effects of recombinant DNA and *Mycobacterium bovis* bacille Calmette-Guerin vaccines against *M. avium* infection. *Clinical and Experimental Immunology* **126**, 482-7.

MATSUI, M., MORIYA, O. & AKATSUKA, T. (2003). Enhanced induction of hepatitis C virus-specific cytotoxic T lymphocytes and protective efficacy in mice by DNA vaccination followed by adenovirus boosting in combination with the interleukin-12 expression plasmid. *Vaccine* **21**, 1629-39.

MATZINGER, P. (1991). A simple assay for DNA fragmentation and cell death. *The Journal of Immunological Methods* 145, 185 – 192.

McCONCKEY, S.J., REECE, W.H., MOORTHY, V.S., WEBSTER, D., DUNACHIE, S., BUTCHER, G., VUOLA, J.M., BLANCHARD, T.J., GOTHARD, P., WATKINS, K., HANNAN, C.M., EVERAERE, S., BROWN, K., KESTER, K.E., CUMMINGS, J., WILLIAMS, J., HEPPNER, D.G., PATHAN, A., FLANAGAN, K., ARULANANTHAM, N., ROBERTS, M.T., ROY, M., SMITH, G.L., SCHNEIDER, J., PETO, T., SINDEN, R.E., GILBERT, S.C. & HILL, A.V. (2003). Enhanced T-cell immunogenicity of plasmid DNA vaccines boosted by recombinant modified vaccinia virus Ankara in humans. *Nature Medicine* 9, 729-35.

McINTYRE, T.M., KLINMAN, D.R., ROTHMAN, P., LUGO, M., DASCH, J.R., MOND, J.J. & SNAPPER, C.M. (1993). Transforming growth factor beta 1 selectivity stimulates immunoglobulin G2b secretion by lipopolysaccharide-activated murine B cells. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* **177**, 1031-7.

McKINNEY, J.D., HONER ZU BENTRUP, K., MUNOZ-ELIAS, E.J., MICZAK, A., CHEN, B., CHAN, W.T., SWENSON, D., SACCHETTINI, J.C., JACOBS, W.R. JR. & RUSSELL, D.G. (2000). Persistence of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* in macrophages and mice requires the glyoxylate shunt enzyme isocitrate lyase. *Nature* **406**, 735-38.

McMURRAY, D.N. (2001). Disease model: pulmonary tuberculosis. Trends in Molecular Medicine 7, 135-7.

McSHANE, H., BROOKES, R., GILBERT, S.C. & HILL, A.V.S. (2001). Enhanced immunogenicity of CD4+ T-cell responses and protective efficacy of a DNA-modified vaccinia virus Ankara prime-boost vaccination regimen for murine tuberculosis. *Infection and Immunity* **69**, 681-6.

McSHANE, H. (2002). Prime-boost immunization strategies for infectious diseases. Current Opinion in Molecular Therapeutics 4, 23-7.

MEANS, T.K., LIEN, E., YOSHIMURA, A., WANG, S., GOLENBOCK, D.T. & FENTON, M.J. (1999). The CD14 ligands lipoarabinomannan and lipopolysaccharide differ in their requirement for Toll-like receptors. *The Journal of Immunology* **163**, 6748-55.

MEDZHITOV, R., PRESTON-HURLBURT P. & JANEWAY, C.A. JR. (1997). A human homologue of the *Drosophila* Toll protein signals activation of adaptive immunity. *Nature* 388, 394-7.

MEHLERT, A. & YOUNG, D.B. (1989). Biochemical and antigenic characterization of the *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* 71kD antigen, a member of the 70 kD heat-shock protein family. *Molecular Microbiology* **3**, 125-30.

MICHELL, S.L., WHELAN, A.O., WHEELER, P.R., PANICO, M., EASTON, R.L., ETIENNE, A.T., HASLAM, S.M., DELL, A., MORRIS, H.R., REASON, A.J., HERRMANN, J.L., YOUNG, D.B. & HEWINSON, R.G. (2003). The MPB83 antigen from *Mycobacterium bovis* contains *O*-linked mannose and $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ - mannobiose moieties. The Journal of Biological Chemistry **278**, 16423-32.

MILLS, J.W., RYAN, L., LACOURSE, R. & NORTH, R.J. (2001). Extensive *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG infection of liver parenchymal cells in immunocompromised mice. *Infection and Immunity* **69**, 3175-80.

MITNICK, C., BAYONA, J., PALACIOS, E., SHIN, S., FURIN, J., ALCANTARA, F., SANCHEZ, E., SARRIA, M., BECERRA, M., FAWZI, M.C., KAPIGA, S., NEUBERG, D., MAGUIRE, J.H., KIM, J.Y. & FARMER, P. (2003). Community-based therapy for multidrug-resistant tuberculosis in Lima, Peru. *The New England Journal of Medicine* **348**, 119-28.

MOGUES, T., GOODRICH, M.E., RYAN, L., LACOURSE, R. & NORTH, R.J. (2001). The relative importance of T cell subsets in immunity and immunopathology of airborne *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* infection in mice. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* **193**, 271-80.

MOHAN, V.P., SCANGA, C.A., YU, K., SCOTT, H.M., TANAKA, K.E., TSANG, E., TSAI, M.C., FLYNN, J.L. & CHAN, J. (2001). Effects of tumor necrosis factor alpha on host immune response in chronic persistent tuberculosis: possible role for limiting pathology. *Infection and Immunity* **69**, 1847-55.

MOLLENKOPF, H.J., GROINE-TRIEBKORN, D., ANDERSEN, P., HESS, J. & KAUFMANN, S.H.E. (2001). Protective efficacy against tuberculosis of ESAT-6 secreted by a live *Salmonella typhimurium* vaccine carrier strain and expressed by naked DNA. *Vaccine* **19**, 4028-35.

MORRIS, S., KELLEY, C., HOWARD, A., LI, Z. & COLLINS, F. (2000). The immunogenicity of single and combination DNA vaccines against tuberculosis. *Vaccine* **18**, 2155-63.

MORRISON, D.C. & JACOBS, D.M. (1976). Binding of Polymixin B to the lipid A portion of bacterial polysaccharide. *Immunochemistry* **13**, 813-818.

MOSER, M. & MURPHY, K.M. (2000). Dendritic cell regulation of Th1-Th2 development. *Nature Immunology* **1**, 199-205.

MOSMANN, T.R., CHERWINSKY, H., BOND, M.W., GIEDLIN, M.A. & COFFMAN, R.L. (1986). Two types of murine helper T cell clone. I. Definition according to profiles of lymphokine activities and secreted proteins. *The Journal of Immunology* **136**, 2348-57.

MULLER, I., COBBOLD, S.P., WALDMANN, H. & KAUFMANN, S.H. (1987). Impaired resistance to *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* infection after selective *in vivo* depletion of L3T4+ and Lyt-2+ T cells. *Infection and Immunity* **55**, 2037-41. MURPHY, K.M. & REINER, S.L. (2002). The lineage decisions of helper T cells. Nature Reviews: Immunology 2, 933-44.

MURRAY, P.J., ALDOVINI, A. & YOUNG, R.A. (1996). Manipulation and potentiation of antimycobacterial immunity using recombinant bacille Calmette-Guerin strains that secrete cytokines. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the U S A* 93, 934-9.

MWAU, M., CEBERE, I., SUTTON, J., CHIKOTI, P., WINSTONE, N., WEE, E.G., BEATTIE, T., CHEN, Y.H., DORRELL, L., MCSHANE, H., SCHMIDT, C., BROOKS, M., PATEL, S., ROBERTS, J., CONLON, C., ROWLAND-JONES, S.L., BWAYO, J.J., McMICHAEL, A.J. & HANKE, T. (2004). A human immunodeficiency virus 1 (HIV-1) clade A vaccine in clinical trials: stimulation of HIV-specific T-cell responses by DNA and recombinant modified vaccinia virus Ankara (MVA) vaccines in humans. *The Journal General Virology* **85**, 911-9.

NAGAI, S., MATSUMOTO, J. & NAGASUGA, T. (1981). Specific skin-reactive protein from culture filtrate of *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG. *Infection and Immunity* **31**, 1152-60.

NAGAI, S., WIKER, H.G., HARBOE, M. & KINOMOTO, M. (1991). Isolation and characterization of major protein antigens in the culture fluid of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *Infection and Immunity* **59**, 372-82.

NAKANISHI, K., YOSHIMOTO, T. TSUTSUI, H. & OKAMURA, H. (2001). Interleukin-18 regulates both Th1 and Th2 responses. *Annual Review of Immunology* **19**, 423-74.

NERLICH, A.G., HAAS, C.J., ZINK, A., SZEIMIES, U. & HAGEDORN HG. (1997). Molecular evidence for tuberculosis in an ancient Egyptian mummy. *Lancet* **350**, 1404.

NORTH, R.J. (1998). Mice incapable of making IL-4 or IL-10 display normal resistance to infection with *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *Clinical and Experimental Immunology* **113**, 55-8.

NORTH, R.J. & JUNG, Y.J. (2004). Immunity to tuberculosis. Annual Review of Immunology 22, 599-623.

OETTINGER, T., JØRGENSEN, M., LADEFOGED, A., HASLØV, K. & ANDERSEN, P. (1999). Development of the *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG vaccine: review of the historical and biochemical evidence for a genealogical tree. *Tubercle and Lung Disease* 79, 243-50.

OLSEN, A.W., Van PINXTEREN, L.A.H., OKKELS, L.M., RASMUSSEN, P.B. & ANDERSEN, P. (2001). Protection of mice with a tuberculosis subunit vaccine based on a fusion protein of antigen 85B and ESAT-6. *Infection and Immunity* **69**, 2773-8.

OPPMANN, B., LESLEY, R., BLOM, B., TIMANS, J.C., XU, Y., HUNTE, B., VEJA, F., YU, N., WANG, J., SINGH, K., ZONIN, F., VAISBERG, E., CHURAKOVA, T., LIU, M., GORMAN, D., WAGNER, J., ZURAWSKI, S., LIU, Y., ABRAMS, J.S., MOORE, K.W., RENNICK, D., DE WAAL-MALEFYT, R., HANNUM, C., BAZAN, J.F. & KASTELEIN, R.A. (2000). Novel p19 protein engages IL-12p40 to form a cytokine, IL-23, with biological activities similar as well as distinct from IL-12. *Immunity* 13, 715-25.

ORME, I.M. & COLLINS, F.M. (1984). Adoptive protection of the *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*-infected lung. Dissociation between cells that passively transfer protective immunity and those that transfer delayed-type hypersensitivity to tuberculin. *Cellular Immunology* **84**, 113-20.

ORME, I.M. (1997). Progress in the development of new vaccines against tuberculosis. *The International Journal of Tuberculosis and Lung Disease* 1, 95-108.

ORME, I.M., McMURRAY, D.N. & BELISLE, J.T. (2001). Tuberculosis vaccine development: recent progress. *Trends in Microbiology* **9**, 115-8.

OUYANG, W., RANGANATH, S.H., WEINDEL, K., BHATTACHARYA, D., MURPHY, T.L., SHA, W.C. & MURPHY, K.M. (1998). Inhibition of Th1 development mediated by GATA-3 through an IL-4-independent mechanism. *Immunity* **9**, 745-55.

PAI, S.Y., TRUITT, M.L. & HO, I.C. (2004). GATA-3 deficiency abrogates the development and maintenance of T helper type 2 cells. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the USA* 101, 1993-8.

PALENDIRA, U., BEAN, A.G.D., FENG, C.G. & BRITTON, W.J. (2002a). Lymphocyte recruitment and protective efficacy against pulmonary mycobacterial infection are independent of the route of prior *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG immunization. *Infection and Immunity* **70**, 1410-16.

PALENDIRA, U., KAMATH, A.T., FENG, C.G., MARTIN, E., CHAPLIN, P.J., TRICCAS, J.A. & BRITTON, W.J. (2002b). Coexpression of interleukin-12 chains by a self-splicing vector increases the protective cellular immune responses of DNA and *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG vaccines against *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *Infection and Immunity* **70**, 1949-56.

PALMER, C.E. & LONG, M.W. (1966). Effects of infection with atypical mycobacteria on BCG vaccination and tuberculosis. *The American Review of Respiratory Diseases* 94, 553-68.

PASQUINI, S., PERALTA, S., MISSIAGLIA, E., CARTA, L. & LEMOINE, N.R. (2002). Prime-boost vaccines encoding an intracellular idiotype/GM-CSF fusion protein induce protective cell mediated immunity in murine pre-B cell leukemia. *Gene Therapy* **9**, 503-10.

PASULA, R., WISNIOWSKI, P. & MARTIN, W.J.2nd. (2002). Fibronectin facilitates *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* attachment to murine alveolar macrophages. *Infection and Immunity* **70**, 1287-92.

PAVELKA, M.S. JR., CHEN, B., KELLEY, C.L., COLLINS, F.M. & JACOBS, W.R.JR. (2003). Vaccine efficacy of a lysine auxotroph of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *Infection and Immunity* **71**, 4190-2.

PENG, S.L., SZABO, S.J. & GLIMCHER, L.H. (2002). T-bet regulates IgG class switching and pathogenic autoantibody production. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the U S A* 99, 5545-50.

PETERS, W., SCOTT, H.M., CHAMBERS, H.F., FLYNN, J.L., CHARO, I.F. & ERNST, J.D. Chemokine receptor 2 serves an early and essential role in resistance to *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the USA* **98**, 7958-63.

PFLANZ, S., TIMANS, J.C., CHEUNG, J., ROSALES, R., KANZLER, H., GILBERT, J., HIBBERT, L., CHURAKOVA, T., TRAVIS, M., VAISBERG, E., BLUMENSCHEIN, W.M., MATTSON, J.D., WAGNER, J.L., TO, W., ZURAWSKI, S., MCCLANAHAN, T.K., GORMAN, D.M., BAZAN, J.F., DE WAAL MALEFYT, R., RENNICK, D. & KASTELEIN, R.A. (2002). IL-27, a heterodimeric cytokine composed of EBI3 and p28 protein, induces proliferation of naive CD4(+) T cells. *Immunity* 16, 779-90.

235

PIATEK, A.S., TYAGI, S., POL, A.C., TELENTI, A., MILLER, L.P., KRAMER, F.R. & ALLAND, D. (1998). Molecular beacon sequence analysis for detecting drug resistance in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *Nature Biotechnology* **16**, 359-63.

PIETERS, J. & GATFIELD, J. (2002). Hijacking the host: survival of pathogenic mycobacteria inside macrophages. *Trends in Microbiology* **10**, 142-6.

POCKLEY, A. G. (2003). Heat shock proteins as regulators of the immune response. *The Lancet* **362**, 469-76.

POLAKOS, N.K., DRANE, D., COX, J., N.G. P., SELBY, M.J, CHIEN, D., O'HAGAN, D.T., HOUGHTON, M. & PALIARD, X. (2001). Characterization of hepatitis C virus core-specific immune responses primed in rhesus macaques by a nonclassical ISCOM vaccine. *The Journal of Immunology* **166**, 3589-98.

PONNIGHAUS, J.M., FINE, P.E.M., STERNE, J.Á., WILSON, R.J., MSOSA, E., GRUER, P.J., JENKINS, P.A., LUCAS, S.B., LIOMBA, N.G. & BLISS, L (1992). Efficacy of BCG vaccine against leprosy and tuberculosis in northern Malawi. *Lancet* **339**, 636-9.

PRIGOZY, T.I., SIELING, P.A., CLEMENS, D., STEWART, P.L., BEHAR, S.M., PORCELLI, S.A., BRENNER, M.B., MODLIN, R.L. & KRONENBERG, M. (1997). The mannose receptor delivers lipoglycan antigens to endosomes for presentation to T cells by CD1b molecules. *Immunity* **6**, 187-97. PYM, A.S., BRODIN, P., BROSCH, R., HUERRE, M. & COLE, S.T. (2002). Loss of RD1 contributed to the attenuation of the live tuberculosis vaccines *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG and *Mycobacterium microti*. *Molecular Microbiology* **46**, 709-17.

PYM, A.S., SAINT-JOANIS, B. & COLE, S.T. (2002). Effect of *katG* mutations on the virulence of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* and the implication for transmission in humans. *Infection and Immunity* **70**, 4955-60.

PYM, A.S., BRODIN, P., MAJLESSI, L., BROSCH, R., DEMANGEL, C., WILLIAMS, A., GRIFFITHS, K.E., MARCHAL, G., LECLERC, C. & COLE, S.T. (2003). Recombinant BCG exporting ESAT-6 confers enhanced protection against tuberculosis. *Nature Medicine* **9**, 533-9.

QI, H., DENNING, T.L. & SOONG, L. (2003). Differential induction of interleukin-10 and interleukin-12 in dendritic cells by microbial toll-like receptor activators and skewing of T-cell cytokine profiles. *Infection and Immunity* **71**, 3337-42.

RAGNO, S., ROMANO, M., HOWELL, S., PAPPIN, D.J., JENNER, P.J. & COLSTON, M.J. (2001). Changes in gene expression in macrophages infected with *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*: a combined transcriptomic and proteomic approach. *Immunology* **104**, 99-108. RAMACHANDRA, L., CHU, R.S., ASKEW, D., NOSS, E.H., CANADAY, D.H., POTTER, N.S., JOHNSEN, A., KRIEG, A.M., NEDRUD, J.G., BOOM, W.H. & HARDING, C.V. (1999). Phagocytic antigen processing and effects of microbial products on antigen processing and T-cell responses. *Immunological Reviews* 168, 217-39.

RAMAKRISHNAN L, FEDERSPIEL NA, FALKOW S. (2000). Granuloma-specific expression of *Mycobacterium* virulence proteins from the glycine-rich PE-PGRS family. *Science* 288, 1436-9.

RAMIRO, M.J., ZARATE, J.J., HANKE, T., RODRIGUEZ, D., RODRIGUEZ, J.R., ESTEBAN, M., LUCIENTES, J., CASTILLO, J.A. & LARRAGA, V. (2003). Protection in dogs against visceral leishmaniasis caused by *Leishmania infantum* is achieved by immunization with a heterologous prime-boost regime using DNA and vaccinia recombinant vectors expressing LACK. *Vaccine* **21**, 2474-84.

RAMSAY, A.J., KENT, S.J., STRUGNELL, R.A., SUHRBIER, A., THOMSON, S.A. & RAMSHAW, I.A. (1999). Genetic vaccination strategies for enhanced cellular, humoral and mucosal immunity. *Immunological Reviews* **171**, 27-44.

RAMSHAW, I.A. & RAMSAY, A.J. (2000). The prime-boost strategy: exciting prospects for improved vaccination. *Immunology Today* **21**, 163-5.

RAUPACH, B. & KAUFMANN, S.H.E. (2001). Immune responses to intracellular bacteria. *Current Opinion in Immunology* **13**, 417-28.

RAYNAUD, C., PAPAVINASASUNDARAM, K.G., SPEIGHT, R.A., SPRINGER, B., SANDER, P., BOTTGER, E.C., COLSTON, M.J. & DRAPER, P. (2002). The functions of OmpATb, a pore-forming protein of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *Molecular Microbiology* **46**, 191-201.

REED, S.G., ALDERSON, M.R., DALEMANS, W., LOBET, Y. & SKEIKY, Y.A.W. (2003). Prospects for a better vaccine against tuberculosis. *Tuberculosis* 83, 213-9.

REICHMAN, L.B. & TANNE, J. H. (2002). *Timebomb: The global epidemic of multi*drug resistant tuberculosis. McGraw-Hill, New York. 240 pp.

REILING, N., HOLSCHER, C., FEHRENBACH, A., KROGER, S., KIRSCHNING, C.J., GOYERT, S. & EHLERS, S. (2002). Cutting edge: Toll-like receptor (TLR)2- and TLR4-mediated pathogen recognition in resistance to airborne infection with *Mycobacterium tuberculosis. The Journal of Immunology* **169**, 3480-4.

REIS e SOUSA, C. (2001). Dendritic cells as sensors of infection. Immunity 14, 495-8.

REPIQUE, C.J., LI, A., COLLINS, F.M. & MORRIS, S.L. (2002). DNA immunization in a mouse model of latent tuberculosis: effect of DNA vaccination on reactivation of disease and on reinfection with a secondary challenge. *Infection and Immunity* **70**, 3318-23.

RHODES, S.G., BUDDLE, B.M., HEWINSON, R.G. & VORDERMEIER, H.M. (2000). Bovine tuberculosis: immune responses in the peripheral blood and at the site of active disease. *Immunology* **99**, 195-202.

ROACH, D.R., BRISCOE, H., SAUNDERS, B., FRANCE, M.P., RIMINTON, S. & BRITTON, W.J. (2001). Secreted lymphotoxin-alpha is essential for the control of an intracellular bacterial infection. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* **193**, 239-46.

ROACH, D.R., BEAN, A.G.D., DEMANGEL, C., FRANCE, M.P., BRISCOE, H. & BRITTON, W.J. (2002). TNF regulates chemokine induction essential for cell recruitment, granuloma formation and clearance of mycobacterial infection. *The Journal of Immunology* **168**, 4620-7.

ROBINSON, D., SHIBUYA, K., MUI, A., ZONIN, F., MURPHY, E., SANA, T., HARTLEY, S.B., MENON, S., KASTELEIN, R., BAZAN, F. & O'GARRA, A. (1997). IGIF does not drive Th1 development but synergizes with IL-12 for interferon- γ production and activates IRAK and NF κ B. *Immunity* 7, 571-81.

ROBINSON, D.S. & O'GARRA, A. (2002). Further checkpoints in Th1 development. Immunity 16, 755-8. ROCHE, P.W., TRICCAS J.A., AVERY, D.T., FIFIS, T., BILLMAN-JACOBE, H. & BRITTON, W.J. (1994). Differential T cell responses to mycobacteria-secreted proteins distinguish vaccination with bacille Calmette-Guerin from infection with *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *The Journal of Infectious Diseases* **170**, 1326-30.

ROMAGNANI, S. (1999). Human Th1 and Th2 subsets: doubt no more. *Immunology Today* **12**, 256-7.

ROMAIN, F., LAQUEYRERIE, A., MILITZER, P., PESCHER, P., CHAVAROT, P., LAGRANDERIE, M., AUREGAN, G., GHEORGHIU, M. & MARCHAL, G. (1993). Identification of a *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG 45/47-kilodalton antigen complex, an immunodominant target for antibody response after immunization with living bacteria. *Infection and Immunity* **61**, 742-50.

ROMAIN, F., HORN, C., PESCHER, P., NAMANE, A., RIVIERE, M., PUZO, G., BARZU, O. & MARCHAL, G. (1999). Deglycosylation of the 45/47-kilodalton antigen complex of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* decreases its capacity to elicit *in vivo* or *in vitro* cellular immune responses. *Infection and Immunity* **67**, 5567-72.

ROMAN, E. & MORENO, C. (1997). Delayed-type hypersensitivity elicited by synthetic peptides complexed with *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* HSP70. *Immunology* **90**, 52-6.

ROITT, I., BROSTOFF, J. & MALE, D. (2001). *Immunology – Sixth Edition*. Mosby-Harcourt Publishers Limited, London-UK. 481pp. RUSSELL, D.G. (2001). *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*: here today, and here tomorrow. *Nature Reviews: Molecular Cell Biology* **2**, 1-9.

SAMANICH, K.M., BELISLE, J.T., SONNENBERG, M.G., KEEN, M.A., ZOLLA-PAZNER, S. & LAAL, S. (1998). Delineation of human antibody responses to culture filtrate antigens of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *The Journal of Infectious Diseases* **178**, 1534-8.

SAMANICH, K.M., KEEN, M.A., VISSA, V.D., HARDER, J.D., SPENCER, J.S., BELISLE, J.T., ZOLLA-PAZNER, S. & LAAL, S. (2000). Serodiagnostic potential of culture filtrate antigens of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *Clinical and Diagnostic Laboratory Immunology* 7, 662-8.

SAMBROOK, J., FRITSCH, E.F. & MANIATIS, T. (1989). *Molecular Cloning: A* Laboratory Manual, 2nd Edition. Cold Spring Harbour Laboratory Press, Cold Spring Harbour, New York.

SAUKKONEN, J.J., BAZYDLO, B., THOMAS, M., STRIETER, R.M., KEANE, J. & KORNFELD, H. (2002). β -chemokines are induced by *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* and inhibit its growth. *Infection and Immunity* **70**, 1684-93.

SAUNDERS, B.M., FRANK, A.A. & ORME, I.M. (1999). Granuloma formation is required to contain bacilli growth and delay mortality in mice chronically infected with *Mycobacterium tuberculosis. Immunology* **98**, 324-8.

SAUNDERS, B.M., FRANK, A.A., ORME, I.M. & COOPER, A.M. (2002). CD4 is required for the development of a protective granulomatous response to pulmonary tuberculosis. *Cellular Immunology* **216**, 65-72.

SCANGA, C.A., MOHAN, V.P., YU, K., JOSEPH, H., TANAKA, K., CHAN, J. & FLYNN, J.L. (2000). Depletion of CD4 (+) T cells causes reactivation of murine tuberculosis despite continued expression of interferon- γ and nitric oxide synthase 2. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* **192**, 347-58.

SCANGA, C.A., BAFICA, A., FENG, C.G., CHEEVER, A.W., HIENY, S. & SHER, A. (2004). MyD88-deficient mice display a profound loss in resistance to *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* associated with partially impaired Th1 cytokine and nitric oxide synthase 2 expression. *Infection and Immunity* **72**, 2400-4.

SCHAIBLE U.E., COLLINS, H.L., PRIEM, F. & KAUFMANN, S.H. (2002). Correction of the iron overload defect in β -2-microglobulin knockout mice by lactoferrin abolishes their increased susceptibility to tuberculosis. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* **196**, 1507-13.

SCHAIBLE, U.E., WINAU, F., SIELING, P.A., FISCHER, K., COLLINS, H.L., HAGENS, K., MODLIN, R.L., BRINKMANN, V. & KAUFMANN, S.H. (2003). Apoptosis facilitates antigen presentation to T lymphocytes through MHC-I and CD1 in tuberculosis. *Nature Medicine* **9**, 1039-46.

SCHIRMBECK, R., FISSOLO, N., CHAPLIN, P. & REIMANN, J. (2003). Enhanced priming of multispecific, murine CD8+ T cell responses by DNA vaccines expressing stress protein-binding polytope peptides. *The Journal of Immunology* **171**, 1240-6.

SCHNAPPINGER, D., EHRT, S., VOSKUIL, M.I., LIU, Y., MANGAN, J.A., MONAHAN, I.M., DOLGANOV, G., EFRON, B., BUTCHER, P.D., NATHAN, C. & SCHOOLNIK, G.K. (2003). Transcriptional adaptation of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* within macrophages: insights into the phagosomal environment. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* **198**, 693-704.

SCHNARE, M., BARTON, G.M., HOLT, A.C., TAKEDA, K., AKIRA, S. & MEDZHITOV, R. (2001). Toll-like receptors control activation of adaptive immune responses. *Nature Immunology* **2**, 947-50.

SCHNEIDER, J., GILBERT, S.C., BLANCHARD, T.J., HANKE, T., ROBSON, K.J., HANNAN, C.M., BECKER, M., SINDEN, R., SMITH, G.L. & HILL, A.V. (1998). Enhanced immunogenicity for CD8+ T cell induction and complete protective efficacy of malaria DNA vaccination by boosting with modified vaccinia virus Ankara. *Nature Medicine* **4**, 397-402.

SCHNEIDER, J., GILBERT, S.C., HANNAN, C.M., DÉGANO, P., PRIEUR, E., SHEU, E.G., PLEBANSKI, M. & HILL, A.V.S. (1999). Induction of CD8+ T cells heterologous prime-boost immunisation strategies. *Immunological Reviews* **170**, 29-38. SCHNEIDER, J., LANGERMANS, J.A.M., GILBERT, S.C., BLANCHARD, T.J., TWIGG, S., NAITZA, S., HANNAN, C.M., AIDOO, M., CRISANTI, A., ROBINSON, K.J., SMITH, G.L., HILL, A.V.S. & THOMAS, A.W. (2001). A prime-boost immunisation regimen using DNA followed by recombinant modified vaccinia virus Ankara induces strong cellular immune responses against the *Plasmodium falciparum* TRAP antigen in chimpanzees. *Vaccine* **19**, 4595-602.

SEDER, R.A., PAUL, W.E., DAVIS, M.M. & FAZEKAS DE St GROTH, B. (1992). The presence of interleukin-4 during *in vitro* priming determines the lymphokine-producing potential of CD4+ T cells from T-cell-receptor-transgenic mice. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* **176**, 1091-98.

SEDER, R.A. & HILL, A.V.S. (2000). Vaccines against intracellular infections requiring cellular immunity. *Nature* **406**, 793-8.

SEFTON, A.M. (2002). Mechanisms of antimicrobial resistance. Their clinical relevance in the new millennium. *Drugs* 62, 557-66.

SEILER, P., ULRICHS, T., BANDERMANN, S., PRADL, L., JORG, S., KRENN, V., MORAWIETZ, L., KAUFMANN, S.H. & AICHELE, P. (2003). Cell-wall alterations as an attribute of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* in latent infection. *The Journal of Infectious Diseases* 188, 1326-31. SERBINA, N.V. & FLYNN, J.L. (1999). Early emergence of CD8+ T cells primed for production of type 1 cytokines in the lungs of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*-infected mice. *Infection and Immunity* 67, 3980-8.

SERBINA, N.V., LIU, C.C., SCANGA, C.A. & FLYNN, J.L. (2000). CD8+ CTL from lungs of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*-infected mice express perforin *in vivo* and lyse infected macrophages. *The Journal of Immunology* **165**, 353-63.

SERBINA, N.V., LAZAREVIC, V. & FLYNN, J.L. (2001). CD4+ T cells are required for the development of cytotoxic CD8+ T cells during *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* infection. *The Journal of Immunology* **167**, 6991-7000.

SERBINA, N.V. & FLYNN, J.L. (2001). CD8+ T cells participate in the memory response to *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. Infection and Immunity 69, 4320-8.

SHEN, H., WHITMIRE, J.K., FAN, X., SHEDLOCK, D.J., KAECH, S.M. & AHMED, R. (2003). A specific role for B cells in the generation of CD8 T cell memory by recombinant *Listeria monocytogenes*. *The Journal of Immunology* **170**, 1443-51.

SHEN, Y., ZHOU, D., QIU, L., LAI, X., SIMON, M., SHEN, L., KOU, Z., WANG, Q., JIANG, L., ESTEP, J., HUNT, R., CLAGETT, M., SEHGAL, P.K., LI, Y., ZENG, X., MORITA, C.T., BRENNER, M.B., LETVIN, N.L. & CHEN, Z.W. (2002). Adaptive immune responses of V γ 2V δ 2+ T cells during mycobacterial infections. *Science* 295, 2255-8.

SHORTMAN, K. & LIU, Y.J. (2002). Mouse and human dendritic cell subtypes. *Nature Reviews: Immunology* 2, 151-61.

SILVA, C.L. & LOWRIE, D.B. (1994). A single mycobacterial protein (HSP65) expressed by a transgenic antigen-presenting cell vaccinates mice against tuberculosis. *Immunology* 82, 244-8.

SILVA, C.L. & LOWRIE, D.B. (2000). Identification and characterization of murine cytotoxic T cells that kill *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *Infection and Immunity* **68**, 3269-74.

SIMMONS, M., MURPHY, G.S., KOCHEL, T., RAVIPRAKASH, K. & HAYES, C.G. (2001). Characterization of antibody responses to combinations of a dengue-2 DNA and dengue-2 recombinant subunit vaccine. *American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* **65**, 420-6.

SKEIKY, Y.A.W., OVENDALE, P.J., JEN, S., ALDERSON, M.R., DILLON, D.C., SMITH, S., WILSON, C.B., ORME, I.M., REED, S.G. & CAMPOS-NETO, A. (2000). T cell expression cloning of a *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* gene encoding a protective antigen associated with the early control of infection. *The Journal of Immunology* **165**, 7140-9.

SKINNER, M.A., BUDDLE, B.M., WEDLOCK, D.N., KEEN, D., DE LISLE, G.W., TASCON, R.E., FERRAZ, J.C., LOWRIE, D.B., COCKLE, P.J., VORDERMEIER,

H.M. & HEWINSON, R.G. (2003a). A DNA prime-*Mycobacterium bovis* BCG boost vaccination strategy for cattle induces protection against bovine tuberculosis. *Infection and Immunity* **71**, 4901-7.

SKINNER, M.A., RAMSAY, A.J., BUCHAN, G.S., KEEN, D.L., RANASINGHE, C., SLOBBE, L., COLLINS, D.M., DE LISLE, G.W. & BUDDLE, B.M. (2003b). A DNA prime-live vaccine boost strategy in mice can augment IFN-γ responses to mycobacterial antigens but does not increase the protective efficacy of two attenuated strains of *Mycobacterium bovis* against bovine tuberculosis. *Immunology* **108**, 548-55.

SMALL, P.M. & FUJIWARA, P.I. (2001). Management of tuberculosis in the United States. *The New England Journal of Medicine* **345**, 189-200.

SMITH, S.M., MALIN, A.S., PAULINE, T., LUKEY, P.T., ATKINSON, S.E., CONTENT, J., HUYGEN, K. & DOCKRELL, H.M. (1999). Characterization of human *Mycobacterium bovis* bacille Calmette-Guerin-reactive CD8+ T cells. *Infection and Immunity* 67, 5223-30.

SMITH, S.M., BROOKES, R., KLEIN, M.R., MALIN, A.S., LUKEY, P.T., KING, A.S., OGG, G.S., HILL, A.V. & DOCKRELL, H.M. (2000a). Human CD8+ CTL specific for the mycobacterial major secreted antigen 85A. *The Journal of Immunology* **165**, 7088-95.

248

SMITH, S.M., KLEIN, M.R., MALIN, A.S., SILLAH, J., HUYGEN, K., ANDERSEN, P., MCADAM, K.P. & DOCKRELL, H.M. (2000b). Human CD8(+) T cells specific for *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* secreted antigens in tuberculosis patients and healthy BCG-vaccinated controls in The Gambia. *Infection and Immunity* **68**, 7144-8.

SOINI, H. & MUSSER, J.M. (2001). Molecular diagnosis of mycobacteria. *Clinical Chemistry* 47, 809-14.

SOUSA, A.O., MAZZACCARO, R.J., RUSSELL, R.G., LEE, F.K., TURNER, O.C., HONG, S., VAN KAER, L. & BLOOM, B.R. (2000). Relative contributions of distinct MHC class I-dependent cell populations in protection to tuberculosis infection in mice. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the U S A* **97**, 4204-8.

SRIVASTAVA, P.K., MENORET, A., BASU, S., BINDER, R.J. & McQUADE, K.L. (1998). Heat shock proteins come of age: primitive functions acquire a new roles in an adaptive world. *Immunity* **8**, 243-82.

SRIVASTAVA, P. (2002a). Interaction of heat shock proteins with peptides and antigen presenting cells: chaperoning of the innate and adaptive immune responses. *Annual Review of Immunology* **20**, 395-425.

SRIVASTAVA, P. (2002b). Roles of heat shock proteins in innate and adaptive immunity. *Nature Reviews: Immunology* **2**, 185-94.

STEAD, W.W., EISENACH, K.D., CAVE, M.D., BEGGS, M.L., TEMPLETON, G.L., THOEN, C.O. & BATES, J.H. (1995). When did *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* infection first occur in the New World? An important question with public health implications. *The American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine* **151**, 1267-8.

STENGER, S. MAZZACCARO, R.J., UYEMURA, K., CHO, S., BARNES, P.F., ROSAT, J.P., SETTE, A., BRENNER, M.B., PORCELLI, S.A., BLOOM, B.R. & MODLIN, R.L. (1997). Differential effects of cytolytic T cell subsets on intracellular infection. *Science* **276**, 1684-7.

STENGER, S., HANSON, D.A., TEITELBAUM, R., DEWAN, P., NIAZI, K.R., FROELICH, C.J., GANZ, T., THOMA-USZYNSKI, S., MELIAN, A., BOGDAN, C., PORCELLI, S.A., BLOOM, B.R., KRENSKY, A.M. & MODLIN, R.L. (1998). An antimicrobial activity of cytolytic T cells mediated by granulysin. *Science* 282, 121-5.

STENGER, S. & MODLIN, R.L. (2002). Control of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* trough mammalian Toll-like receptors. *Current Opinion in Immunology* **14**, 452-7.

STERLING, T.R., LEHMANN, H.P. & FRIEDEN, T.R. (2003). Impact of DOTS compared with DOTS-plus on multidrug-resistant tuberculosis and tuberculosis deaths: decision analysis. *British Medical Journal* **326**, 574-77.

STERNE, J.A., RODRIGUES, L.C. & GUEDES, I.N. (1998). Does the efficacy of BCG decline with time since vaccination? *The International Journal of Tuberculosis and Lung Disease* **2**, 200-7.

STEVENS, T.L., BOSSIE, A., SANDERS, V.M., FERNANDEZ-BOTRAN, R., COFFMAN, R.L., MOSMANN, T.R & VITETTA, E.S. (1988). Regulation of antibody isotype secretion by subsets of antigen-specific helper T cells. *Nature* **334**, 255-8.

STEWART, G.R., SNEWIN, V.A., WALZI, G., HUSSELL, T., TORMAY, P., O'GAORA, P., GOYAL, M., BETTS, J., BROWN, I.N. & YOUNG, D.B. (2001). Overexpression of heat-shock proteins reduces survival of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* in the chronic phase of infection. *Nature Medicine* 7, 732-7.

SUGAWARA, I., YAMADA, H., KANEKO, H., MIZUNO, S., TAKEDA, K. & AKIRA, S. (1999). Role of interleukin-18 (IL-18) in mycobacterial infection in IL-18-gene-disrupted mice. *Infection and Immunity* **67**, 2585-9.

SULLIVAN, N.J., SANCHEZ, A., ROLLIN, P.E., YANG, Z.Y. & NABEL, G.J. (2000). Development of a preventive vaccine for Ebola virus infection in primates. *Nature* 408, 605-8.

SZABO, S.J., KIM, S.T., COSTA, G.L., ZHANG, X., FATHMAN, C.G. & GLIMCHER, L.H. (2000). A novel transcription factor, T-bet, directs Th1 lineage commitment. *Cell* **100**, 655-69.

SZABO, S.J., SULLIVAN, B.M., PENG, S.L. & GLIMCHER, L.H. (2003). Molecular mechanisms regulating Th1 responses. *Annual Review of Immunology* **21**, 713-58.

TADA, T., TAKEMORI, T., OKUMURA, K., NONAKA, M. & TOKUHISA, T. (1978). Two distinct types of helper T cells involved in the secondary antibody response: independent and synergistic effects of Ia- and Ia+ helper T cells. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* 147, 446-58.

TAILLEUX, L., SCHWARTZ, O., HERRMANN, J.L., PIVERT, E., JACKSON, M., AMARA, A., LEGRES, L., DREHER, D., NICOD, L.P., GLUCKMAN, J.C., LAGRANGE, P.H., GICQUEL B. & NEYROLLES, O. (2003). DC-SIGN is the major Mycobacterium tuberculosis receptor on human dendritic cells. The Journal of Experimental Medicine 197, 121-7.

TAILLEUX, L., MAEDA, N., NIGOU, J., GICQUEL, B. & NEYROLLES, O. (2003). How is the phagocyte lectin keyboard played? Master class lesson by *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *Trends in Microbiology* **11**, 259-63.

TAN, M.C., MOMMAAS, A.M., DRIJFHOUT, J.W., JORDENS, R., ONDERWATER, J.J., VERWOERD, D., MULDER, A.A., VAN DER HEIDEN, A.N., SCHEIDEGGER, D., OOMEN, L.C., OTTENHOFF, T.H.M., TULP, A., NEEFJES, J.J. & KONING, F. (1997). Mannose receptor-mediated uptake of antigens strongly enhances HLA class II-restricted antigen presentation by cultured dendritic cells. *The European Journal of Immunology* **27**, 2426-35.

TANGHE, A., DENIS, O., LAMBRECHT, B., MOTTE, V., Van Den BERG, T. & HUYGEN, K. (2000). Tuberculosis DNA vaccine encoding Ag85A is immunogenic and protective when administered by intramuscular needle injection but not by epidermal gene gun bombardment. *Infection and Immunity* **68**, 3854-60.

TANGHE, A., D'SOUZA, S., ROSSEELS, V., DENIS, O., OTTENHOFF, T.H.M., DALEMANS, W., WHEELER, C. & HUYGEN, K. (2001). Improved immunogenicity and protective efficacy of a tuberculosis DNA vaccine encoding Ag85 by protein boosting. *Infection and Immunity* **69**, 3041-7.

TARANTINO, A.B. (2002). *Doenças Pulmonares*. 5th Edition. Guanabara Koogan, Rio de Janeiro-RJ. 1067pp.

TASCON, R.E., COLSTON, M.J., RAGNO, S., STAVROPOULOS, E., GREGORY, D. & LOWRIE, D.B. (1996). Vaccination against tuberculosis by DNA injection. *Nature Medicine* **2**, 888-92.

TASCON, R.E., COLSTON, M.J., STAVROPOULOS, E., RAGNO, S., GREGORY, D. & LOWRIE, D.B. (1997). Protection against tuberculosis by plasmid DNA. In: *Vaccine Design: The Role of Cytokine Networks*. Edited by Gregoriadis *et al.*, Plenum Press, New York, 181-5.
TASCON, R.E., STAVROPOULOS, E., LUKACS, K.V. & COLSTON, M.J. (1998). Protection against *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* infection by CD8+ T cells requires the production of gamma interferon. *Infection and Immunity* **66**, 830-4.

TASCON, R.E., SOARES, C.S., RAGNO, S., STAVROPOULOS, E., HIRST, E.M.A. & COLSTON, M.J. (2000) *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*-activated dendritic cells induce protective immunity in mice. *Immunology* **99**, 473-80.

TAYLOR, J.L., TURNER, O.C., BASSARABA, R.J., BELISLE, J.T., HUYGEN, K. & ORME, I.M. (2003). Pulmonary necrosis resulting from DNA vaccination against tuberculosis. *Infection and Immunity* **71**, 2192-8.

TEITELBAUM, R., GLATMAN-FREEDMAN, A., CHEN, B., ROBBINS, J.B., UNANUE, E., CASADEVALL, A. & BLOOM, B.R. (1998). A mAb recognizing a surface antigen of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* enhances host survival. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the U S A* **95**, 15688-93.

TANGHE, A., LEFEVRE, P., DENIS, O., D'SOUZA, S., BRAIBANT, M., LOZES, E., SINGH, M., MONTGOMERY, D., CONTENT, J. & HUYGEN, K. (1999). Immunogenicity and protective efficacy of tuberculosis DNA vaccines encoding putative phosphate transport receptors. *The Journal of Immunology* **162**, 1113-9. TING, L.M., KIM, A.C., CATTAMANCHI, A. & ERNST, J.D. (1999). *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* inhibits IFN-γ transcriptional activation without inhibiting activation of STAT1. *The Journal of Immunology* **163**, 3898-906.

TOOSSI, Z., GOGATE, P., SHIRATSUCHI, H., YOUNG, T. & ELLNER, J.J. (1995). Enhanced production of TGF- β by blood monocytes from patients with active tuberculosis and presence of TGF- β in tuberculosis granulomatous lung lesions. *The Journal of Immunology* **154**, 465-73.

TRIANTAFILOU, M. & TRIANTAFILOU, K. (2002). Lipopolysaccharide recognition: CD14, TLRs and the LPS-activation cluster. *Trends in Immunology* **23**, 301-4.

TURNER, O.C., ROBERTS, A.D., FRANK, A.A., PHALEN, S.W., McMURRAY, D.M., CONTENT, J., DENIS, O., D'SOUZA, S., TANGHE, A., HUYGEN, K. & ORME, I.M. (2000). Lack of protection in mice and necrotizing bronchointestinal pneumonia with bronchiolitis in guinea pigs immunized with vaccines directed against the HSP60 molecule of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *Infection and Immunity* **68**, 3674-9.

TURNER, J., D'SOUZA, C.D., PEARL, J.E., MARIETTA, P., NOEL, M., FRANK, A.A., APPELBERG, R., ORME, I.M., COOPER, A.M. (2001a) CD8- and CD95/95Ldependent mechanisms of resistance in mice with chronic pulmonary tuberculosis. *The American Journal of Respiratory and Cellular Molecular Biology* **24**, 203-9. TURNER, J., FRANK, A.A., BROOKS, J.V., GONZALEZ-JUARRERO, M. & ORME, I.M. (2001b). The progression of chronic tuberculosis in the mouse does not require the participation of B lymphocytes or interleukin-4. *Experimental Gerontology* **36**, 537-45.

TURNER, J., GONZALEZ-JUARRERO, M., ELLIS, D.L, BASARABA, R.J., KIPNIS, A., ORME, I.M., COOPER, A.M. (2002a). *In vivo* IL-10 production reactivates chronic pulmonary tuberculosis in C57BL/6 mice. *The Journal of Immunology* **169**, 6343-51.

TURNER, J., FRANK, A.A. & ORME, I.M. (2002b). Old mice express a transient early resistance to pulmonary tuberculosis that is mediated by CD8+ T cells. *Infection and Immunity* **70**, 4628-37.

UDONO, H. & SRIVASTAVA, P.K. (1993). Heat shock protein 70-associated peptides elicit specific cancer immunity. *The Journal of Experimental Methods* **178**, 1391-96.

ULMER, J.B., DONNELLY, J.J., PARKER, S.E., RHODES, G.H., FELGENR, P.L., DWARKI, V.J., GROMKOWSKI, S.H., DECK, R.R., DE WITT, D.M., FRIEDMAN, A., HAWE, L.A., LEANDER, K.R., MARTINEZ, D., PERRY, H.C., SHIVER, J.W., MONTGOMERY, D.C. & LIU, M.A. (1993). Heterologous protection against influenza by injection of DNA encoding a viral protein. *Science* **259**, 1745-9.

Van der BURG, S.H., KWAPPENBERG, K.M.C., O'NEILL, T., BRANDT, R.M.P., MELIEF, C.J.M., HICKLING, J.K. & OFFRINGA, R. (2001). Pre-clinical safety and

efficacy of TA-CIN, a recombinant HPV16 L2E6E7 fusion protein vaccine, in homologous and heterologous prime-boost regimens. *Vaccine* **19**, 3652-60.

Van CREVEL, R., OTTENHOFF, T.H.M. & Van der MEER, W.M. (2002). Innate immunity to *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *Clinical Microbiology Reviews* **15**, 294-309.

Van PINXTEREN, L.A., CASSIDY, J.P., SMEDEGAARD, B.H., AGGER, E.M. & ANDERSEN, P. (2000). Control of latent *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* infection is dependent on CD8 T cells. *European Journal of Immunology* **30**, 3689-98.

Van RIE, A., WARREN, R., RICHARDSON, M., VICTOR, T.C., GIE, R.P., ENARSON, D.A., BEYERS, N. & Van HELDEN, P.D. (1999). Exogenous reinfection as a cause of recurrent tuberculosis after curative treatment. *The New England Journal of Medicine* **341**, 1174-9.

VENISSE, A., RIVIERE, M., VERCAUTEREN, J. & PUZO, G. (1995). Structural analysis of the mannan region of lipoarabinomannan from *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG. Heterogeneity in phosphorylation state. *The Journal of Biological Chem*istry **270**, 15012-21.

Von LICHTENBERG, F. (1986). Doenças Infecciosas. In: *Patologia*. Edited by ROBBINS, S.L., COTRAN, R.S. & KUMAR, V. 3rd Edition. Guanabara Koogan, Rio de Janeiro. 267-385.

257

VORDERMEIER, H.M., COCKLE, P.J., WHELAN, A.O., RHODES, S., PALMER, N., BAKKER, D. & HEWINSON, R.G. (1999). Development of diagnostic reagents to differentiate between *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG vaccination and *M. bovis* infection in cattle. *Clinical and Diagnostic Laboratory Immunology* **6**, 675-82.

VORDERMEIER, H.M., COCKLE, P.J., WHELAN, A.O., RHODES, S., CHAMBERS, M.A., HUYGEN, K., TASCON, R., LOWRIE, D., COLSTON, M.J. & HEWINSON, R.G. (2001). Effective DNA vaccination of cattle with the mycobacterial antigens MPB83 and MPB70 does not compromise the specificity of the comparative intradermal tuberculin skin test. *Vaccine* **19**, 1246-55.

VORDERMEIER, H.M., CHAMBERS, M.A., COCKLE, P.J., WHELAN, A.O., SIMMONS, J. & HEWINSON, R.G. (2002). Correlation of ESAT-6-specific gamma interferon production with pathology in cattle following *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG vaccination against experimental bovine tuberculosis. *Infection and Immunity* **70**, 3026-32.

VORDERMEIER, H.M., LOWRIE, D.B. & HEWINSON, R.G. (2003). Improved immunogenicity of DNA vaccination with mycobacterial HSP65 against bovine tuberculosis by protein boosting. *Veterinary Microbiology* **93**, 349-59.

VUOLA, J.M., RISTOLA, M.A., COLE, B., JARVILUOMA, A., TVAROHA, S., RONKKO, T., RAUTIO, O., ARBEIT, R.D. & REYN, C.F. (2003). Immunogenicity of

an inactivated mycobacterial vaccine for the prevention of HIV-associated tuberculosis: a randomized, controlled trial. *AIDS* 17, 2351-5

WAKEHAM, J., WANG, J. & XING, Z. (2000). Genetically determined innate and adaptive cell-mediated immune responses to pulmonary *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG infection in C57BL/6 and BALB/c mice. *Infection and Immunity* **68**, 6946-53.

WANG, Y., KELLY, C.G., KARTTUNEN, J.T., WHITTALL, T., LEHNER, P.J., DUNCAN, L., MacARY, P., YOUNSON, J.S., SINGH, M., OEHLMANN, W., CHENG, G. BERGMEIER, L. & LEHNER, T. (2001). CD40 is a cellular receptor mediating mycobacterial heat shock protein 70 stimulation of CC-chemokines. *Immunity* **15**, 971-83.

WANG, Y., KELLY, C.G., SINGH, M., McGOWAN, E.G., CARRARA, A.S., BERGMEIER, L.A. & LEHNER, T. (2002). Stimulation of Th1-polarizing cytokines, C-C chemokines, maturation of dendritic cells, and adjuvant function by the peptide binding fragment of heat shock protein 70. *The Journal of Immunology* **169**, 2422-29.

WAYNE, L.G. & SOHASKEY, C.D. (2001). Nonreplicating persistence of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *Annual Review of Microbiology* **55**, 139-63.

WATTERSON, S.A. & DROBONIEWSKI, F.A. (2000). Modern laboratory diagnosis of mycobacterial infections. *The Journal of Clinical Pathology* **53**, 727-32.

WEDLOCK, D.N., SKINNER, M.A., PARLANE, N.A., VORDERMEIER, H.M., HEWINSON, R.G., DE LISLE, G.W. & BUDDLE, B.M. (2003). Vaccination with DNA vaccines encoding MPB70 or MPB83 or a MPB70 DNA prime-protein boost does not protect cattle against bovine tuberculosis. *Tuberculosis* **83**, 339-49.

WEE, E.G.T., PATEL, S., MCMICHAEL A.J. & HANKE, T. (2002). A DNA/MVAbased candidate human immunodeficiency virus vaccine for Kenya induces multispecific T cell responses in rhesus macaques. *Journal of General Virology* **83**, 75-80.

WEINER, H.L. (2001). Oral tolerance: immune mechanisms and the generation of Th3type TGF- β -secreting regulatory cells. *Microbes and Infection* **3**, 947-54

WEIR, R.E., BLACK, G.F., DOCKRELL, H.M., FLOYD, S., FINE, P.E., CHAGULUKA, S.D., STENSON, S., KING, E., NAZARETH, B., WARNDORFF, D.K., NGWIRA, B., CRAMPIN, A.C., MWAUNGULU, L., SICHALI, L., JARMAN, E., DONOVAN, L. & BLACKWELL, J.M. (2004). Mycobacterial purified protein derivatives stimulate innate immunity: Malawians show enhanced tumor necrosis factor alpha, interleukin-1 β (IL-1 β), and IL-10 responses compared to those of adolescents in the United Kingdom. *Infection and Immunity* **72**, 1807-11.

WEISS, D.W. & DUBOS, R.J. (1955). Antituberculous immunity induced in mice with killed tubercle bacilli or with a soluble bacillary extract. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* **101**, 313-30.

WHO-GLOBAL PROGRAMME ON TUBERCULOSIS AND GLOBAL PROGRAMME ON VACCINES (1995). Statement on BCG revaccination for the prevention of tuberculosis. *Weekly Epidemiological Record* **70**, 229-31.

WIKER, H.G., LYASHCHENKO, K.P., AKSOY, A.M., LIGHTBODY, K.A., POLLOCK, J.M., KOMISSARENKO, S.V., BOBROVNIK, S.O., KOLESNIKOVA, I.N., MYKHALSKY, L.O., GENNARO, M.L. & HARBOE, M. (1998). Immunochemical characterization of the MPB70/80 and MPB83 proteins of *Mycobacterium bovis. Infection and Immunity* **66**, 1445-52.

WILKINSON, R.J., DESJARDIN, L.E., ISLAM, N., GIBSON, G.M., ANDREW-KANOST, R., WILKINSON, K.A., POELMAN, D., EISENACH, K.D. & TOOSSI, Z. (2001). An increase in expression of a *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* mycolyl transferase gene (*fbpB*) occurs early after infection of human monocytes. *Molecular Microbiology* **39**, 813-21.

WOLFF, J.A., MALONE, R.W., WILLIAMS, P., CHONG, W., ACSADI, G., JANI, A. & FELGNER, P.L. (1990). Direct gene transfer into mouse muscle *in vivo*. *Science* 247, 1465-8.

WUTHRICH, M., FILUTOWICZ, H.I., WARNER, T., DEEPE, G.S. JR. & KLEIN, B.S. (2003). Vaccine immunity to pathogenic fungi overcomes the requirement for CD4 help in exogenous antigen presentation to CD8+ T cells: implications for vaccine

development in immune-deficient hosts. *The Journal Experimental Medicine* **197**, 1405-16.

XUE, T. (2000). Investigation of antigen MPT83 for genetic vaccination against *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *Doctoral thesis*. Open University, London-UK, 220pp.

YOUNG, D., RUSSELL, T. & DOUGAN, G. (2002). Chronic bacterial infections: living with unwanted guests. *Nature Immunology* **3**, 1026-32.

YOUNG, D.B. (2003). Building a better tuberculosis vaccine. Nature Medicine 9, 503-4.

ZHENG, W. & FLAVELL, R.A. (1997). The transcription factor GATA-3 is necessary and sufficient for Th2 cytokine gene expression in CD4 T cells. *Cell* **89**, 587-96.

ZHU, J., GUO, L., MIN, B., WATSON, C.J., HU-LI, J., YOUNG, H.A., TSICHLIS, P.N. & PAUL, W.E. (2002). Growth factor independent-1 induced by IL-4 regulates Th2 cell proliferation. *Immunity* **16**, 733-44.

ZHU, X, VENKATAPRASAD, N., THANGARAJ, H.S., HILL, M., SINGH, M., IVANYI, J. & VORDERMEIER, H.M. (1997). Functions and specificity of T cells following nucleic acid vaccination of mice against *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* infection. *The Journal of Immunology* **158**, 5921-6.

ZINK, A.R., SOLA, C., REISCHL, U., GRABNER, W., RASTOGI, N., WOLF, H. & NERLICH, A.G. (2003). Characterization of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* complex DNAs from Egyptian mummies by spoligotyping. *The Journal of Clinical Microbiology* **41**, 359-67.

ZÜGEL, U., SPONAAS, A.M., NECKERMANN, J., SCHOEL, B. & KAUFMANN, S.H.E. (2001). gp96-peptide vaccination of mice against intracellular bacteria. *Infection and Immunity* **69**, 4164-7.